UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION

In the Matter of

o
Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc., 9 7‘2‘ 5ﬁ) \
Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital, Inc.,
Phoebe North, Inc.,
Dacket No. 9348
HCA, Inc.,
Palmyra Park Hospital, Inc., and
Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty County,

Respondents.

I S T e

MOTION TO QUASH SUBPOENA DUCES TECUM

Pursuant to 16 C.F.R. § 3.34(c) and Rule 3.34(c) of the Rules of Practice for Adjudicative
Proceedings before the United States Federal Trade Commission (“FTC Rules of Practice™),
Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc. (“BCBS™), a non-party to this proceeding, files the
following Motion to Quash Subpoena.

I. INTRODUCTION AND STATEMENT OF FACTS

On October 3, 2014, Respondents Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc., Phoebe Putney
Memorial Hospital, Inc., and Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty County (collectively
referred to herein as “Respondents™) served a subpoena duces fecum (“Respondents” Second
Subpoena”) upon BCBS." A copy of Respondents’ Second Subpoena is attached hereto as

[ixhibit A.

" Pursuant to 16 C.F.R. § 3.34(c) and FTC Rule of Practice 3.34(c), any motion to limit or quash
a subpoena must be filed within the earlier of ten days after service or the time of compliance.



Docket No. 9348
Public Document

A. BCBS Previously Produced a Significant Amount of Data to Respondentsin
Connection with thisInvestigation.

The investigation at issue here concerns an agreement entered in December 2010 for the
acquisition of the Palmyra Medical Center by the Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty
County (the “Transaction”). The Federal Trade Commission (“FTC”) opened a non-public
preliminary investigation of the Transaction in December 2010, believing that the Transaction
created a “virtual monopoly for inpatient general acute care services sold to commercia health
plans and their customersin Albany, Georgia and its surrounding area.” The FTC subsequently
converted that investigation to aformal investigation in February 2011. (Compl. at 2.)

On February 22, 2011, the FTC issued a Civil Investigative Demand (“CID”) to
WellPoint, Inc. (“WellPoint”), the ultimate parent company of BCBS, and requested certain
documents from WellPoint, including among other things contracts with hospitals in the relevant
geographic area, documents reflecting negotiations of those contracts, data regarding inpatient
admissions, information regarding products offered, documents relating to price increases, and
documents relating to comparisons of hospitals. (Affidavit of Michelle M. Rothenberg-Williams
(“Rothenberg-Williams Aff.”), attached hereto as Exhibit B, 1 3.)

In May of 2011, after WellPoint and the FTC negotiated certain modifications to the CID,
WellPoint produced to the FTC severa CDs of data and documents. (Rothenberg-Williams Aff.
15.) BCBS has been informed by counsel for the FTC that the documents and data produced by
WellPoint in May 2011 were provided to Respondents. (Rothenberg-Williams Aff. 1 6.)

In April of 2013, the FTC served a subpoena duces tecum on BCBS, essentialy

requesting that BCBS update the documents it produced in May of 2011. (Rothenberg-Williams

Respondents' Subpoena was served on BCBS by registered mail on October 3, 2014. Pursuant
to itsterms BCBS must comply on or before October 24, 2014. Thus, BCBS' s motion to quash
or limit must be filed on or before October 13, 2014. This motion isthereforetimely.
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Aff. 7.) The FTC agreed to apply to the subpoena the same modifications negotiated by the
parties in connection with the CID. (Rothenberg-Williams Aff. §8.) Using the agreed-upon
modifications, BCBS conducted a reasonable and diligent search and produced all relevant, non-
privileged documentsto the FTC in atimely manner. (Affidavit of Diane L. Weinstein
(“Weinstein Aff.”), attached hereto as Exhibit C, §3.) 1t isBCBS' understanding that al
documents produced by BCBS in response to the subpoena were provided to Respondents.
(Weinstein Aff. 13.)

B. In 2013 BCBS Produced Data to Respondents Pursuant to an Agreement That
Respondents Would Not Seek Any Further Data or Information from BCBSin this
Matter.

In April of 2013, Respondents al so served a subpoena duces tecum (“ Respondents’ First
Subpoena’) upon BCBS. (A copy of Respondents’ First Subpoenais attached hereto as Exhibit
D.) Respondents First Subpoena was expansive and broad-ranging, and BCBS determined that
it would be impossible to search for, locate, review, and produce the requested documentsin the
timeframe requested by Respondents. BCBS also determined that such a search would be
unduly burdensome and expensive. Counsel for BCBS sought to reach agreement with counsel
for Respondents to reasonably limit the subpoena; however, those effortsinitially proved
unsuccessful and, on May 9, 2013, BCBS timely moved to quash Respondents’ First Subpoena.
Thereafter, counsel for the parties again conferred regarding the scope of the subpoena, and the
parties were able to resolve their dispute.? BCBS agreed that it would provide information in
response to Request No. 11 of Respondents' First Subpoenain exchange for Respondents’
agreement (1) that the response operated to fully satisfy Respondents’ First Subpoenain its

entirety; (2) that no further response from BCBS to any other requests in Respondents' First

2 Asaresult of the parties’ agreement, BCBS withdrew its motion to quash on May 23, 2013.
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Subpoena would be required or provided; and (3) that Respondents “agreg]] to make no
additional requests for information upon BCBY[] in the above-captioned matter.” (June 14,
2013 Letter from Mark Cohen to John Fedele and May 29, 2013 Letter from Mark Cohen to
Brian Burke, both attached hereto as Exhibit D (emphasis added).) BCBS also agreed that, in the
event Respondents’ experts had questions concerning the ability to interpret the provided
information, BCBS would facilitate responses to those questions. (1d.)

Pursuant to the terms of the parties' agreement, on May 29, 2013, and on June 14, 2013,
BCBS produced data in response to Request No. 11 of Respondents’ First Subpoena. (Weinstein
Aff. 14.) Inaddition, BCBS received questions from Respondents regarding the data produced
and facilitated responses to those questions. (Weinstein Aff. §4.) Accordingly, BCBS has
upheld its end of the agreement. Conversely, Respondents Second Subpoena violates
Respondents’ express agreement not to request additional documents and information from
BCBSin this matter.’

II. ARGUMENT AND CITATION OF AUTHORITY

The FTC's Rules of Practice and relevant federal regulations provide that “[p]arties may
obtain discovery to the extent that it may be reasonably expected to yield information relevant to
the alegations of the complaint, to the proposed relief, or to the defenses of any respondent.”
FTC Rule of Practice 3.31(c)(1); 16 C.F.R. 8 3.31(c)(1). Further, the Administrative Law Judge

may limit the use of discovery if he determines that:

% Counsel for BCBS contacted counsel for Respondents and requested that Respondents
withdraw Respondents Second Subpoenain light of the parties' agreement that, in exchange for
BCBS' production of datain response to Respondents’ First Subpoena, Respondents would not
seek any additional information from BCBS. However, Respondents declined to withdraw their
subpoena.
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(1) The discovery sought from a party or third party is unreasonably
cumulative or duplicative, or is obtainable from some other sourcethat is
more convenient, less burdensome, or less expensive,

(i)  The party seeking discovery has had ample opportunity by discovery in
the action to obtain the information sought; or

(iii)  The burden and expense of the proposed discovery on a party or third
party outweigh its likely benefit.

FTC Rule of Practice 3.31(¢)(2); 16 C.F.R. 8 3.31(¢)(2).

Given Respondents’ agreement that they would make no additional requests for
information from BCBS in the above-captioned matter, Respondents' Second Subpoena should
be quashed in its entirety. Moreover, each of the three requests contained in Respondents
Second Subpoena is objectionable for reasons independent of the parties’ agreement.

Respondents' first request seeks documents or communications relied upon by Amy
Cheslock in connection with statements made in her declaration dated March 29, 2011. On May
15, 2013, Respondents took Ms. Cheslock’ s deposition and inquired at length regarding the
statements made in her March 2011 declaration and the documents and information she relied
upon when making that declaration. (Deposition of Amy Cheslock, attached hereto as Exhibit
E.) Because Respondents had ample opportunity during that deposition to obtain the information
they now seek, Respondents should not be permitted a second opportunity to request this
information, particularly in light of the parties’ agreement (which post-dated Ms. Cheslock’s
deposition) that Respondents’ would not seek any additional information from BCBS in this
matter. Accordingly, Respondents’ first request should be quashed on the ground that
Respondents have had ample opportunity to obtain thisinformation. See FTC Rule of Practice

3.31(c)(2)(ii); 16 C.F.R. § 3.31(C)(2)(ii).
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Respondents second request seeks documents sent to or received from the FTC
regarding the investigation at issue here. All documents that were submitted to the FTC in
connection with the FTC’'s CID and the FTC’s April 2013 subpoena have been transmitted to
Respondents. (Rothenberg-Williams Aff. 1 6; Weinstein Aff. §3.) In addition, on October 2,
2014, the FTC served a second subpoena on BCBS, and it is the understanding of BCBS that all
documents submitted to the FTC in connection with that subpoenawill also be transmitted to
Respondents. (Weinstein Aff. 5.) Because Respondents currently have all information
submitted to the FTC by BCBS, and because they will be provided information submitted in
connection with the subpoena dated October 2, 2014, Respondents' second request is
unreasonably cumulative and duplicative and should therefore be squashed. See FTC Rule of
Practice 3.31(c)(2)(i); 16 C.F.R. 8 3.31(c)(2)(i).

Respondents' third request seeks detailed information and data for each inpatient or
outpatient discharge at all hospitals and health care facilitiesin the State of Georgia. Identifying
and collecting the data responsive to this request would be a difficult and time-consuming
undertaking for BCBS, after which BCBS would have to redact all sensitive health information
and comply with the elaborate instructions contained in the subpoena regarding production of
thisdata. These efforts would require significant resources from BCBS and would disrupt its
normal business operations. Furthermore, in 2013, BCBS agreed to undertake these efforts and
provide data responsive to this request on the condition that no additional data would be sought

from BCBS.* Because the burden and expense required to comply with Respondents’ third

* Anticipating that Respondents may assert that BCBS has a duty to supplement its responses to
Respondents’ First Subpoena, BCBS asserts that it has no such duty. First, the parties May
2013 agreement does not contemplate that BCBS will supplement its responses. Second, the
FTC’ s Rules of Practice do not require BCBS to supplement. BCBS isrequired to supplement a
previous response only if ordered by the Administrative Law Judge to do so or if BCBS “learns
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request outweighs any benefit that Respondents could hope to obtain, and because BCBS
previously agreed to undertake these efforts on the condition that it would not again be required
to do so, Respondents’ third requests should be quashed. See FTC Rule of Practice
3.31(c)(2)(iii); 16 C.F.R. 8 3.31(c)(2)(iii).

For these reasons, BCBS respectfully requests that Respondents' Subpoena be quashed in
its entirety.

[11. RESPONSESAND OBJECTIONSTO DOCUMENT REQUESTS

BCBS incorporates by reference the arguments made in its Motion to Quash Subpoena
Duces Tecum. In addition, BCBS hereby adopts and incorporates by reference the following
Genera Objectionsinto each of its specific objections to Respondents' Second Subpoena.

GENERAL OBJECTIONS

1 BCBS objects to Respondents' Second Subpoenato the extent that it seeksto
impose obligations on BCBS that exceed or modify the requirements of the FTC’s Rules of
Practice, the FTC’ s governing regulations, and other applicable rules of procedure.

2. BCBS objects to Respondents' Second Subpoena on the grounds that is overbroad
and seeks the production of documents that are neither relevant to the subject matter of the
pending investigation, nor reasonably calculated to yield information relevant to the allegations
of the complaint, to the proposed relief, or to the defenses of any respondent.

3. BCBS objects to Respondents' Second Subpoena on the groundsthat it is
duplicative and harassing because the subpoena seeks information and documents that are

publicly available and aready are or should be in Respondents’ possession, custody, or control.

that the response isin some material respect incomplete or incorrect.” FTC Rule of Practice
3.31(e); 16 C.F.R. 8 3.31(e). To date, BCBS has not been so ordered, nor are BCBS's previous
responses incomplete or incorrect in any material respect.
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4, BCBS objects to Respondents' Second Subpoena to the extent it seeks documents
that are protected by the attorney-client privilege, work product doctrine, the common interest
privilege, and other applicable privileges, immunities, and duties of confidentiality belonging to
BCBS.

5. BCBS objects to Respondents' Second Subpoena on the grounds that it seeks
information or documents that constitute, contain, or refer to trade secrets or other confidential
business and commercial information of BCBS. BCBS further objects to Respondents’ Second
Subpoenato the extent that it seeks information or documents that are subject to confidentiality
provisions or obligations between BCBS and others that may not be disclosed without notice to
and/or consent of the parties to such contracts or otherwise.

6. BCBS objects to Respondents' Second Subpoenato the extent that it seeks
documents or information that contain or comprise persona health information that is privileged
and confidential under federal or state law that prohibits unauthorized disclosure.

7. BCBS objectsto Instruction B on the grounds that it is overbroad, seeks
information that is not relevant nor reasonably calculated to yield relevant information, unduly
burdensome, harassing, and oppressive.

8. BCBS s objections as set forth herein are based upon information presently
known to BCBS. BCBS reserves theright to rely on any facts, documents, or other evidence
which may develop or subsequently cometo its attention; to assert additional objections should
BCBS discover additional information or grounds for objections; and to supplement or amend

these objections at any time.
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SPECIFIC OBJECTIONS AND RESPONSES TO DOCUMENT REQUESTS

Subject to and without waiving the foregoing General Objections, BCBS objects and
responds to the Document Requests as follows.

Request No. 1:

All documents or communications relied upon, consulted, created, or reviewed by Amy
Cheslock, Vice President, Provider Engagement and Contracting, in connection with the
following statements in her declaration dated March 29, 2011 and provided to the Federal Trade
Commission:

“It is my understanding that BCBSGs' contracted reimbursement rates for Phoebe Putney
are among the higher for al hospitalsin Georgia on a case-mix-adjusted basis.”
Cheslock Decl.  12.
“Based on a comparison for similar services, we calculated that many of the ratesin the
Palmyra hospital agreement were between 20% and 70% |ess than the comparabl e rates
in the Phoebe Putney hospital agreement, thereby resulting in savingsto us for Palmyra's
services over Phoebe Putney’ s services.” Cheslock Decl. 1 13.
RESPONSE:
In addition to its General Objections, BCBS objects to Request No. 1 on the grounds that
Respondents had ample opportunity to obtain this information through the deposition of Amy
Cheslock dated May 15, 2013.

Reguest No. 2:

All documents relating to the Transaction, including but not limited to, all documents
sent to or received from the Federal Trade Commission and all documents relating to any
communications between Y ou and the Federal Trade Commission or any existing or potential
customer regarding the Transaction.

RESPONSE:
In addition to its General Objections, BCBS objects to Request No. 2 on the grounds that
it is unreasonably cumulative and duplicative.

Subject to and without waiving its General Objections and the foregoing objections,

BCBS states that all documents submitted to the FTC in response to the CID and in response to
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the FTC’ s April 2013 subpoena have been provided to Respondents. BCBS further states that all
documents submitted to the FTC in response to the FTC’ s October 2014 subpoena will be
provided to Respondents.

Request No. 3:

For each year during the relevant period, provide individual claim level, annual electronic
inpatient filesin delimited text format that include the following individual data elements for
each inpatient or outpatient discharge at all hospitals and health care facilities in the State of
Georgia

@ anumerical patient identifier that masks the true identity (name) of the patient;
(b) aunique claim number for that inpatient or outpatient episode;
(© any facility-specific identifier;

(d) all submitted data elements included on the UB-92 or UB-04 for an inpatient claim
depending on which form of the claim was submitted to Y ou by the hospital or health
care facility, and all data elements contained on an outpatient claim. For both the
inpatient and outpatient claims data provided provide afull and complete definition of
each data el ement;

(e the Diagnosis Related Group (“DRG”) version and number assigned,;

® the allowed amount of the claim as determined by Y ou, the amount Y ou paid the hospital
or health care facility for that claim, and whether the hospital or health care facility was
paid for an inpatient claim under a per-diem, DRG, capitation, percentage of charges, or
some other type of reimbursement methodology, and similarly the type of reimbursement
methodology used to calculate payment for each outpatient claim;

(9) the amount of patient copay, deductible, and any other out-of-pocket responsibility;

(h) the commercial name of the health plan product in which the patient was enrolled,
including whether that product isan HMO, PPO, or POS product, the number of tiers
used to identify in-network facilities to the extent any such product contained tiers,
whether that product is acommercia product sold to employers or whether it is a product
sold to beneficiaries of Government insurance programs such as Medicare or Medicaid,
and if so, which Government program;

(1) whether the hospital or health care facility was paid as an “in-network” or “out-of -

network facility,” and if paid as an “in-network facility,” the “tier” in which the hospital
or health care facility was assigned;

10
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() for inpatient claims, the identity of the patient’s admitting physician and, if different, the
identity of the patient’s primary treating physician; for outpatient claims, the identity of
patient’ s treating physician;

(k) all crosswalk or lookup files necessary to translate encoded or numeric data fields to their
English meaning, aswell as an English description of the possible values for any encoded
data el ement;

() the name(s) of the employee(s) at the health plan responsible for compiling and
maintaining this data file during the relevant period; and

(m)  the name(s) of the employee(s) at the managed care plan principally responsible for
anayzing the data over the relevant period and who made comparisons of different
hospitals' and health care facilities' reimbursement rates or prices.

RESPONSE:

In addition to its General Objections, BCBS objects to Request No. 3 on the grounds that
it is overbroad, seeks information that is not relevant nor reasonably cal culated to yield relevant
information, unduly burdensome, harassing, and oppressive. BCBS further objects to Request
No. 11 on the grounds that it is unreasonably cumulative and duplicative.

Subject to and without waiving its General Objections and the foregoing objections,

BCBS states that it has previously produced data responsive to Request No. 3.

V. CONCLUSION
For al of the foregoing reasons, BCBS respectfully requests that the Administrative Law
Judge quash Respondent’ s Subpoenain its entirety.
V. CERTIFICATE OF CONFERENCE
Pursuant to FTC Rule of Practice 3.34(c) and 16 C.F.R. § 3.34(c), counsel for BCBS
hereby certify that they have conferred with counsel for Respondents by phone in a good faith
attempt to resolve by agreement the issues raised herein. On Thursday, October 9, 2014, Mark

Cohen, counsel for BCBS, and John Fedele, counsel for Respondents, conferred by telephonein

an attempt to resolve BCBS's objections to Respondents' Second Subpoena. Based on that

11
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telephone conversation, BCBS understands that Respondents recogni ze that they will be
provided the data that is submitted to the FTC in response to the FTC’s October 2014 subpoena,
which will likely include data responsive to Request No. 3. BCBS further understands that,
based upon the production of data provided by the FTC, Respondents may not insist on their
requests in Respondents Second Subpoena. Nonetheless, at present, counsel have been unable

to reach agreement on the disputed issues.

Respectfully submitted, this 13" day of October, 2014.

/9 Lindsey B. Mann
Mark H. Cohen

Georgia Bar No. 174567
Lindsey B. Mann
Georgia Bar No. 431819

TROUTMAN SANDERSLLP
600 Peachtree St., N.E., Suite 5200
Atlanta, Georgia 30308

Phone: 404-885-3000

Fax: 404-885-3900

Counsel for BCBS

12
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To Motion to Quash Subpoena Duces Tecum



SUBPOENA DUCES TECUM

Provided by the Secretary of the Federal Trade Commission, and
Issued Pursuant to Commission Rule 3.34(b), 16 C.F.R. § 334(b)(eoityr

TOBlue Cross Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc.
C/O Morgan Kendrick, CEO, Or Person
Authorized to Receive Service
3350 Peachtree Rd. Ne
Atlanta, GA, 30326

STYAgeNEnt & Contracting

2. FROM
UNITED STATESOF AVERICA
FEDERAL TRARE COMMISSION
iohal Vice President

This subpoena requires you to produce and permit inspection and copying of designated books, documents (as defined in
Rule 3.34(b)), or tangible things, at the date and time specified in item 5, and at the request of Counsel listed in item 9, in

the proceeding described in Item 6.

3. PLACE OF PRODUCTION

Baker & McKenzie LLP
815 Connecticut Avenue, NW

4. MATERIAL WILL BE PRODUCED TO

John J. Fedele, Respondents

5. DATE AND TIME OF PRODUCTION

i ceived
Washington, DC 20006 October 24, 2014 - 9:00 am. ¢
6. SUBJECT OF PROCEEDING geT 06261
BCBSGA Legal

In the Matter of Phoebe Putney Health System, et al., D09348

7. MATERIAL TO BE PRODUCED

Documents and materials responsive to the attached Subpoena Duces Tecum

Requests for Production.

8. ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE

D. Michael Chappell

Federal Trade Commission
Washington, D.C. 20580

9. COUNSEL AND PARTY ISSUING SUBPOENA

Lee K. Van Voorhis
815 Connecticut Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20006
202-835-6162

DATE SIGNED

/S

SIGNATURE OF COUNSEL ISSUING SUBPOENA

v

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS

APPEARANCE
The delivery of this subpoena to you by any method
prescribed by the Commission's Rules of Practice is
legal service and may subject you to a penalty
imposed by law for failure to comply.

MOTION TO LIMIT OR QUASH

The Commission's Rules of Practice require that any
motion to limit or quash this subpoena must comply with
Commission Rule 3.34(c), 16 C.F.R. § 3.34(c), and in
particular must be filed within the earlier of 10 days after
service or the time for compliance. The original and ten
copies of the petition must be filed before the
Administrative Law Judge and with the Secretary of the
Commission, accompanied by an affidavit of service of
the document upon counsel listed in Item 9, and upon all
other parties prescribed by the Rules of Practice.

TRAVEL EXPENSES
The Commission's Rules of Practice require that fees and
mileage be paid by the party that requested your appearance.
You should present your claim to counsel listed in Item 9 for
payment. If you are permanently or temporarily living
somewhere other than the address on this subpoena and it
would require excessive travel for you to appear, you must get
prior approval from counsel listed in ltem 9.

A copy of the Commission's Rules of Practice is available
online at http://bit.ly/FTCRulesofPractice. Paper copies are
available upon request.

This subpoena does not require approval by OMB under
the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995.

FTC Form 70-E (rev. 5/14)



RETURN OF SERVICE

| hereby certify that a duplicate original of the within
subpoena was duly served:  (check the method used)

" inperson.
K‘ by registered mail.

by leaving copy at principal office or place of business, to wit:

on the person named herein on:

October 3, 2014

{Month, day, and year)

John J. Fedele, Esquire

(Name of person making service)

Attorney

(Official title)



UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION
OFFICE OF ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGES

In the Matter of
Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc.

a corporation, and Docket No. 9348

Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital, Inc.
a corporation, and

HCA Inc.
a corporation, and

Palmyra Park Hospital, Inc.
a corporation, and

Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty
County

RESPONDENTS’ SUBPOENA DUCES TECUM TO
BLUE CROSS BLUE SHIELD OF GEORGIA, INC.

Pursuant to the Federal Trade Commission’s Rules of Practice, 16 C.F.R. §§ 3.31 and
3.34, and the Scheduling Order entered by Chief Administrative Law Judge Chappell on
September 15, 2014, Respondents, Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc., Phoebe Putney
Memorial Hospital, Inc., and Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty County (“Phoebe™)
hereby request that Blue Cross Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc. produce the documents set forth
below in accordance with the Definitions and Instructions set forth below:

DEFINITIONS

A. The term “computer files” includes information stored in, or accessible through,
computer or other information retrieval systems. Thus, you should produce documents
that exist in machine-readable form, including documents stored in personal computers,
portable computers, workstations, minicomputers, mainframes, servers, backup disks and
tapes, archive disks and tapes, and other forms of offline storage.

B. The words “and” and “or” shall be construed conjunctively or disjunctively as necessary
to make the request inclusive rather than exclusive.

C. The term “communication” means any transfer of information, written, oral, or by any
other means.



Subpoena Duces Tecum Issued to Blue Cross Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc.
(FTC Docket 9348)
The terms “constitute,” “contain,” “discuss,” “analyze,” or “relate to” mean constituting,
reflecting, respecting, regarding, concerning, pertaining to, referring to, relating to,
stating, describing, recording, noting, embodying, memorializing, containing,
mentioning, studying, assessing, analyzing, or discussing.

The term “documents” means all computer files and written, recorded, and graphic
materials of every kind in your possession, custody, or control. The term documents
includes, without limitation: electronic mail messages; electronic correspondence and
drafts of documents; metadata and other bibliographic or historical data describing or
relating to documents created, revised, or distributed on computer systems; copies of
documents that are not identical duplicates of the originals in that person’s files; and
copies of documents the originals of which are not in your possession, custody, or
control.

The terms “each,” “any,” and “all” mean “each and every.”

The term “hospital” means a health care facility providing care through specialized staff
and equipment on either an in-patient or out-patient basis.

The term “health care facility” means a hospital, health maintenance organization facility,
ambulatory care center, first aid or other clinic, urgent care center, free-standing
emergency care center, imaging center, ambulatory surgery center and all other entities
that provide health care services.

The term “health plan” means any health maintenance organization, preferred provider
arrangement or organization, managed health care plan of any kind, self-insured health
benefit plan, other employer or union health benefit plan, Medicare, Medicaid,
TRICARE, or private or governmental health care plan or insurance of any kind.

The term “including” shall mean “including without limitation.”

The term “Palmyra” means HCA/Palmyra, Palmyra Medical Center, and Palmyra Park
Hospital doing business as Palmyra Medical Center and its domestic and foreign parents,
predecessors, divisions, subsidiaries, affiliates, partnerships and joint ventures, and all
directors, officers, employees, agents, and representatives of the foregoing.

The term “person” or “persons” means natural persons, groups of natural persons acting
as individuals, groups of natural persons acting in a collegial capacity (e.g., as a
committee, board, panel, etc.), associations, representative bodies, government bodies,
agencies, or any other commercial entity, incorporated business, social or government
entity.

The term “Phoebe” means Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc., Phoebe Putney Memorial
Hospital, Inc., Phoebe Health Partners.

The term “reimbursement rate” means the rate paid to a health care provider for
performing a certain procedure.

-2-
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(FTC Docket 9348)

The term “relating to” means in whole or in part constituting, containing, concerning,
discussing, reflecting, describing, analyzing, identifying, or stating.

The term “Transaction” means the Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty County’s
acquisition of Palmyra Park Hospital, which was consummated in December 2011.

The term “You” and “Your” mean Blue Cross Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc. and all of its
subsidiaries, affiliates or predecessors.

Unless otherwise defined, all words and phrases used in this Subpoena shall be accorded
their usual meaning as defined by Webster’s New Universal Unabridged Dictionary,
Fully Revised and Updated (2003).

INSTRUCTIONS

All responsive documents should be produced by October 24, 2014.

All references to year refer to calendar year. Unless otherwise specified, each of the
specifications calls for documents and/or information for each of the years from January
1, 2008 to the present.

Unless modified by agreement with Respondents, this Subpoena requires a complete
search of all Your files. You shall produce all responsive documents, wherever located,
that are in the actual or constructive possession, custody, or control of Your Company
and its representatives, attorneys, and other agents, including, but not limited to,
consultants, accountants, lawyers, or any other person retained by, consulted by, or
working on behalf or under the direction of You.

This subpoena is governed by the terms of the attached Protective Order Governing
Discovery Material issued on April 21, 2011.

To protect patient privacy, You shall mask any Sensitive Personally Identifiable
Information (“PII”) or Sensitive Health Information (“SHI”). For purposes of this
Subpoena, PII means an individual’s Social Security Number alone; or an individual’s
name or address or phone number in combination with one or more of the following: date
of birth, Social Security Number, driver’s license number or other state identification
number or a foreign country equivalent, passport number, financial account numbers,
credit or debit card numbers. For purposes of this Subpoena, SHI includes medical
records or other individually identifiable health information. Where required by a
particular request, You shall substitute for the masked information a unique patient
identifier that is different from that for other patients and the same as that for different
admissions, discharges, or other treatment episodes for the same patient. Otherwise, You
shall redact the PII or SHI but are not required to replace it with an alternate identifier.

Forms of Production: Your Company shall submit documents as instructed below absent
written consent signed by Respondents.

-3-
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(FTC Docket 9348)
(1)  Documents stored in electronic or hard copy format in the ordinary course of
business shall be submitted in electronic format provided that such copies are
true, correct, and complete copies of the original documents:

(a) Submit Microsoft Access, Excel, and PowerPoint in native format with
extracted text and metadata;

(b) Submit all other documents other than those identified in subpart (1)(a) in
image format with extracted text and metadata; and

(c) Submit all hard copy documents in image format accompanied by OCR.

) For each document submitted in electronic format, include the following metadata
fields and information:

(a) For documents stored in electronic format other than email: beginning
Bates or document identification number, ending Bates or document
identification number, page count, custodian, creation date and time,
modification date and time, last accessed date and time, size, location or
path file name, and MDS5 or SHA Hash value;

(b)  For emails: beginning Bates or document identification number, ending
Bates or document identification number, page count, custodian, to, from,
CC, BCC, subject, date and time sent, Outlook Message 1D (if applicable),
child records (the beginning Bates or document identification number of
attachments delimited by a semicolon);

(©) For email attachments: beginning Bates or document identification
number, ending Bates or document identification number, page count,
custodian, creation date and time, modification date and time, last
accessed date and time, size, location or path file name, parent record
(beginning Bates or document identification number of parent email), and
MDS5 or SHA Hash value; and

(d) For hard copy documents: beginning Bates or document identification
number, ending Bates or document identification number, page count, and
custodian.

3) Submit electronic files and images as follows:

(a) For productions over 10 gigabytes, use SATA, IDE, and EIDE hard disk
drives, formatted in Microsoft Windows-compatible, uncompressed data
in USB 2.0 external enclosure;

(b) For productions under 10 gigabytes, CD-R CD-ROM and DVD-ROM for
Windows-compatible personal computers, USB 2.0 Flash Drives are also
acceptable storage formats; and

-4.-
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(c) All documents produced in electronic format shall be scanned for and free

of viruses.

@) All documents responsive to this request, regardless of format or form and
regardless of whether submitted in hard copy or electronic format:

(a) Shall be produced in complete form, un-redacted unless privileged, and in
the order in which they appear in Your Company’s files and shall not be
shuffled or otherwise rearranged;

(b)  Shall be produced in color where necessary to interpret the document (if
the coloring of any document communicates any substantive information,
or if black-and-white photocopying or conversion to TIFF format of any
document (e.g., a chart or graph), makes any substantive information
contained in the document unintelligible, Your Company must submit the
original document, a like-colored photocopy, or a JPEG format image);

(c)  If written in a language other than English, shall be translated into English,
with the English translation attached to the foreign language document;

(d)  Shall be marked on each page with corporate identification and
consecutive document control numbers; and

(e)  Shall be accompanied by an index that identifies: (i) the name of each
person from whom responsive documents are submitted; and (ii) the
corresponding consecutive document control number(s) used to identify
that person’s documents, and if submitted in paper form, the box number
containing such documents. If the index exists as a computer file(s),
provide the index both as a printed hard copy and in machine-readable

form.

If you object to responding fully to any of the below requests for documents based on a
claim of privilege, You shall provide pursuant to 16 C.F.R. § 3.38A, for each such
request, a schedule containing the following information: (a) the date of all responsive
documents, (b) the sender of the document, (c) the addressee, (d) the number of pages, (e)
the subject matter, (f) the basis on which the privilege is claimed, (g) the names of all
persons to whom copies of any part of the document were furnished, together with an
identification of their employer and their job titles, (h) the present location of the
document and all copies thereof, and (i) each person who has ever had possession,
custody, or control of the documents.

If documents responsive to a particular specification no longer exist for reasons other
than the ordinary course of business but Your Company has reason to believe have been
in existence, state the circumstances under which they were lost or destroyed, describe
the documents to the fullest extent possible, state the specification(s) to which they are
responsive, and identify persons having knowledge of the content of such documents.
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Any questions you have relating to the scope or meaning of anything in this request or
suggestions for possible modifications thereto should be directed to John Fedele at
(202) 835-6144. The response to the request shall be addressed to the attention of John
Fedele, Baker & McKenzie LLP, 815 Connecticut Ave. NW, Washington, D.C. 20006,
and delivered between 8:30 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. on any business day to Baker &
McKenzie.

DOCUMENTS TO BE PRODUCED

All documents or communications relied upon, consulted, created, or reviewed by Amy
Cheslock, Vice President, Provider Engagement and Contracting, in connection with the
following statements in her declaration dated March 29, 2011 and provided to the Federal
Trade Commission:

e “Itis my understanding that BCBSGs’ contracted reimbursement rates for Phoebe
Putney are among the higher for all hospitals in Georgia on a case-mix-adjusted
basis.” Cheslock Decl. §12.

o “Based on a comparison for similar services, we calculated that many of the rates in
the Palmyra hospital agreement were between 20% and 70% less than the comparable
rates in the Phoebe Putney hospital agreement, thereby resulting in savings to us for
Palmyra’s services over Phoebe Putney’s services.” Cheslock Decl. 13.

All documents relating to the Transaction, including but not limited to, all documents
sent to or received from the Federal Trade Commission and all documents relating to any
communications between You and the Federal Trade Commission or any existing or
potential customer regarding the Transaction.

For each year during the relevant period, provide individual claim level, annual electronic
inpatient files in delimited text format that include the following individual data elements
for each inpatient or outpatient discharge at all hospitals and health care facilities in the
State of Georgia:

(a) a numerical patient identifier that masks the true identity (name) of the patient;

(b) a unique claim number for that inpatient or outpatient episode;

(©) any facility-specific identifier;

(d) all submitted data elements included on the UB-92 or UB-04 for an inpatient
claim depending on which form of the claim was submitted to You by the hospital
or health care facility, and all data elements contained on an outpatient claim. For
both the inpatient and outpatient claims data provided provide a full and

complete definition of each data element;

(e) the Diagnosis Related Group (“DRG”) version and number assigned;

-6-
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the allowed amount of the claim as determined by You, the amount You paid the
hospital or health care facility for that claim, and whether the hospital or health
care facility was paid for an inpatient claim under a per-diem, DRG, capitation,
percentage of charges, or some other type of reimbursement methodology, and
similarly the type of reimbursement methodology used to calculate payment for
each outpatient claim;

the amount of patient copay, deductible, and any other out-of-pocket
responsibility;

the commercial name of the health plan product in which the patient was enrolled,
including whether that product is an HMO, PPO, or POS product, the number of
tiers used to identify in-network facilities to the extent any such product contained
tiers, whether that product is a commercial product sold to employers or whether
it is a product sold to beneficiaries of Government insurance programs such as
Medicare or Medicaid, and if so, which Government program;

whether the hospital or health care facility was paid as an “in-network” or “out-
of-network facility,” and if paid as an “in-network facility,” the “tier” in which
the hospital or health care facility was assigned;

for inpatient claims, the identity of the patient’s admitting physician and, if
different, the identity of the patient’s primary treating physician; for outpatient
claims, the identity of the patient’s treating physician;

all crosswalk or lookup files necessary to translate encoded or numeric data fields
to their English meaning, as well as an English description of the possible values
for any encoded data element;

the name(s) of the employee(s) at the health plan responsible for compiling and
maintaining this data file during the relevant period; and

the name(s) of the employee(s) at the managed care plan principally responsible
for analyzing the data over the relevant period and who made comparisons of
different hospitals’ and health care facilities’ reimbursement rates or prices.
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CERTIFICATION

Pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1746, I hereby certify under penalty of perjury that this response
to the Subpoena Duces Tecum has been prepared by me or under my personal supervision from
the records of Blue Cross Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc. and is complete and correct to the best of
my knowledge and belief.

Where copies rather than original documents have been submitted, the copies are true,
correct, and complete copies of the original documents. If Respondents use such copies
in any court or administrative proceeding, Blue Cross Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc. will not object
based upon Respondents not offering the original document.

(Signature of Official) (Title/Company)

(Typed Name of Above Official) (Office Telephone)
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Dated: October 3, 2014 Respectfully submitted,

By /s/ Lee K. Van Voorhis

Lee K. Van Voorhis, Esq.

Brian F. Burke, Esq.

Jennifer A. Semko, Esq.

John J. Fedele, Esq.

Teisha C. Johnson, Esq.

Jeremy W. Cline, Esq.

Baker & McKenzie LLP

815 Connecticut Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20006

Counsel For Phoebe Putney Memorial
Hospital, Inc. and Phoebe Putney Health
System, Inc.

Frank M. Lowrey, Esq.

Bondurant, Mixson & Elmore LLP
1201 W. Peachtree Street, Suite 3900
Atlanta, Georgia 30309

Michael A. Caplan, Esq.
Caplan Cobb
1447 Peachtree Street, N.E., Suite 8§80

Atlanta, Georgia 30309

Counsel for Respondent Hospital
Authority of Albany-Dougherty County
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CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that this 3" day of October, 2014 I delivered via FedEx this Subpoena
Duces Tecum to:

Blue Cross Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc.
C/O Morgan Kendrick, CEO, Or Person Authorized to Receive Service

3350 Peachtree Rd. Ne
Atlanta, GA, 30326

I also certify that I delivered via electronic mail a copy of the foregoing document to:

Alexis Gilman, Esq.

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580

agilman@ftc.gov

Mark Seidman

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
mseidman@ftc.gov

Stelios Xenakis

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
sxenakis@ftc.gov

Christopher Abbott, Esq.
Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
cabbott@ftc.gov

Amanda Lewis, Esq.

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
alewis1@ftc.gov

Maria M. DiMoscato, Esq.
Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
mdimoscato@fte.gov

Joshua Smith

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
jsmith3@ftc.gov

Jennifer Schwab

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
jschwab@ftc.gov

Lucas Ballet, Esq.

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
Iballet@ftc.gov

Douglas Litvack, Esq.

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20580
dlitvack@ftc.gov
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Emmet J. Bondurant, Esq.
Bondurant@bmelaw.com

Ronan A. Doherty, Esq.
doherty@bmelaw.com

Frank M. Lowrey, Esq.
lowrev(@bmelaw.com

Bondurant, Mixson & Elmore, LLP

1201 West Peachtree St. N.W., Suite 3900
Atlanta, GA 30309

Michael A. Caplan, Esq.

Caplan Cobb

1447 Peachtree Street, N.E., Suite 880
Atlanta, Georgia 30309
mcaplan(@caplancobb.com

This 3" day of October, 2014.

Kevin J. Arquit, Esq.
karquit@stblaw.com

Peter Thomas, Esq.
pthomas@stblaw.com

Jeff Coviello,

Esq.

jicoviello@stblaw.com

Jayma Meyer

jmeyer(@stblaw.com

Abram J. Ellis, Esq.
aellis@stblaw.com

Simpson Thacher and Bartlett, LLP
425 Lexington Avenue
New York, New York 10017
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By:

/s/ John Fedele

John J. Fedele, Esq.

Counsel for Phoebe Putney Memorial
Hospital, Inc. and Phoebe Putney
Health System, Inc.
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PROTECTIVE ORDER GOVERNING DISCOVERY MATERIAL

Commission Rule 3.31(d) states: “In order to protect the parties and third parties
against improper use and disclosure of confidential information, the Administrative Law
Judge shall issue a protective order as set forth in the appendix to this section.” 16 C.F.R.
§ 3.31(d). Pursuant to Commission Rule 3.31(d), the protective order set forth in the
appendix to that section is attached verbatim as Attachment A and is hereby issued.

ORDERED: D (Amj ?mg¥
D. Michael Chappel

Chief Administrative Law Judge

Date: April 21, 2011



ATTACHMENT A

For the purpose of protecting the interests of the parties and third parties in the
above-captioned matter against improper use and disclosure of confidential information
submitted or produced in connection with this matter:

IT IS HEREBY ORDERED THAT this Protective Order Governing
Confidential Material (“Protective Order”) shall govern the handling of all Discovery
Material, as hereafter defined.

1. As used in this Order, “confidential material” shall refer to any document or portion
thereof that contains privileged, competitively sensitive information, or sensitive personal
information. “Sensitive personal information” shall refer to, but shall not be limited to,
an individual’s Social Security number, taxpayer identification number, financial account
number, credit card or debit card number, driver’s license number, state-issued
identification number, passport number, date of birth (other than year), and any sensitive
health information identifiable by individual, such as an individual’s medical records.
“Document” shall refer to any discoverable writing, recording, transcript of oral
testimony, or electronically stored information in the possession of a party or a third
party. “Commission” shall refer to the Federal Trade Commission (“FTC”), or any of
its employees, agents, attorneys, and all other persons acting on its behalf, excluding
persons retained as consultants or experts for purposes of this proceeding. ‘

2. Any document or portion thereof submitted by a respondent or a third party during a
Federal Trade Commission investigation or during the course of this proceeding that is
entitled to confidentiality under the Federal Trade Commission Act, or any regulation,
interpretation, or precedent concerning documents in the possession of the Commission,
as well as any information taken from any portion of such document, shall be treated as
confidential material for purposes of this Order. The identity of a third party submitting
such confidential material shall also be treated as confidential material for the purposes of
this Order where the submitter has requested such confidential treatment.

3. The parties and any third parties, in complying with informal discovery requests,
disclosure requirements, or discovery demands in this proceeding may designate any
responsive document or portion thereof as confidential material, including documents
obtained by them from third parties pursuant to discovery or as otherwise obtained.

4. The parties, in conducting discovery from third parties, shall provide to each third
party a copy of this Order so as to inform each such third party of his, her, or its rights
herein.

5. A designation of confidentiality shall constitute a representation in good faith and after
careful determination that the material is not reasonably believed to be already in the
public domain and that counsel believes the material so designated constitutes
confidential material as defined in Paragraph 1 of this Order.



6. Material may be designated as confidential by placing on or affixing to the document
containing such material (in such manner as will not interfere with the legibility thereof),
or if an entire folder or box of documents is confidential by placing or affixing to that
folder or box, the designation “CONFIDENTIAL-FTC Docket No. 9348” or any other
appropriate notice that identifies this proceeding, together with an indication of the
portion or portions of the document considered to be confidential material. Confidential
information contained in electronic documents may also be designated as confidential by
placing the designation “CONFIDENTIAL-FTC Docket No. 9348” or any other
appropriate notice that identifies this proceeding, on the face of the CD or DVD or other
medium on which the document is produced. Masked or otherwise redacted copies of
documents may be produced where the portions deleted contain privileged matter,
provided that the copy produced shall indicate at the appropriate point that portions have
been deleted and the reasons therefor.

7. Confidential material shall be disclosed only to: (a) the Administrative Law Judge
presiding over this proceeding, personnel assisting the Administrative Law Judge, the
Commission and its employees, and personnel retained by the Commission as experts or
consultants for this proceeding; (b) judges and other court personnel of any court having
jurisdiction over any appellate proceedings involving this matter; (c) outside counsel of
record for any respondent, their associated attorneys and other employees of their law
firm(s), provided they are not employees of a respondent; (d) anyone retained to assist
outside counsel in the preparation or hearing of this proceeding including consultants,
provided they are not affiliated in any way with a respondent and have signed an
agreement to abide by the terms of the protective order; and (e) any witness or deponent
who may have authored or received the information in question.

8. Disclosure of confidential material to any person described in Paragraph 7 of this
Order shall be only for the purposes of the preparation and hearing of this proceeding, or
any appeal therefrom, and for no other purpose whatsoever, provided, however, that the
Commission may, subject to taking appropriate steps to preserve the confidentiality of
such material, use or disclose confidential material as provided by its Rules of Practice;
sections 6(f) and 21 of the Federal Trade Commission Act; or any other legal obligation
imposed upon the Commission.

9. In the event that any confidential material is contained in any pleading, motion, exhibit
or other paper filed or to be filed with the Secretary of the Commission, the Secretary
shall be so informed by the Party filing such papers, and such papers shall be filed in
camera. To the extent that such material was originally submitted by a third party, the
party including the materials in its papers shall immediately notify the submitter of such
inclusion. Confidential material contained in the papers shall continue to have in camera
treatment until further order of the Administrative Law Judge, provided, however, that
such papers may be furnished to persons or entities who may receive confidential
material pursuant to Paragraphs 7 or 8. Upon or after filing any paper containing i
confidential material, the filing party shall file on the public record a duplicate copy of
the paper that does not reveal confidential material. Further, if the protection for any
such material expires, a party may file on the public record a duplicate copy which also
contains the formerly protected material.



10. If counsel plans to introduce into evidence at the hearing any document or transcript
containing confidential material produced by another party or by a third party, they shall
provide advance notice to the other party or third party for purposes of allowing that
party to seek an order that the document or transcript be granted in camera treatment. If
that party wishes in camera treatment for the document or transcript, the party shall file
an appropriate motion with the Administrative Law Judge within 5 days after it receives
such notice. Except where such an order is granted, all documents and transcripts shall
be part of the public record. Where in camera treatment is granted, a duplicate copy of
such document or transcript with the confidential material deleted therefrom may be
placed on the public record.

11. If any party receives a discovery request in any investigation or in any other
proceeding or matter that may require the disclosure of confidential material submitted by
another party or third party, the recipient of the discovery request shall promptly notify
the submitter of receipt of such request. Unless a shorter time is mandated by an order of
a court, such notification shall be in writing and be received by the submitter at least 10
business days before production, and shall include a copy of this Protective Order and a
cover letter that will apprise the submitter of its rights hereunder. Nothing herein shall be
construed as requiring the recipient of the discovery request or anyone else covered by
this Order to challenge or appeal any order requiring production of confidential material,
to subject itself to any penalties for non-compliance with any such order, or to seek any
relief from the Administrative Law Judge or the Commission. The recipient shall not
oppose the submitter’s efforts to challenge the disclosure of confidential material. In
addition, nothing herein shall limit the applicability of Rule 4.11(e) of the Commission’s
Rules of Practice, 16 CFR 4.11(e), to discovery requests in another proceeding that are
directed to the Commission.

12. At the time that any consultant or other person retained to assist counsel in the
preparation of this action concludes participation in the action, such person shall return to
counsel all copies of documents or portions thereof designated confidential that are in the
possession of such person, together with all notes, memoranda or other papers containing
confidential information. At the conclusion of this proceeding, including the exhaustion
of judicial review, the parties shall return documents obtained in this action to their
submitters, provided, however, that the Commission’s obligation to return documents
shall be governed by the provisions of Rule 4.12 of the Rules of Practice, 16 CFR 4.12.

13. The provisions of this Protective Order, insofar as they restrict the communication
and use of confidential discovery material, shall, without written permission of the
submitter or further order of the Commission, continue to be binding after the conclusion
of this proceeding.
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To Affidavit of Michelle M. Rothenberg-Williams































































EXHIBIT D

To Affidavit of Michelle M. Rothenberg-Williams









EXHIBIT C

To Motion to Quash Subpoena Duces Tecum



UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION

In the Matter of

Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc.,
Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital, Inc.,
Phoebe North, Inc.,

Docket No. 9348
HCA, Inc.,

Palmyra Park Hospital, Inc., and

Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty County,

Respondents.
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AFFIDAVIT OF DIANE L. WEINSTEIN

PERSONALLY APPEARED before the undersigned attesting officer, duly authorized to
administer oaths in the State of New York, DIANE L. WEINSTEIN, who having been first duly
sworn, deposes and states as follows:

1.

I am over the age of 21 years and competent to testify as a witness. I have personal
knowledge of the facts set forth in this Affidavit or, for purposes hereof, have made due inquiries
of other persons with such personal knowledge, and make this Affidavit for use in the above-
captioned proceeding.

2.
I am employed by the WellPoint Companies, Inc. as Senior Associate General Counsel.

The WellPoint Companies, Inc. is an affiliate of WellPoint, Inc. (“WellPoint™), the ultimate



parent company of Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc. (‘BCBSGA™) and Blue Cross
Blue Shield Health Plan of Georgia, Inc. (“BCBSHP”) (collectively, “BCBS”).
3.

In April of 2013, the FTC served a subpoena duces tecum (“FTC’s Subpoena™) on BCBS.
After reaching agreement with the FTC regarding modifications to the subpoena, BCBS
conducted a reasonable and diligent search and produced relevant, non-privileged documents to
the FTC in a timely manner. It is BCBS’ understanding that all documents produced by BCBS
in response to the subpoena were provided to Respondents.

4.

In April of 2013, BCBS also received a subpoena duces tecum propounded by
Respondents Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc., Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital, Inc., and
Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty County (“Respondents’ First Subpoena™). Counsel for
the parties reached agreement regarding limitations to be applied to the subpoena, and pursuant
to the terms of the parties” agreement, on May 29, 2013, and on June 14, 2013, BCBS produced
data in response to Request No. 11 of Respondents’ First Subpoena. In addition, BCBS received
questions from Respondents regarding the data produced and facilitated responses to those
questions.

5.

On October 2, 2014, the FTC served a second subpoena on BCBS, and it is the

understanding of BCBS that all documents submitted to the FTC in connection with that

subpoena will also be transmitted to Respondents.



FURTHER AFFIANT SAYETH NOT.

; f'/“//' ;i&xﬁ%ry!;&m

DIANE L WEINSTEIN

SWO:Q to and subscribed before me
this | 7 14, day of October, 2014.

NOTARY PUBLIC
My Commission expires: .
|A M. VARL
Nmar‘;EP%g lic, State of New York
No. 02VA4864638
Qualified in Queens County o
Commission Expires June 16,20/¢
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MARK H, COHEN TROUTMAN SANDERS LLP
404,885,3597 telephone Atlorneys at Law

404.962.6753 facsimile Bank of America Plaza

mark.cohen@troutmansanders.com S A_ NDERS 600 Peachiree Streel, NE, Sulte 5200
Allanta, GA 30308-2216

404.885,3000 tslephone
troulmansanders.com

June 14, 2013

BY FEDEX

John Fedele, Esq.

Baker & McKenzie LLP

815 Connecticut Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20006

Re:  Inthe Matter of Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc., et al., Before the Federal
Trade Commission, FTC Docket No. 9348

Dear John:

In accordance with our agreement as referenced by my email communications with Brian
Burke between May 21-22, 2013, and our subsequent discussions by email and telephone, please
find enclosed a DVD containing information in response to Request No. 11 of Respondents’
subpoena duces fecum served upon Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Georgia, Inc. (“BCBSGA”) on
April 26, 2013, which includes all hospitals in the State of Georgia as opposed to being limited
to hospitals contained in the definition of “Geographic Area” as contained in the subpoena.

As with our prior response on May 29, this response will operate to fully satisfy
Respondents’ subpoena duces tecum in its entirety, and Respondents have agreed that no further
responses from BCBSGA to any other requests in the subpoena duces fecum will be required or
provided; moreover, Respondents have agreed to make no additional requests for information
upon BCBSGA in the above-captioned matter. As we have also agreed, in the event
Respondents’ experts have further questions concerning the ability to interpret the data provided
in the DVD, I will facilitate responses to those questions.

This is also to confirm that the enclosed DVD and all information contained therein is
deemed confidential and subject to the “Protective Order Governing Discovery Material” (“the
Protective Order”) issued in the above-captioned matter on April 21, 2011, which limits its
disclosure only to the individuals identified in Section 7 and only for the purposes described in
Section 8 of that Protective Order. In addition, if any of this confidential material is contained in
any papers filed by Respondents in the above-captioned proceeding, that information must be
filed in camera with notice to BCBSGA in accordance with the provisions of Section 9 ofthe
Protective Order. Finally, if Respondents intend on introducing the DVD or any portion
contained therein into evidence at the hearing in the above-captioned matter, Respondents shall

ATLANTA CHICAGO HONG KONG NEW YORK NEWARK NORFOLK ORANGE COUNTY PORTLAND
RALEIGH RICHMOND SAN DIEGO SHANGHAI TYSONS CORNER VIRGINIA BEACH WASHINGTON, DC



TROUTMAN
SANDERS

John Fedele, Esq.
June 14, 2013
Page 2

provide advance notice to BCBSGA. so that an order granting in camera treatment of any such
material may be sought, in accordance with Section 10 of the Protective Order.

Sincerely,

b R i

Mark H. Cohen

Enclosure
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Amy Cheslock

May 16, 2013
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Amy Cheslock

May 16, 2013
1 Aw&ﬁ@?&%ﬁ%ﬁ% ceith Sysem, .o 1 confidentiality provisions of this protective
, Baker & McKenzie 3 MS. SCHWAB: And I'd aso like to note on
3&;?3&”5'5,“3“.2’2&%2%% 4 the record my agreement with Mr. Burke that any
° P R 5 of witness counsel's Mr. Cohen's objections
6 BrianF. Burke Ex 6 today shall be joined in by complaint counsdl.
7 Baker & McKerzie 7 MR. COHEN: And vice versawhen your
815 Connecticut Avenue, NW .
8 Washington, D.C. 20006-4078 8 questions --
K T 9 MS. SCHWAB: That's correct.
On behalf of The Federa Trade Commission: . e i
10 ok S £ 10 MR. COHEN: That'sfine.
b Federd Trade Conmisston 11 _ AMY M. CHESLOCK, 3
1 Weetington, D.C. 20001 12 having been first duly sworn, was deposed and testified as
» (202)326-2335 13  follows:
On behalf of Hospital Authority of 14 EXAMINATION
o A 15 BY MR. BURKE:
17 Bordurert, Mixson & Elmore 16 Q Okay. Start again. Whoisyour current
N 1201 West Peacires Strst, NW 17  employer?
10 Alrta, Gergia 30209 18 A My employer is Wellpoint.
(loh geLaal 19 Q Wadlpoint isa publicly traded company?
2: On betf of Blue Cross Blue Shield: 20 A Correct.
Mark H. Coben, E5q, 21 Q On New York Stock Exchange?
22 Troumen m%‘:’;; o 22 A Correct.
23 600 Peechree Strest, N.E. 23 Q And what does Wellpoint do?
24 ilﬁ'fniz%owgiamzzm 24 A Wadlpoint isthe parent company of --
25 e tmeneencrscom 25  well, what dothey do. It'sahealth insurance
2 4
1 INDEX TO EXHIBITS 1 company, you know, predominantly and they own and
2 EXHIBIT PAGE 2  operate 14 Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans across
3 1 FORM 10-K FORWELLPOINT, INC. 5 3 thecountry, among other things but predominantly
4 2 AS’L\IJ[F)’%EE’\::'T_ QSATTITEINFIS/;,’:EAL\J(McaEgLOSICTéON 45 4 that would bethe business as | would describe it.
: 5 Q Okay. I'mgoingto offer into-- asan
3 EMAIL CHAIN 104 6 Exhlblt a copy o'f Wélpoint's most recent 1Q-K -
6 7  promisewewon't go through every page of it.
4 NETWORK CONTRACTING KEY STAKEHOLDER 104 8 (Wher eupon, marked by the court
7 reporter for identification
8 * %k 9 pur poses, Exhibit No. 1.)
9 MR. BURKE: Good morning, Amy. Thank you 10 BY MR.BURKE:
10 for coming in today, making yoursdf available. 11 Q And| haveclipped pagesthat | think that
11 Who is your current employer? 12 wemight bereferencing for your ease.
12 MR. COHEN: Beforewe get started | just 13 A Okay.
13 wanted to put on the record that this - 14 Q Justin caserather than flipping through
ig deposition is my understanding is subject and 15 thewholething. On Page 3 of the 10-K there'sa
" grh?”:gm'p‘ E_”gcta?ytﬁ‘h' b'ttzg‘_at maé’ be 16  discussion thereat thethird paragraph about the
i ered are subject fo the protective order 17  broad spectrum of network based managed care
governing discovery material dated April 21st 18 | ed . for salf funded
18 2011 in this matter and we understand obviously 9 plans -- managed care servicesfor un
19 thet if any party designates any portion of 1 customers and specialty insurance federal employee
20 thiss deposition or any of the exhibitsin the 20  program and then contact Ienses_ and other ocular
21 record that we have the right obviously under 21 products. | S.the company or ganized -- arethose
22 this order if the exhibits are not already 22  separatebusinessunitsor arethose --
23 designated as confidential and | think Ms. 23 MR. COHEN: Go ahead.
24 Cheslock's declaration has aready been so 24  BY MR. BURKE:
25 designated that it will be subject to the 25 Q Arethose separate business units within

5
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May 16, 2013
1  Wdlpoint? 1  of teamsthat provide the -- that do work on behaf
2 MR. COHEN: | would just object for the 2 of Wdlpoint -- we consider at an enterprise level
3 record that that question lacks any foundation 3 which meansfor dl of our merkets, al 14 states
4 with respect to this witness. 4 wherewe have Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans. And
5 BY MR.BURKE: 5  sooneof those team's responsibilitiesis for
6 Q Okay. What areyour responsbilitiesin 6  managing aplan of cost of careinitiatives that we
7 your current position? Let meback up. What is 7 implement to manage medical costs. | oversee ateam
8 your current position? 8  that does contracting and network management for
9 A Currently | am vice-president of cost of 9  ancillary providersfor dl 14 states, ancillary
10 careand planning and provider engagement and 10  providersdefined here as non hospital non physician
11  contracting. 11  provider types, an enterprise team that overseesthe
12 Q And how long have you been in that 12  maintenance and administration of our standard
13  position? 13 provider contracts and | oversee ateam that
14 A | assumed that rolein May of 2011. 14  negotiates contracts with vendors on behaf of
15 Q Isthat part of adistinct business unit 15  Wadlpoaint.
16  within Wellpaint? 16 Q And thevendor group, what sort of
17 A Yes, | guesslittle -- theword -- 17  solutions-- | presumethat means Wellpoint ison
18 assuming | understand what you mean by the word 18 thepurchasing sde?
19  business unit, the business unit | report in through 19 A Yes, for -- inthisinstance vendors
20 iscalled our commercia business unit. 20  for -- thisteam, the vendor management organization
21 Q Commercial businessunit, okay. Anddoes | 21  manages relationships with companies that provide a
22 thecommercial businessunit within Wellpoint 22  delegated service on behalf of Welpoint. So
23 includeall of the productsthat wejust talked 23 vendors are not things Wellpoint uses to procure
24  about | just referenced? 24  savicesfor itsdf like negotiate a contract for a
25 A Can you be more specific about products? 25  company to maintain software computer systems. It's
6 8
1 Q Wadll, the network based managed care 1 vendorsthat provide a service, adelegated service
2 plans, the managed care servicesfor self funded 2 onbehalf of usto consumers. So avendor inthis
3 customers. In particular, thefirst sentencein 3 example could be a company that provides
4 paragraph -- thethird paragraph on Page 3? 4 chiropractic network services for us or manages
5 A First sentence and the third paragraph. 5  musculoskeletal condition costs.
6 Q On Page3. 6 Q And your oversight of those--isit just
7 A Okay. 7 thefour teamsthat you identified or arethere
8 MR. COHEN: You know, for the record, | 8 others?
9 would again object. | don't believe you've 9 A Presently.
10 laid afoundation that this witness has 10 Q Thegeographic scope of thoseteamsisthe
11 knowledge of information in this particular 11 14 gates?
12 Exhibit. 12 A Correct.
13 BY MR.BURKE: 13 Q And among those 14 states are Georgia, or
14 Q Do you want meto repeat the question? 14 include Georgia?
15 A Sure. That would be helpful. 15 A Correct.
16 Q Inthefirst sentence of paragraph three 16 Q And within Georgia or within the
17  onthethird page of theannual report, there'sa 17  jurisdictionsthere, who underneath and on your team
18 listing of the broad spectrum of products or 18 isresponsiblefor Georgiaor the allocation not
19  solutions offered by Wellpoint. Which onesof those | 19  geographic specific?
20 fall intoyour area of responsibility? 20 A The person who is responsible for managing
21 A Canyou clarify what you mean by my area 21  thenetwork relationships in Georgia does not report
22  of respongbility? 22  tome
23 Q What do you do on a day-to-day basisin 23 Q Andwhoisthat?
24 your current position? 24 A AlexandraLeopold.
25 A Inmy current position | oversee a number 25 Q How long hasshebeen in that position?
7 9
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1 A She assumed that position | believe it was 1 productstracked separately?
2 July of 2011. 2 A | don't know that | can say for sure.
3 Q Who hed that position before her? 3 Q Do both of those productsfall into Ms.
4 A |did. 4 Leopold'sarea of responsibility with respect to
5 Q Whodoesshereport to currently, 5 Georgia?
6 AlexandreaLeopold? 6 A Yes
7 A Colin Drowdozski. 7 Q Intermsof annual revenuethat is
8 Q Canyou spdl that? 8  generated by Wedlpoint from the sale of itsfully
9 A C-O-L-I-N, D-R-O-W-SK-I -- sorry, 9 insured products, isthat category referred to as
10 D-R-O-W --it'shard to do, D-R-O-W-D-O-Z-SK-I. | 10  premiums? Istherevenue generated by fully insured
11 Q Andwhat isMr. Drowdozski'stitle? 11  productsreferred to as premiums?
12 A Something like vice-president provider 12 A Where?
13  engagement in contracting. I'm not specifically 13 Q Waél, what is--in fully insured products
14  suretheexact wording of histitle. 14  therevenuethat Wellpoint has generated from, are
15 Q Okay. And washein that position when 15  thosefeesor premiums?
16  you held the current position held by the Ms. 16 MS. SCHWAB: Objection.
17  Leopold? | mean, washeyour bossat thetime? | 17 THEWITNESS: I'm not sure that |
18 A No, hewasnot. 18 understand the question.
19 Q Whodoyou report to today? 19 BY MR BURKE:
20 A Doug Wenners. 20 Q Can wego to page 43 of theannual report
21 Q Andwhodid you report toin your prior 21  please. Actually, I'm sorry, 44, first paragraph.
22 podtion? 22 It sayspremium revenue comes from fully insured
23 A | bdieve-- | haveto check. | believe 23 contractswhereweindemnify our policyholders
24  a thetime| was reporting to Robert McEntyre. 24 against cost for covered health and life benefits.
25 Q IsMr. McEntyre still with Wellpoint? 25  Administrative fees come from contracts where our
10 12
1 A No, he'sretired. 1 customersaresdf-insured or wherethefeeisbased
2 Q Inyour prior position, theonethat's 2 on either processing of transactionsor a percent of
3 hed currently by Ms. Leopold are her 3 network discount savingsrealized. Isthat
4 responsiilitiestoday similar to what yourswere 4  statement consistent with your under standing?
5 when you held that position? 5 MR. COHEN: | object again for lack of a
6 A Yes smilar. 6 foundation with respect to this witness
7 Q Whatisthe-- I'm sorry, torepeat this. 7 knowledge. Y ou can answer if you can.
8  What isthe position again that Ms. L eopold holds? 8 THEWITNESS: | don't-- 1 don't -- I'm
9 A Sheisaregiona vice-president provider 9 not responsible for crafting this document and
10  engagement and contracting. 10 so this -- these statements appear to confirm
11 Q For Georgia? 11 the way this document has been crafted. | just
12 A For Georgia 12 don't think | can answer that question.
13 Q Could you explain to meyour understanding | 13  BY MR. BURKE:
14  of thedifference between what |'veseenreferredto | 14 Q Who pays Wédlpaint for -- who arethe
15 asfully insured productsand sdf-insured products | 15  customersof thefully insured products? What are
16  that Wélpoaint offers? 16  someof the customer types of thefully insured
17 A Sure. A fully insured products would be 17  products?
18  products where we assumed the risk for the cost of 18 A If | understand the question correctly,
19 theclamsincurred and self-insured products would 19 customersare generally employer groups and it's
20  beproducts where were providing administrative 20  more common that fully insured products are with
21  serviceson behdf of the customer but the customer 21  smaler employer groups, athough that's not always
22  isactually underwriting the claims cost risk 22 thecase
23  themselves or assuming that risk themselves. 23 Q And how do they pay you -- how do they pay
24 Q Istherevenuegenerated by Welpoint from 24  Wdlpaint for fully insured products?
25 thesaleof those products those two categories of 25 A Like how interms of like the transaction
11 13
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1 of money how it exchanges hands? 1 inGeorgia
2 Q Isthereamonthly bill? Isit an annual 2 (Whereupon, a discussion ensued off the record.)
3 bill? Isit afixed fee? Isit -- 3 BY MR.BURKE:
4 A I'mnot -- | don't know that I'm a subject 4 Q Thelicensethat you have from the Blue
5  matter expert in the billing of customers. So, | 5  Cross-Blue Shield Association, arethere-- isthere
6  mean, I'mnot sure how to answer your question 6  morethan one?
7 gpecifically. | may not understand where you're 7 A | don't know.
8  coming fromwithit. 8 MR. COHEN: Just object to the form of the
9 Q What arethe products-- let me back up. 9 question. When you say you, I'm not sureif
10  You referenced Blue Cross-Blue Shield earlier asa | 10 you mean her or --
11  brand of products offered by Wellpoint for sale;is | 11  BY MR. BURKE:
12 thatright? 12 Q | havebeen referring to you as Wellpoint
13 A | don't recall ustaking about brands up 13  andintendingit to cover Blue Cross-Blue Shield but
14  tothispoint. 14  if that'san area of confusion you can please ask me
15 Q IsBlueCrossand Blue Shield a brand that 15 toclarify my question. Why don't you explain to me
16  Wadlpaint sdlsproductsunder alicensefor? 16  your understanding of thelicensing relationship
17 A Weélpoaint isalicensee of the Blue Cross 17  that Wellpoint haswith the Blue Cross-Blue Shield
18 and Blue Shield Association. 18 association?
19 Q Andthey sdl productsbranded as Blue 19 A | cant. It'snot an areathat | have
20  Crossand Blue Shidd under that license? 20 subject matter expertise and | wouldn't want to go
21 A They do. Thebrandsvary by state. 21 onrecord describing it. It's not something |
22 Q InGeorgiathere'saBlue Crossand Blue 22 manage.
23 Shidd -- 23 Q Would Ms. Leopold have expertise?
24 A Yes 24 A | can't say.
25 Q -- managed careplan sold by Wellpoint? 25 Q DoesWédlpoint sell a Blue Cross-Blue
14 16
1 A Right. Blue Cross and Blue Shield of 1  Shied branded product I've seen referred to asa
2  Georgiaisacompany owned by Wellpoint. 2 preferred provider organization and managed care
3 Q And they sdll managed care plans under 3 planin Georgia?
4 that brand? 4 A | think your questionis-- is-- a
5 A Correct. 5 Blue--isaBlue Cross and Blue Shield of Georgia
6 Q What arethedifferent products-- are 6  PPO plan sold by Wellpoint. | would answer that
7  theredifferent productsoffered under that planby | 7  yes.
8 BlueCrossand Blue Shidd of Georgia? 8 Q Okay. Isthat sold under alicense?
9 MR. COHEN: Beforehand | guess | would 9 A Canyou clarify what license you're
10 object to the form of the question. Y ou keep 10  referring to?
11 calingitabrand. It's acompany. 11 Q | believeyou testified earlier that
12 BY MR.BURKE: 12 Wédlpoint isalicensee from Blue Cross-Blue Shield
13 Q Shejust -- thewitnessjust said that 13  association?
14 they sdl products under that brand, managed care | 14 A That iscorrect.
15 plansunder that managed brand. 15 Q Isthat how sdl it -- are they authorized
16 A Soyour gquestion is much more complicated 16  under that licenseto sdll a Blue Cross-Blue Shield
17  thanwhat | think that what you're asking. SoI'm 17  of Georgia-- | mean Blue Cross-Blue Shield branded
18  struggling to actualy answer your question. We 18 PPO planin Georgia?
19  have multiple insurance licensesin the State of 19 A By the Blue Cross-Blue Shield Association?
20 Georgia. And products are generally offered under 20 Q Under that license agreement?
21  licenses. 21 A | don't know.
22 Q What arethelicenses other than the one 22 Q Okay. DoesBlue Cross-Blue Shield or
23 youjust described from the Blue Cross-Blue Shield | 23 just -- sorry, let me back up. Does Wellpoint sell
24  Association? 24 ahealth management or ganization, managed care plan
25 A That was-- | was not describing alicense 25  under Blue Crossand Blue Shield brand in Georgia?
15 17
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1 MR. COHEN: Object to the form. 1 Q Andwhat isthat product? What isthe
2 THE REPORTER: Can you restate the 2 termyou would refer to asthat product -- that
3 question? 3  describesthat product?
4 BY MR.BURKE: 4 MR. COHEN: Again, | object asto the
5 Q You testified a moment ago that Wellpoint 5 form.
6  sdlsBlueCrossand Blue Shield branded preferred 6 BY MR.BURKE:
7  provider organization managed careplan in Georgia; 7 Q When you said yes, what are the products
8 correct? 8 that are sold by Wellpoint under that brand and PPO?
9 A Correct. 9 A  When | said yesto your question what
10 Q Do they also séll a health management 10  other products -- | don't know that | understand
11  organization plan branded under the Blue Cross and 11 your question, I'm sorry.
12 Blue Shiedld namein the State of Georgia? 12 Q What isthe PPO product that Wellpoint
13 A Yes 13  sdisunder Blue Cross-Blue Shield brand in Georgia,
14 Q What other managed care plan types under 14  PPO,HMO, POS, what arethose products? And I've
15 theBlueCrossand Blue Shield name does Wellpaint 15  been using the term managed care plan. That'snot
16  sdlin Georgiaother than PPO and HMO? 16  something you understand; isthat correct?
17 A Theother sort of bucket | think what 17 MR. COHEN: | object. You've got three
18  youd bereferring to would be point of service 18 questions out there. Let'sdothemoneat a
19 plans. 19 timeif we can.
20 Q Okay. Arethereany others? 20 THE REPORTER: Canwe start -- | need
21 A Any others? Can you clarify your 21 some.
22 question? 22 BY MR. BURKE:
23 Q Arethereany other productssold by 23 Q What isyour under standing of theterm
24 Wadlpoint under the Blue Cross and Blue Shield brand 24 managed care plan? Do you have an under standing?
25  in Georgiadifferent from the PPO, HMO and POSthat | 25 A | mean -- yes, | have an understanding.
18 20
1  wejust described? 1 Q What isthat understanding?
2 A Waél, what do you mean by product? 2 A Youknow, it would generally refer to
3 Q What isyour understanding of theterm? 3 plansand products that, you know, Blue Cross-Blue
4 A | mean theword product can refer to lots 4 Shield or other insurance companies manage on behal f
5 of things. It could refer to other specialty type 5  of customersfor care that's provided.
6  benefit plans, dentdl, vision, life. It could refer 6 Q What kind of care?
7  toalot of things. 7 A Weéll, you could have a-- lots of kinds of
8 Q Managed care plans? 8  managed care. You could have managed dentd, you
9 MR. COHEN: Object totheform. That's 9  could have managed health insurance, you could have
10 not a question. 10  managed government plans, you could have managed
11 MS. SCHWAB: Object. 11  Medicare, managed Medicaid. There'slots of ways
12 BY MR.BURKE: 12 that that term managed care is used.
13 Q Theproduct term that | was using which | 13 Q Okay. Let'sdeal with the health
14 thought you were-- had understood from prior 14 insurancevariety.
15 questionswas managed care plans. 15 A Okay.
16 A Canyou clarify what you mean by managed 16 Q Other than PPO, HMO and POS, arethere
17 care? 17  other health insurance products sold by Wellpoint
18 Q What is-- you'vesaid that they've sold a 18  under the Blue Cross-Blue Shield brand in Georgia?
19  PPO, that Wellpaint sellsa PPO product inthe State | 19 A There may beindemnity products. I'm not
20  of Georgiaunder the Blue Cross-Blue Shield brand; | 20 100 percent certain of that.
21  correct? 21 Q Under those plans-- well, under the PPO
22 A Did| statethat previously? Isthat your 22 plan, what health plan -- what ar e the ben€fits that
23  question? 23  areprovided tothe covered -- theindividuals
24 Q Yes 24 covered by that plan?
25 A | bdievel did, yes. 25 A Canyou clarify what you mean by the word
19 21
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1 benefits? 1 Q Why not?
2 Q Why do people purchasethat plan from 2 A Thissentenceisreferring to what is
3 Wadlpoint? 3 comprised of benefit expensein this annua report
4 A Isyour question specifically why do they 4  aslreadit. I'venot read the whole report but
5  purchasethe PPO plan? 5 that'swhat | would infer the sentence to state.
6 Q Yes. What benefits, what do they derive 6 Q Right. Sol understand that sentenceto
7 from the purchase of that plan? 7 mean that that'sthe cost to Welpoint of delivering
8 A I'mnot sure | completely understand your 8  benefitsto the purchasersof the plansthat | just
9  guestion so I'm struggling to answer it. 9  described; isthat a fair understanding?
10 Q Tryand answer with the under standing that 10 MR. COHEN: | object to the form.
11 you have. 11 THE REPORTER: Can you restate that?
12 A Theword -- are you asking in the word 12 BY MR.BURKE:
13  benefits, we use that to describe like do they have 13 Q | read that sentenceto mean that this
14  aco-pay, aco-insurance that's a benefit? Isthat 14 benefit expenseisthe cost to Wellpoint of
15  your question? 15 ddivering benefitsto the purchasers of their
16 Q Wadll, what benefits do -- does Wellpoint 16  health insurance plans, the plans we've been talking
17 provideto purchasersof your -- the PPO healthplan | 17  about. Do you agreewith that understanding?
18 under the Blue Cross-Blue Shield name? 18 MR. COHEN: Same objection.
19 A Canyou clarify what you mean by theword 19 THE REPORTER: | can't say that | agree
20 benefits? 20 with what you said, no.
21 Q Let'slook at page 44 in the annual 21 BY MR.BURKE:
22 report. Thefirst sentence of the second par agr aph. 22 Q Wadl,just tell mewhy I'm wrong.
23 A Okay. 23 A Asl understood what you stated, you're
24 Q It saysour benefit expenseprimarily 24 saying this sentence is describing the cost to
25 includescostsof carefor health care-- for health 25  Wadlpoint of ddlivering benefitsand | would
22 24
1  servicesconsumed by our members such as outpatient 1 understand delivering being the costs that we would
2 care, in-patient hospital care, professional 2 incur in administering something.
3 services, primarily physician care and phar macy 3 Q Isoutpatient care covered under PPO, HMO
4 benefit costs. Isthat consistent with your 4  and POS health care plans offered?
5  understanding of what the benefits are under the 5 A Yes, generdly, yes.
6  plans, the health insurance plans offered under the 6 Q Isin patient hospital care covered under
7  BlueCross-Blue Shield namein Georgia? 7 thoseproducts?
8 MR. COHEN: Again, I've got an objection 8 A Yes, generdly, yes.
9 to the question with respect to this Exhibit 9 Q Areprofessional servicescovered under
10 because there's been no foundation laid. You 10  thoseproducts?
11 can answer. 11 A Generdly, yes.
12 THE REPORTER: Okay. So | think the word 12 Q Arepharmacy benefit costs covered under
13 benefit here is being used in a different 13  thoseproducts?
14 connotation than the one you have expressed in 14 A ltcanbe, yes.
15 your question. So for that reason, | can't say 15 Q Doyou have an under standing of what --
16 that | think your question and this sentence 16  amongst thosefour categories, what the break down
17 here are the same. 17  of those categoriesisfrom a standpoint of benefit
18 BY MR.BURKE: 18 ddivery?
19 Q Okay. | don't -- forget theearlier 19 MR. COHEN: Object asto the form.
20  question. Doesthissentence accurately describe 20 THE REPORTER: | don't understand the
21  thebenefits provided to purchasers of Blue 21 question.
22 Cross-Blue Shidd branded PPO, HMO and POSplans | 22 BY MR. BURKE:
23  sold by Wellpoint under the Blue Crossbrand in 23 Q Arethereany other categoriesof -- are
24 Georgia? 24  thereany other categories covered by these health
25 A No. 25 careplansthat you can think of different from
23 25
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1  thesefour generally? 1 Q Doesit fall intothat in patient
2 A | mean, | think generally that's afairly 2 hospital, hospital care dement?
3 conclusivelist of categories. 3 MR. COHEN: Object asto theform.
4 Q Okay. And intermsof -- do you have any 4  BY MR.BURKE:
5  understanding of what the break down would beof the | 5 Q Which onedoesit out of thefour? You
6  usageof each of those categoriesunder the plans? 6 said they broadly capturethe benefits offered by
7  Isit 25 percent each? Isit skewed toward one 7  theplans, that you couldn't think of another
8  category or another? 8 category. Which oneincludesthe providers?
9 MS. SCHWAB: Object to the form. 9 A Wewould -- providers could -- there's
10 MR. COHEN: Object asto -- same 10  providers contracted to provide services under al
11 objection. 11  of those categories.
12 THE WITNESS: Can you restate the 12 Q Okay. How arethe products sold by
13 guestion? 13 Wadlpaint, PPO products, HM O products?
14 BY MR. BURKE: 14 A | don't know that | understand the
15 Q Let'smoveon. Aretheprovider costs-- 15 question.
16  wadll, let meback up. What isa provider with 16 Q Arethey sold by Welpoint employees? Are
17  respect tothe health care plansthat we've been 17  they sold through brokers? How arethey sold?
18 discussing? 18 A It depends.
19 A Inthisreport or in genera? 19 Q On?
20 Q General, your understanding? 20 A Who's buying the product.
21 A Sowe would generally when we say we refer 21 Q Okay. What arethedifferent categories
22 toaprovider in these plans, we're often referring 22 of your customers?
23 toahospita, physician or other kind of ancillary 23 A There can be customersthat are
24 provider that's been contracted to provide services. 24 individuals purchasing care for themsealves,
25 Q And when you say contracted to provide 25  purchasing insurance for themselves and there are
26 28
1  services, that'sto the purchasers of the plans? 1  groups of people, generally an employer group though
2 A Contracted to provide servicesto the 2 not dways, that purchase insurance to cover a group
3 individuas covered by the plans. 3 of people.
4 Q Okay. Can we call those people members? 4 Q And how aretheproducts sold to the
5 A Sure 5 employer groups?
6 Q Okay. And doesthe category of in patient 6 MR. COHEN: Object asto theform.
7 hospital carebroadly capturethe provider benefit 7 THE REPORTER: Can you just explain to me
8 - 8 what you mean by how.
9 MR. COHEN: Object. 9 BY MR.BURKE:
10 Q --that you just described? 10 Q Arethey sold by Wellpoint employess,
11 MR. COHEN: | object to the form of the 11 marketed by Welpoint employees or arethey sold
12 question. 12 through brokers?
13 THE WITNESS: | don't understand the 13 A There's asaes organization within
14 question. 14  Weédlpoint that is Wellpoint employees who work with
15 BY MR.BURKE: 15 customers who are employers who are often
16 Q You said when wesay werefer toa 16  represented by brokers.
17  provider in these plans, we're often referringto a 17 Q Theemployersarerepresented by brokers?
18 hogpital, physician or other kind of ancillary 18 A Oftentimes.
19  provider that'sbeen contracted to provide services. | 19 Q DoesWdlIpoint compensatethose brokers
20  Doesthat description fall into thein patient 20  that represent those --
21  hospital care category that wewerejust discussing?| 21 A Yes
22 MR. COHEN: Again - 22 Q How dothey compensatethem?
23 THE REPORTER: Exclusively? 23 A I'mnot asubject matter expert in that.
24 MR. BURKE: No, generdly. 24 | can't say.
25 BY MR.BURKE: 25 Q Doesit depend -- areyou familiar with -
27
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1 any of thefactorsthat would berelevant to the 1 Q Canyou explain to mewhat a PPO product
2 form of compensation that such brokerswould receive 2 is?
3 fromWéllpoint? 3 A | would generaly describe a PPO product
4 A Any other factors? I'm very generally 4  asahedthinsurance product sold by Blue Cross and
5  probably familiar with certain factors | suppose, 5  Blue Shidd of Georgiawhich provides coverage for
6  depending what you mean by the word factor. 6  hedlth care services received on both an in-network
7 Q What would your general familiarity be? 7  basisand an out-of-network basis generally
8 A Withwhat? I'm sosorry | truly am not 8  gpesking. Andit'sgeneraly aproduct, athough
9  understanding your line of questions. I'm not 9  not dways, that does not require the member to
10 tryingto bedifficult. 10 select aprimary care physician.
11 Q Yousaid you'regenerally -- you're 11 Q And arePPO products, arethose PPO
12 generally familiar with what would berelevant to 12 productssold? Arethey fully insured products or
13  thefactorsconsidered in compensating the brokers. 13 arethey sdf-insured products?
14  What isyour general familiarity? 14 A They'reboth.
15 A | believe they're generally paid based 15 Q Both. How are providers approached by
16  upon, you know, the insurance -- you know, the 16  Widlpaint to participatein the PPO product?
17  productsthat they sell, and there's -- there's 17 A Presently today?
18  probably | think some compensation relative to the 18 Q Yes
19 dzeof thegroup. I'm not an expert in broker 19 A | mean by and large the providers are
20  compensation by any means. 20  aready participating and the mgjority of providers
21 Q Isit relevant what the premiumsthat the 21  joining the PPO product today are coming to Blue
22 employees-- employer groupsagreeto likethe 22  Crossand requesting contracts.
23 larger premium the more compensation? 23 Q Okay. Sowhat | understand you to just
24 A | can't say. 24  havesaid isthat the networks of providershave
25 Q Arethereany other brandsother than Blue 25  already been established largely for PPO product?
30 32
1  Cross-Blue Shield that health insurance plansare 1 A Correct.
2 sold -- under which Wellpoint sellshealth insurance| 2 Q And how long hasthat been?
3  plansin Georgia? 3 A | can't say.
4 A I'mnot certain. 4 Q Hospitalsareaprovider -- a category of
5 Q Areyou familiar with Amerigroup? 5 provider?
6 A Yes 6 A Yes
7 Q And Caremore? 7 Q And does Wedlpoint or Blue Cross-Blue
8 A Yes 8  Shidd of Georgia pay hospitalsthe same
9 Q And Unicare? 9  reimbursement rate under the PPO plan acrossthe
10 A Yes 10 Stateof Georgiafor every hospital that's part of
11 Q Arethosedifferent brandsfrom Blue 11  thenetwork?
12  Cross-Blue Shidd? 12 A Doesevery hospital get paid the same
13 A InGeorgia? 13  amount?
14 Q Yes 14 Q VYes
15 A InGeorgial'm certain that Amerigroup 15 A No.
16 is-- provides benefitsfor Medicaid beneficiaries 16 Q What'sthereason for the differences?
17 inGeorgia 17 A Thecontract -- the PPO contract isa
18 Q Caremore, how about Caremore? 18 negotiated contract with the hospital between Blue
19 A Areyou asking? 19 Crossand the hospital.
20 Q Health insurance plans sold under the 20 Q And what are some of the different
21 Caremorebrand in Georgia. 21 reimbursement methodologies used with hospitalsin
22 A | don't believe so no. 22  thePPO plan?
23 Q Arehealth insurance plans sold under the 23 A Very broadly?
24 Unicarebrand in Georgia? 24 Q Yes
25 A I'mnot sure. 25 A Very broadly. | mean generally we would
31 33
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1  saythere's percentage of charge payments and 1 lessthecosts. So how doesthat full medical care
2  ther€'sfixed type of payments. 2 premium number reached iswhat |'m getting at for
3 Q And what would bethereason for using one 3 thefully insured products?
4 method versusanother? What might be some of the 4 A | don't know that | can answer that
5 reasons? 5 questionasyou'veaskedit. I'msorry. Imnot
6 A Forwho? 6 sureexactly what you're asking. Ther€'s an entire
7 Q For BlueCrossor theprovider. Answer 7 actuarial and financia division that works on that
8  from either perspective. 8 sotheresalot of partsto thisquestion. | just
9 A | mean from Blue Cross perspective we 9  don't know that | can answer that.
10 generdly desire afixed payment rate contract. 10 Q What are some of the partsthat would be
11 Q Why isthat? 11  relevant tothe setting of that premium?
12 A Webdieveit provides predictability in 12 A Canyou hdp me understand what you're
13  costsfor our members and we believe that they 13  asking. | honestly don't understand what you're
14  provide affordability. 14 asking.
15 Q Why would you agreeto a different method? | 15 Q Themedical premium that you just referred
16 Why might Wellpoint and Blue Crossagreeto a 16 to-- medical carepremiumyou just referredtois
17  different method percent of chargesfor example? 17  themoney that comesin the door to Blue Cross,
18 A Generdly speaking the contracts have been 18 right, for the PPO product?
19 inplacefor avery very long time and therewas a 19 A It'smoney.
20 timeinwhich it wasthe prevailing practice to 20 Q Revenue?
21  contract at apercent of charges. And over the 21 A Weare paid premiums by employers. Is
22 course of the last many many years we've been 22 that your question?
23  working to move those contracts to fixed rates so 23 Q VYes
24 by -- generally speaking if acontract isstill ona 24 A Yes
25  percentage charge, it'savestige of a past 25 Q And how arethose premiums set?
34 36
1 relationship that hasn't been successfully moved to 1 A There'sso many -- | don't know that | can
2 fixedrate. 2 answer the question.
3 Q How isthe PPO product priced by Blue 3 Q Doyou know anything that'srelevant at
4 Cross-Blue Shield? 4 all to setting the premiums, any factorsthat are
5 A | don't understand the question. 5 reevant?
6 Q Whenit'ssold toitsemployer groupsand 6 A Certainly. | mean so there's actuaria
7 with the member ship that we talked about earlier, 7  associates and underwriting associates who have
8  how isthesolution of that product, PPO product 8  responsihility for that and they assess what they
9 sold--I'msorry priced? Isit acost plusor is 9 believethe costs are going to be associated with
10 thereadifferent method approach? 10 that product in order to derive an appropriate
11 MR. COHEN: Object asto the form. 11 premium.
12 THE REPORTER: | don't know that | can 12 Q Andisthereatarget margin that'spart
13 answer. | don't understand the question 13  of that actuarial process?
14 specifically. 14 A | can'tsay.
15 BY MR. BURKE: 15 Q Would you think that thereis?
16 Q How doesBlue Cross Blue Shield of Georgia 16 MR. COHEN: | object asto the form.
17 makemoney or get revenuefrom the Blue Cross-Blue | 17 THE REPORTER: | can't say.
18  Shield PPO product sale? 18 BY MR.BURKE:
19 A | mean generally speaking we get revenue 19 Q Wwadl, if therewasn't amargin then Blue
20  either in the form of administrative cost paid to us 20  Crosswouldn't make any money; right?
21 by sef funded customers or in the form of the full 21 MR. COHEN: That's been asked and
22 medical premiums paid to us lessthe medical costs 22 answered.
23 paid out for fully insured customers. 23 THE WITNESS: | don't know that |
24 Q Okay. And sotaking that oneat atime. 24 understand what your question is.
25  Sothefull medical insurance premiums paid to you 25 BY MR.BURKE: 3
35 7
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1 Q Thedifference between your costsfor -- 1 A | dont.
2 inthePPO plan, you're being Blue Cross-Blue 2 Q You testified earlier that you don't
3 Shield, and the premium isthe margin, profit 3 understand how premiumsare set for the HM O, PPO,
4  margin? 4 POSBlue Cross-Blue Shield products; correct?
5 A No. 5 A | mean | don't know that was your specific
6 Q Whatisit? 6  question at thetime. | did not -- was not able to
7 A Thedifference between the costs and the 7 answer the question you were posing.
8 premium? 8 Q Wadl, can you answer it now? How arethe
9 Q Uh-huh. 9  premiumsset for those products?
10 A Would be al the money that's left over to 10 A That isnot my responsibility so I'm not
11  pay everything else, administrative expenses, 11 responsible for setting premiums.
12 overhead, taxes, al kinds of things. 12 Q I understand. Do you understand how
13 Q Okay. With respect to the self funded 13 they'reset?
14  product and the administrative costs, how are 14 A Generaly but not specifically.
15 those-- | would refer tothose asfeesasopposed | 15 Q Okay. What isyour general understanding?
16 topremiums. Isthat fair? 16 A The premiumsreflect the cost of the care
17 A  Wecan usethat. 17  weassumethe claimsare -- premiums set based upon
18 Q How istheamount of those fees set? 18  projection -- | don't remember where | was going.
19 A | can'tsay. 19 Q You said the premiums arereflect the cost
20 Q Isitthesimilar actuarial process? 20  of careweassumetheclaimsare-- | think it was
21 A | can'tsay. 21  thepremiumsset by the costs and then?
22 Q Can wetakefive minutes please? 22 A The processisthat the premiums we
23 MR. COHEN: Sure. 23 project the cost of what we think the cost of claims
24 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 24 aregoingto comein and that is, you know, one of
25 BY MR.BURKE: 25  the mgjor principles by which the premiums are set.
38 40
1 Q Soyou tedtified earlier that you've been 1 Q Arethereany requirementsunder Georgia
2 inyour current position since May 2011? 2 lawthat gointo thefactoring of the setting the
3 A Correct. 3 premiums?
4 Q And beforethat you held the position 4 A | don't know.
5  that'scurrently held by Alexandra L eopold? 5 Q Areyou familiar with theterm called
6 A Correct. 6  community rating?
7 Q And how long wereyou in that position 7 A Yes
8  held by Alexandrea position? 8 Q Andwhat isyour under standing of that
9 A Oh, | wasin that position about 9 tem?
10 thres-and-a-hdlf, four years. 10 A Generdly that you have -- you know, take
11 Q So2007 thereabouts? 11 into consideration in setting arate band it's based
12 A Yes, | started in that position 12 upon ageographic, defined geographic areaas
13  November 1st 2007. 13 opposedtoasingleindividual customer.
14 Q And duringyour tenurein that position 14 Q Andwhat isarateband?
15  did you track the number of members of Blue 15 A Specificaly -- | mean my understanding |
16  Cross-Blue Shield in Georgia? 16 believeis, you know, it's the basis from which you
17 A | did not -- it wasn't my responsibility 17  would set the premium for acustomer. Sol think it
18  totrack the number of members, no. 18 establishes somelimits around that.
19 Q Waereyou familiar with how many there 19 Q Andwho setsthat rate band?
20  were? 20 A | don't know.
21 A Yes. Generaly speaking yes. 21 Q Who definesthe geographic area that you
22 Q Do youremember how many therewerearound| 22  just referred to?
23 thetimethat you left your former position? 23 A | don't know.
24 A | don't recall. 24 Q Isit your understanding that the
25 Q Doyou know what it istoday? 25  community rating would mean that a healthier m
39
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1 community population within that defined geographic 1 cover primary and tertiary services, yes.
2 areawould correlateto alower rate band for the 2 BY MR.BURKE:
3 premiumsfor your products? 3 Q Isthat something that your members
4 A | believeso. | believethat's one of the 4  desire, to have accessto those services?
5 factors. 5 A Byandlarge, yes.
6 Q And how frequently to your understanding 6 Q Okay. 1'm going to get the declaration
7  arethoseratebandsrevisited? 7 you submitted.
8 A | don't know. 8 A Okay.
9 Q With respect to the geogr aphic area 9 (Whereupon, marked by the court
10  including Albany, Georgia, how largeisthe reporter for identification
11 community rating area do? You have any idea? 10 purposes, Exhibit No. 2.)
\ 11 BY MR.BURKE:
12 A | dontknow. 12 Q Thedeclaration isattached tothe-- yes,
13 Q What medical care services are covered by 13 sartingthere Y&,
14 your Blue Cross-Blue Shield PPO, HM O and POS plans? 14 Do 'ecall aki his dec] P,
15 A Generallv? you r making this declaration”
y 15 A |do.
ig 2 gngrﬁl it would cover. vou Kow — 16 _Q Inthgfirst paragraph, it referstoit
18 everythingvai y besed o ' Zf_ _ 17 belr)g made in responseto a subpoena ad
Ing varies upon benefits, exclusions, 18 testificandum issued by the FTC to you.
19  thosekinds of things but generally it would cover 19 Do you recall that?
20  medical care. So hospital, physician and ancillary 20 A Dol recal --
21 typeservices. 21 Q Receiving a subpoena?
22 Q Areyou familiar with theterm primary 22 A Somewhat, yes.
23 care? 23 Q Doyou recall the name of the person at
24 A lam 24 the FTC who issued the subpoena?
25 Q Andwhat'syour under standing of that 25 A | donot.
42 44
1 term? 1 Q Doyou recall the name of the person or
2 A Primary careis generally considered 2 personsat the FTC whom you spoke with about the
3  associated with care delivered by aprimary care 3  content of thisdeclaration?
4 physician. Soaninternal medicine physician a, 4 A | donot.
5 family doc. 5 Q Did you speak with anyone on the
6 Q And secondary care, areyou familiar with 6 telephone?
7  that term? 7 A Did | spesk with the FTC on the telephone?
8 A It'snotaterm| use, no. 8 Q Yes
9 Q How about tertiary care? 9 A Yes
10 A Yes 10 Q Did you speak with them in person?
11 Q Areyou familiar -- you'refamiliar with 11 A No.
12 theterm? 12 Q And you don't recall anyone -- the names
13 A | amfamiliar with the term. 13  of anybody you spoke with?
14 Q What'syour understanding of theterm? 14 A | don'trecal, no.
15 A Generdly when we talk about it we would 15 Q Doyou recall how many timesyou spoke
16  refertotertiary care asthe very speciaized 16  with them?
17  servicesprovided by hospitals, highly specidized 17 A | dont.
18  hospita services. 18 Q Morethan once?
19 Q And doesBlue Cross-Blue Shield PPO,HMO | 19 A Youknow, | senseit was once, maybe
20  and POSproducts cover those sortsof careprimary, | 20  twice.
21  secondary and tertiary? 21 Q Who prepared this statement initially, the
22 MR. COHEN: Object to the formwith 22 initial draft?
23 respect to secondary. 23 A 1 don't know.
24 THE WITNESS: Yes, secondary isanct a 24 Q Wasityou?
25 term I've used. But our products generally 25 A Who prepared theinitid draft? No, it
43 45
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1 wasnhot me. 1 A Yes
2 Q Wasit someonefromthe FTC? 2 Q Inyour contractswith providers-- well,
3 A | don't know. 3  let meback up.
4 Q Whowould it have been otherwisg, if it 4 Do you know what a most favored nation
5 was't you or someone from the FTC? 5 costis?
6 MS. SCHWAB: Object to the form. 6 A Gengdly, yes.
7 THE WITNESS: | -- in working on the 7 Q What isyour under standing of theterm?
8 declaration, | worked primarily with in-house 8 A It'sgeneraly aterm that says something
9 counsel for WellPoint Blue Cross-Blue Shield. 9  about the contract, isalot of timesused in
10 BY MR.BURKE: 10 regardsto the price, therate, that it's the lowest
11 Q Who -- which in-house counsel? 11 rateoffered or agreed to by the plan.
12 A | worked with Kathy Mayberry and Michedlle | 12 They're not providing lower ratesis
13  Rothenberg-Williams. 13  generdly the context in which we talked about that.
14 Q Soyou received their approval for 14 Q Solet mestateit oneway and if you
15 finalizing the statement? 15 agreewithit, okay?
16 A I'mnot sure | understand the question. 16 A Okay.
17 Q Did you receive approval from anyone at 17 Q A most favored nation provision would
18  WdlPaint before signing this statement? 18 insurethat theterms-- pricing termsby provider
19 A What do you mean by "approva"? 19  hospitalswould -- to Blue Cross would be the best
20 Q Didanyonedsereview it from WdlPoint? | 20  that they offer any other competitor of Blue Cross.
21 A Yes 21 Isthat fair?
22 Q Beforeyou signed it, did you ask 22 A Yes, that'safair way to describe the
23 permissontosignit? Did you say isthisokay if 23  most favored nations term.
24 | dgnit toanyone? 24 Q Okay. Andinyour contracting with
25 A | dontrecall. 25 providers, did you request most favored nation
46 48
1 Q When did you last speak with someone from 1  provisionsto beincluded in them?
2  theFTC about thismatter? 2 A Not routinely.
3 A It would have been before the declaration. 3 Q Sometimes?
4 | dontrecal. 4 A Sometimes, yes.
5 Q Soyou'venot spoken recently with the 5 Q And when would you?
6 FTC? 6 A Sometimes -- well, sometimes it would be
7 A No. 7 something that was already in the contract. Wed
8 Q Isit your understanding that anyone from 8 carryon. A very common instance of it.
9  WédlPoint -- anyone else from WellPoint has been 9 Q When it wasn't in the contract being
10 contacted by the FTC recently? 10  carried on, why might you ask for it sometimes?
11 A Hasbeen contacted -- | don't know. 11 A We may have asked for it in an instance
12 Q InParagraph 2 -- well, thisdeclaration 12 where we were making concessionsin the negotiation
13  wasexecuted in March of 2011 -- I'm sorry, no - 13  tha wefét were significant and we wanted to
14 yes, March 2011. 14  insurethat we aren't ultimately being disadvantaged
15 So thiswas when you werein your prior 15 by those concessions.
16 postion, isthat right? 16 Q Doyou think that one potential effect of
17 A Correct. 17 having a most favored nation provision in a contract
18 Q Soin Paragraph 2, the second sentence, it 18  with aprovider isthat the provider would have a
19 says: Inmy position, | have responsibility for 19  disincentiveto offer your competitorslower terms
20  contracting activitieswith health care providers 20 or better terms?
21  across Georgiafor BCBSWGaand BCBS' --isthat | 21 A | don't know.
22 hedlth plan--"HP"? 22 Q Doyou think that's a possible effect?
23 A Yes 23 A | don't know.
24 Q "Provider networks." And the provider 24 Q Inyour discussionswith providers, that
25 networkswould include hospitals? 25  never cameup?

47
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1 A Specificaly what never came up? 1 A A quid pro quo kind of thing.
2 Q Wél, that a provider saying -- you know, 2 Q Yes
3 I'mjust making up thishypothetical scenario. 3 A No.
4 A provider saying to you could you remove 4 Q HasPhoebe Putney specifically ever
5 theMFN provison because I'm being asked by United 5 offered to giveyou better ratesin return for
6  Health Care, Cigna, to provide a better term and we 6 removal of your MFN provision from its contract?
7  think it'sjustified for XYZ reasons, and | can't 7 A Canyou clarify what you mean by "better
8 agreetoit without breaching your contract? 8 raes'?
9 MS. SCHWAB: Objection to form. 9 Q Lower ratesto Blue Cross?
10 MR. COHEN: Same objection. 10 A  Sothequestionis?
11 BY MR.BURKE: 11 Q Phoebe Putney would charge Blue Crossless
12 Q | mean, isthat something that you might 12 inreturn for your removing of the MFN provision
13  haveever heard? 13  fromthecontract?
14 A I don'trecal. No, I never heard that. 14 A | dontrecal.
15 Q But you do under stand that the effect of 15 Q Youdon't recall that. Doyou know if the
16  havingan MFN provision isthat the provider would 16  current contract with Phoebe Putney hasan MFN
17  beprecluded from offering better termswithout 17  provison?
18 offering you the same better terms? 18 A | don't know.
19 A It would depend on the MFN provision. 19 Q Andduringthetenurein the positionin
20 Q Inwhat way? 20  Paragraph 2, did your contract with Phoebe Putney
21 A It'sanegotiated contract. They may have 21  includean MFN provision?
22 hadvarious applications. 22 A | don't recall.
23 Q But in some of those applications, that 23 Q Did Phoebe Putney ever ask you for an MFN
24 would be-- | mean, that'sthe effect, right? 24 provisionin return torun to Phoebe' s benefit?
25  Didn't you say that that's the benefit to Blue Cross 25 A Canyou clarify what that would mean?
50 52
1 of havinga MFN? 1 Q If you agreed to provide a higher
2 A Say againthefirst part of the question. 2 reimbursement rateto a hospital that'sdefined in
3 Q Toinsurethat Blue Cross, in whatever 3 thespecificities-- isyour term you used -- in the
4 applicationsthe contract providesfor, getsthe 4 contract, then that higher reimbursement ratewould
5 best terms? 5 apply to Phoebe aswell?
6 A By and large, our gpplication of it wasto 6 A And your question is?
7 insure we weren't disadvantaged. 7 Q Did Phoebeever ask for that?
8 Q Right. Which would mean that the 8 A | don't recall.
9  providerscouldn't offer better termsto your 9 Q Inyour discussionswith your providers--
10  competitorswithout offering you the sameterms? 10 hospital providersin your prior position and
11 A Depending upon the -- specificities of 11 negotiating of contracts, did you become familiar
12 that contract and MFN. It would vary. 12 with thereimbursement ratesthose providers
13 Q Butyes, that is--in certain 13 received under Medicaid?
14  gpecificities, that would be the effect? 14 A I'm-- not specificaly, no.
15 A It could be. 15 Q Areyou familiar with the federal M edicaid
16 Q Haveyou been willing to pay better rates 16 program?
17  or higher ratesto hospitalsin return for an MFN? | 17 A Yes
18 A Canyou qualify that, like specificaly in 18 Q Doyou have an under standing of the
19 sometime period or -- 19  reimbursement ratesthat Medicaid providesto
20 Q Wadll, during your tenurein that position 20  providersin return for services covered by
21 that'sreferenced in Paragraph 2, did you ever offer | 21 Medicaid?
22 ahospital an MFN -- I'm sorry. 22 A Canyou clarify what you mean by
23 Did you ever offer to pay better ratesto 23 “"understanding"? Like specifically what the price
24 thehospital, more higher reimbursement ratein 24  wasfor every service?
25  return for them giving you an MFN? 25 Q No. Generally what reimbur sements -- what
51 53

Pages 50 to 53

Premier Reporting

404.237.1990




Amy Cheslock

May 16, 2013
1 thereimbursement ratewasor isfor Medicaid to 1 A Thereareinstances where Medicare covers
2  providers? 2 costs and maybe even provides amargin. Dependson
3 A | mean, a thetimel wasinthejaob, | 3  thecost efficiency of the provider rendering the
4 had probably some familiarity with it, but not deep 4 service.
5  gpecificity. | didn't contract for Medicaid. 5 Q Andintheaggregate?
6 Q Did providersever makeclear toyou in 6 A Inthe aggregate?
7  thecontract negotiationsthat reimbur sementsthat 7 Q What about in the aggregate?
8 theyreceived for Medicaid in the aggregate do 8 MR. COHEN: Object asto form.
9  not -- areinsufficient to cover the costs of their 9 THE WITNESS: | don't understand the
10 cost services? 10 question.
11 A Yes 11 BY MR.BURKE:
12 Q How about for Medicare, did thesamepoint | 12 Q Wadl, Medicare coversavariety of medical
13  comeup in the contract negotiations? 13 careservices, correct?
14 A It did comeup. 14 A Yes
15 Q Sothereimbursementsreceived by 15 Q Sol think what | just heard you say is
16 providersfrom Medicare wereinsufficient tocover | 16  that, in delivering some of those services,
17  thecostsof servicesddlivered by those providers? 17  depending upon the efficiency of the provider, the
18 A That point cameup. | wouldn't say that 18 Medicarereimbursement may cover the costs of
19 itwasuniversdly true, but ... 19  ddivering some of those services and in some cases
20 Q Doyour reimbursement ratesto providers 20  maybe even exceed the cogt; isthat right?
21  generally exceed thereimbursementsthat are 21 A Yes, uh-huh.
22  provided by Medicare and Medicaid? 22 Q What about in the aggregate, the
23 A Yes, they do. 23  Medicare-- the aggregated reimbur sement for
24 Q Whyisthat? 24  Medicare?
25 A Widl, we-- we-- our contracts with 25 MR. COHEN: Object asto form.
54 56
1  hospitals are negotiated contracts and, you know, in 1 BY MR.BURKE:
2 the course of that negotiation, the price that's 2 Q Isit your understanding that provider's
3 ultimately agreed upon by both partiesis one that 3 costsarenot covered?
4 coversthe costs of the hospital and most generally 4 MR. COHEN: Object asto theform.
5  providethe margin. 5 I'm sorry.
6 Q And your understanding isthat the 6 THE WITNESS: Depends on the provider.
7 reimbursementsfrom Medicare and Medicaid don't do 7 BY MR.BURKE:
8 that? 8 Q Youtestified that your reimbursement
9 A Don't do what? 9 ratesto hospitals provide a margin to the provider?
10 Q What you'vejust described that your 10 A Generdly speaking, we think they do.
11 reimbursement ratesdo? 11 Q Whydoyou dothat?
12 A So Medicare Medicaid, they're not 12 A | think -- why do we do that?
13  negotiated. Isthat -- 13 Q Yes
14 Q Wadl, they'renot negotiated and they 14 A Inthe case of ahospital contract?
15 don't cover the costs of the hospital and most 15 Q Yes
16  generally don't provideamargin? 16 A It'sanegotiated contract between two
17 A Not -- and your question on that is? 17  parties. Youknow, it'sanegotiation and it
18 Q That your understanding isthat neither 18 resultsinamutually agreed upon price point.
19 Medicaid nor Medicarereimbursementsdo that? 19 And there's not many instances, in my
20 MS. SCHWAB: Objection. Foundation. 20  experience, of hospitalswilling to negotiate arate
21 THE WITNESS: So my understanding is 21  that doesn't cover their costs. It could happen.
22 certainly in the case of Medicaid, not always 22 Q Andincludeamargin?
23 in the case of Medicare. 23 A  Generdly -- hospitals generaly are
24  BY MR.BURKE: 24 dways seeking amargin, correct.
25 Q Is-- 25 Q Didyou, in the course of your negotiating
55 57
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1 with providers, ever usethe understood Medicare 1 Q Isit your understanding that it's till
2 Medicaid reimbursement rates asa metric from which 2  thelargest in Georgia?
3  tobasethereimbursement ratesto providers? 3 A | think so, but I'm not certain.
4 A Medicare mostly, yes. 4 Q Doyou recall the number of membersliving
5 Q And how did you useit? 5 intheareaincluding Albany, Georgia?
6 A Generally, Medicare provides a common 6 A Intheareaincluding what others?
7 comparison point. 7 Q BlueCross-Blue Shidd membersin thearea
8 Q What doesthat mean, " common comparison 8  of Albany, Georgia?
9 point"? 9 MS. SCHWAB: Objection to form.
10 A You can benchmark the price you're paying 10 THEWITNESS: Can you ask the question
11  totheprice Medicare would pay and compare across 11 again?
12 providers. 12 BY MR.BURKE:
13 Q And would your reimbursement rate 13 Q Doyou recall the number of members of
14  represent some multiple of that? 14  BlueCross-Blue Shidd insuredsthat resided in area
15 A Generally speaking, what we observed was 15 of Albany, Georgia at thetime?
16  that our rates were higher than Medicare's, 16 A | don't recall.
17  generaly spesking. 17 Q Your Paragraph 3, the third-from-the-last
18 We need to be careful, as we're speaking 18 sentencesays-- beginning " over 65 percent”, that
19  ingenea. 19  sentence?
20 Q Right. It'sacrossthe various services? 20 A Uh-huh.
21 A Therearelots of provider, al kinds of 21 Q Of your commercial member ship iswith
22 provider types, specidlties, et cetera. 22  sdf-insured customers. How does provider charges
23 | mean, it'sabig universe, so I'm 23  affect sdf-insured customers, if at all?
24 gpeakingin generd. 24 A How does -- like how does the rate the
25 Q Andwould you use asa general metric, a 25  hogpital charges affect a self-insured customer,
58 60
1  multipleof Medicare, for it to calculate an 1 likethe pricethey charge?
2 acceptable reimbursement rate? 2 Q How doesit affect thefeesBlue
3 A No. 3 Cross-Blue Shidd chargesthose customers? Doesit?
4 Q Back toyour declaration in Paragraph 3. 4 A Doesthe billed charges of a provider
5 It saysthat it'syour " under standing that BCBSGa is 5  dffect thefees? | don't think | understand your
6  thelargest health careinsurance company servicing 6 question.
7  employersand membersin the State of Georgia, 7 Q That'sexactly my question, doesthe
8 includingin the Albany" region, " based on 8  hilled charges of the provider affect the fees Blue
9  membership." 9  Cross-Blue Shidd charges sdlf-insured -- its
10 You don't recall what that under standing 10  sdf-insured customers?
11 would bebased on? | asked you earlier about the 11 A Our adminigtrative fees or the underlying
12 number of membersthat Blue Cross-Blue Shieldhad at| 12  claimsexpense of the ASO provider?
13 thetime? 13 Q What isdoes ASO stand for?
14 A Atthetime, | remember arange. 14 A Administrative Services Only.
15 Q What wastherange? 15 Q [I'mtalking -- when | usetheterm
16 A | believe it was somewhere between 16  "provider", | mean the hospital?
17  threemillion, three-and-a-half million members, | 17 A | understand. I'm seeking clarity asto
18 believe. 18 theword "fees'.
19 Q And doyou have an under standing or 19 Q Wadll, at thebeginning or earlier in the
20  recollection of what the universe of all members, 20  deposition wetalked about fully-insured product and
21  including your competitor members, would be? 21  sdf-insured.
22 A All potential people? 22 A Uh-huh.
23 Q That arecovered, yes, by commercial 23 Q And | thought we had agreed that premiums
24 insurance? 24  arewhat waspaid to Blue Crossin return for the
25 A | don't recal that. 25  fully-insured product and that fees, administrative
59 61
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1  fees, aretheform of compensation that Blue 1  Cross-Blue Shield network?
2 Cross-Blue Shidd for the sdf-insured product? 2 A They could, yes, by taking coverage. |
3 A Uh-huh. 3 just wantto clarify. | think you're saying they
4 Q Sowhat I'm asking iswhat -- how might 4 could receive services on an in-network level
5 theprovider -- hospital providers, you know, 5  benefits.
6 chargestoBlueCross-- | mean charges, how might 6 Q Rignt.
7 they affect the feesthat Blue Cross-Blue Shield 7 A Correct.
8 chargestoitssdlf-insured members? 8 Q Your last sentencein Paragraph 5 saysthe
9 A | don't know. 9  majority of the membersin the southwest Georgia
10 Q Isitirrelevant? 10 areaarecovered by the Blue Cross-Blue Shield PPO
11 A | don't know. 11 plan, right?
12 Q Paragraph 5 of your declaration, you 12 A That'swhat my sentence says, yes.
13  describethe geographic areain Georgia? 13 Q Doesthat mean it'sthe most popular
14 A Uh-huh. 14 product at thetime?
15 Q Andyourefer toit, in a parenthetical, 15 A I'mnot sure | understand what you mean by
16 asit generally comprising Blue Cross-Blue Shield of 16 "most popular".
17  Georgia'sadministrative areafor southwest Georgia. | 17 Q Okay. Most subscribed?
18 What isthe significance of that area 18 A | mean, it wasthe product that the most
19  within your organization? 19  peoplewere covered by.
20 A Youknow, I'm not certain as to the 20 Q Do you have an under standing of why that
21  dgnificance of it. The description here was 21 was?
22 generally when we thought about our networks and 22 A Yes. | mean, my understanding, you know,
23 territoriesfor people to manage, you know, that 23 had alot to do with the fact that that was where
24 that was how we thought about the southwest area. 24 themajority of our network was contracted under PPO
25 And we generally tried to balance 25  products.
62 64
1  responsibilities geographically across people. 1 We had worked over time to contract
2 Q Doesthiscorrespond to the community 2  providersto provide in-network benefits under other
3 ratingarea? 3 products, aswel.
4 A | don't know. 4 Historically the PPO was the plan that
5 Q Doesthisvary by product? 5  providers contracted with Blue Cross for and,
6 A From anetwork management perspective, we 6 therefore, we sold the most members under that.
7 did not vary the way we thought about the 7 Q | mean, isit uniqueto the southwest
8  geographies by product. 8 Georgiaareaor isthat something that'strue across
9 Q DoesBlue Cross-Blue Shield's products, 9 satewide?
10 PPO, POS, HMO products, do they contain geographic| 10 A It wasfairly unigque to the southwest
11 limitations? 11  Georgiaarea. | don't know if it's exclusively
12 A Canyou clarify what you mean by 12 uniqueto that, but, you know, the fact that we
13  "geographic limitations'? 13  didn't have providers contracted for other products
14 Q Istheinsurance benefit limited by the 14 was somewhat unigque to southwest Georgia
15  geographic area wherethe services are rendered? 15 Q I'msorry. Do you have an under standing
16 A Doesthe bengfit -- | mean, | think | 16 astowhy that was?
17  understand your question. If | do, generally 17 A Historicaly, in my understanding, is that
18  speaking, the products offered coverage state wide. 18  providersin southwest Georgiawere not dways
19 And through Blue Cross and Blue Shield 19  willing to contract for products cther than PPO
20  blue card system, many products offered nationwide 20  products.
21  coverage. 21 Q Isthat still the case? Do you know?
22 Q Soamember that residesin any of the 22 A | can speak up through the time that | was
23 countieslisted in Paragraph 5 that make up the area 23 thereinthat role. So, you know, we were working
24 southwest Georgia could obtain coverage under their 24 very hard to contract providers for products other
25  plan at any facility in Georgia that'swithin Blue 25  than PPO, predominantly our Point of Service
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1  offering. 1 that we're going to pay out.
2 And we were successfully contracting many 2 So to the extent we projected those claims
3 providersover aperiod of time through my tenure 3 costs would be less, the price of the product
4 there as Point of Service and network providers. 4 could reflect the lower price.
5 Q Inthesouthwest Georgia area, at thetime 5 BY MR. BURKE:
6  that you werein thisposition, did the 6 Q Okay. | understand. What | wasjust
7  reimbursement ratesreceived by providersin your 7 confirming, just to make sure| understood what you
8 network in that areavary by product? 8 said, wasthat for providers-- the reimbur sement
9 A It depended on the provider. 9  ratefor some providers, thereimbursement rate they
10 Q Sosome providersmight charge you the 10 charged Blue Cross-Blue Shield may be the same
11  sameamount whether theinsured member isunder the| 11  irrespective of whether the member -- Blue
12 PPO plan or the POS plan? 12  Cross-Blue Shield member is covered by the PPO, POS
13 A Canyou clarify what you mean by "charge” 13  or HMO plan?
14 us? 14 A Yeah. What you're saying is specificto a
15 Q Wédl, thereimbursement rate -- the 15  specific single provider. We may pay the same price
16  agreement between the provider and the Blue 16  for both products, yes.
17  Cross-Blue Shidd entity, there'sareimbur sement 17 Q Right. And understood. And generally,
18 rate-- 18 thepremiumscharged by Blue Crossfor the plans
19 A Yes 19  vary, somearehigher and some are lower ?
20 Q --for theservices? 20 A Generally, they vary.
21 A Uh-huh. 21 Q Okay. Paragraph 6. Your second sentence
22 Q Sothe-- might that reimbursement rate be 22 of the paragraph refersto " comprehensive health
23  thesamefromaprovider -- | thought that's what 23  careprovider networks'.
24 youjust said, from a provider toyou -- the charge 24 What doesthat mean?
25  would bethe sameirrespective of whether the member | 25 A Comprehensive, in this sentence, means
66 68
1  wascovered by the PPO or the POS? 1 complete or networks that provide in-network
2 A Yes 2 providersfor all kinds of care that may need to be
3 Q Paragraph 6. I'msorry. Beforewegoto 3  received.
4 that, just following up on thelast question. 4 Q Toincludetheprimary and tertiary that
5 Do the premiums Blue Cr oss-Blue Shield 5 wetalked about earlier?
6  chargesitsmembersvary by product? 6 A Itwouldincludethat. Yes.
7 A Yes 7 Q Socardiology, oncology, et cetera,
8 Q Arethey generally higher for PPO product? 8  pathology, all that?
9 A | bdieveso. 9 A Yes
10 Q And again, generally, would it be POS 10 Q Thenext sentencesays. " Thiscan be
11 would bethe next highest and then the HM O plan? 11  accomplished in avariety of ways."
12 A There'salot of factors, you know, that 12 What are some of those ways?
13  affect the premium, but | think you could say 13 A What are some of the ways?
14  generdly. 14 Q You could construct a compr ehensive
15 Q Okay. Soyou might be getting the same 15 network?
16  charges-- Blue Cross-Blue Shield might bereceiving 16 A You may have multiple providers providing
17  the same chargesby the providers, but the premiums 17  the same service or asingle provider providing the
18 beingreceived by Blue Crossvary dependinguponthe | 18  service to many people.
19  productsthey covered -- the member s have? 19 We may have a national contract with
20 A So-- 20  someone, alocal contract. Just depends.
21 MR. COHEN: Object asto the form. 21 Q Arethereany benefitsto Blue Crossto
22 THE WITNESS:. The premiums need -- the 22 having -- members having a single provider providing
23 premiums -- we need to talk about this. The 23 accessto thiscomprehensive network?
24 premiums reflect the projected assessment of 24 A Canyou state that again?
25 what the costs are going to be and the claims 25 Q You said that you could haveasingle
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1 provider oneway to do -- to have a comprehensive 1 provideaccesstoten servicesasopposed to a
2 network would beto have a single provider provide 2 facility having one sort of -- spacefor offering
3 accesstoall these services? 3 oneservice, you don't think that the one offering
4 A | saidthat. What'sthe question? I'm 4 theaccesstoten would have higher cost?
5 sorry. 5 MR. COHEN: Object astoform.
6 Q Okay. Well, sothat'swhat you said. So 6 THE REPORTER:: Not necessarily.
7 then my question was: Aretherebenefitsto Blue 7 BY MR.BURKE:
8  Crossmemberstodoing it that way? Could therebe? 8 Q Why not?
9 A It depends. 9 A Weédl, | mean there's ameatter of scae.
10 Q What would it depend on? 10 Being aleto provide services at ascae drives
11 A | mean, the benefit would be in the eye of 11  your cost down.
12 thebeholder, the consumer purchasing the care. 12 Q Whenyou say "scale", just tell me what
13 Q Themember? 13  you mean.
14 A Yes, the member purchasing the care. 14 A Scdle, size, volume.
15 Q What benefits might they behold? 15 Q Volumeof patients?
16 MS. SCHWAB: Object to form. 16 A Maybe not patients. Maybe volume of
17 THE WITNESS: Which -- who's purchasing 17  services.
18 this? Who'sthe "they" in this sentence? 18 Q Sothemoreservicesyou offer, theless
19 Q Yousaid - 19  cost you have?
20 A | saidit'sin the eye of the beholder. 20 A Potentidly, yes.
21 It depends. Who's buying it and what's their value. 21 Q How would that work?
22 BY MR.BURKE: 22 A So, you know, we can just use one example.
23 Q Eachone. Sowith you'refamiliarity, 23 | mean, if you have to staff an MRI machine 24/7 and
24 what might an employer purchaser perceiveasa 24 you're providing one MRI per day, the cost of that
25  ben€fit? What might an individual -- 25 MRI ishigher than if you're paying them 100 a day.
70 72
1 A So employer purchasers generally value 1 Q But that'sinvolving patients, right,
2 access. Solotsof aternativesfor services. And 2 ddivering --
3 they value paying an affordable price, and there's 3 A | mean, it just depends on your unit of
4 oftentimes tradeoffs between those, but ... 4 what you're measuring the cost against. In your
5 Q Would you expect asingle provider 5  scenario, | think that they're measuring the cost
6 offering accessto comprehensive servicesto have 6 against the cost of the service.
7 higher coststhan the alter native specialty 7 Q What about -- | mean, the cost of
8 facilitiesthat you referred to? 8 providing accessto careissimply -- irrespective
9 A Canyou explain what you mean by "higher 9  of whether it'sused or not, you have physicians
10 costs'? 10 on-call, you have equipment at theready, you have
11 Q Thecoststo provide accessto all of 11  saff thereand other space, et cetera, whether it's
12 thosedifferent categories of care? 12 used or not?
13 A Again, can you explain what you mean by 13 A Isthereaquestion?
14  theword "cost"? 14 Q Right. | mean; isthat correct, in a
15 Q Wadll, everything from the equipment on 15 singlefacility?
16  hand, employees, space? 16 A | did not understand the question. Is
17 A Okay. Sonow that | understand what you 17 thereaquestion?
18 mean by theword "cost", whichis helpful, can you 18 Q Isn't therecostsassociated with
19 redatethe question? 19  having-- simply providing access, having the space
20 Q Would you expect that if asinglelarge 20 toddiver all those services, the equipment to
21 facility offering accessto the comprehensive 21  ddiver all those services, physicians on-call,
22  panoply of servicesto have higher coststhan 22  saff ready to ddliver services?
23  gpecialty facilities that each focus on the one? 23 A Isthere costs associated with that? Yes.
24 A Not necessarily. 24 Q Andif you'reoffering accesstoa
25 Q Intheaggregate, to have access-- to 25 multitude of services at the sametimeversusa 2
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1 narrower list of services, would those costs, all 1 MR. COHEN: Off the record for a second.
2 dsebeingequal, behigher at the onethat offers 2 We've been going about another hour. I'mjust
3  moreservices? 3 checking to make sure.
4 A Not necessarily. 4 MR. BURKE: Sure.
5 Q Howso? 5 (Whereupon, a discussion ensued off the record.)
6 A I'vedready answered the question. It's 6 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)
7 amatter of scale, how they -- you know, theresa 7 BY MR.BURKE:
8 lot of things that would go into -- it's like any 8 Q Sol think weleft off at Paragraph 9, so
9  business, interms of efficiency and how you manage 9  moving to Paragraph 10.
10  your business and the costs associated. 10 A Okay.
11 Q Okay. Let'sgotoParagraph 7. Inthe 11 Q Thisparagraph describesthe exclusive
12 first sentenceof Paragraph 7 you refer to"general | 12 natureof your contract with Phoebe over or during a
13 acutecare'. 13 11 year period.
14 What do you mean by that term? 14 Isthat right, approximately 11 years?
15 A Sointhat instance, as| state that, 15 A Isyour question how long did -- wasiit
16 general acute careisusually referring to hospitals 16  exclusive or what doesthis paragraph state?
17  providing arange of acute services but not 17 Q Wadll, it statesthat from May 2000 to
18 necessarily tertiary services. 18 March 2011 you had an exclusive contract with
19 Q What would beincluded in acute services? 19 Phoebe; isthat right?
20 A Generdl acute services? 20 A Yes
21 Q Yes 21 Q And why did Blue Cross agreeto grant
22 A Youknow, arange of inpatient services 22 Phoebe exclusivity?
23 for medica members needing medical careand sort of | 23 A | don't know originally why that decision
24  arange of common outpatient services. 24 wasmade.
25 Q Areany of the productsthat we've been 25 Q Itrefersinthe middle of the paragraph
74 76
1  discussing -- the Blue Cross-Blue Shield products 1 toa?2004 agreement.
2 limited in coveragetojust general acutecare 2 That preceded your tenure?
3  servicesthat you just described? 3 A ltdid.
4 A Not that I'm aware of, but -- 4 Q Soyou weren't aparty to any negotiations
5 Q Thecontract with Phoebe Putney isn't 5  with Phoebe during your timein this position, your
6 limited tothat, correct? 6 2007 --
7 A The contract with Phoebe Putney is not 7 A No, | was a party to negotiation with
8 limited to general acute care services, correct. 8  Phoebe during the timein my position.
9  Wasn't at thetime. 9 Q Wadll, I'msorry. Negotiationsthat
10 | need to be careful because I'm not 10  resulted in the agreement prior to March 2011? 1I'm
11 currently in charge. 11  sorry.
12 Q InParagraph 8, in thefirst sentenceyou 12 MS. SCHWAB: Prior to March 2000 what?
13 refer to-- you usetheterm "viable health plan". | 13 MR. BURKE: Eleven.
14 What doesthat mean? 14 THE REPORTER:: | was not a party to
15 A Viable hedlth plan product would be a 15 negotiations for the 2000 or 2004 agreements.
16 desirable product. 16 BY MR.BURKE:
17 Q Desrableinthesenseof providingaccess | 17 Q Butitwas, at thetime, in theinterest
18 toall theserviceswejust discussed? 18  of Blue Cross-Blue Shield to agreeto provide Phoebe
19 A Yes 19  exclusivity?
20 Q Later inthat paragraph you list anumber | 20 MS. SCHWAB: Objection. Foundation.
21  of servicesprovided by Phoebe that were not 21 THE REPORTER:: | don't know.
22  availableat theformer Palmyra. 22 BY MR.BURKE:
23 Those would be part of aviable health 23 Q Under the 2000 and 2004 agr eements, was
24 plan? 24 Phoebea participant in different productsor just a
25 A Yes 25  singleproduct?
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1 A | know it applied to the PPO product. I'm 1  accessto comprehensive services, which included
2 not sure about Indemnity products. 2  servicesthat Palmyradid not offer and Phoebe did,
3 Q InParagraph 11, you usetheterm again 3 wasimportant to your membership and desired by your
4 "viable hospital". 4 membership?
5 Areyou familiar with the patient mixin 5 A When we spoke earlier, the questions were
6 theAlbany area? Wereyou familiar at thetime? 6  around what was meant by comprehensive.
7 A I'mnot sure. Canyou clarify that 7 Q Right.
8  question? | don't know the connection between 8 A And did the services described -- were
9  viable hospital statement and then -- 9 theyinclusive and comprehensive.
10 Q Fair enough. Let meback up fromthere. 10 Q Right. And you said that your members
11 Wereyou familiar with the patient mix in thearea 11  wanted accessto comprehensive health plan and that
12 of Albany, Georgiaat thistime? 12 thoseserviceswould beincluded in what you were
13 A Canyou clarify what you mean by "patient 13 referringto asthe comprehensive health plan?
14  mix"? 14 A Yes
15 Q Thepercentagethat's covered by aplan 15 Q Okay. And ahospital providing such
16  such asthe Blue Cross-Blue Shield PPO versus 16  comprehensive services, could it be viable, going
17 MedicareversusMedicaid versusnot covered at all? | 17  back to Paragraph 11, if it'sonly patientsfor
18 A | believe| had some familiarity at the 18 Medicareor Medicaid?
19  time, yes. 19 MS. SCHWAB: Again, same objection.
20 Q Wasit your understanding that the 20 Foundation.
21  majority of the patient population in that areawere | 21 THE REPORTER:: Could the hospital be
22 covered by Medicareor Medicaid? 22 viable? | think it would depend on the
23 A | don'trecal. 23 hospital. | don't know. Possibly yes.
24 Q If that wasthe case, could afull service 24 BY MR.BURKE
25  hospital beviable providing servicesonly to 25 Q Earlier you testified that you under stood
78 80
1 Medicareand Medicaid patients? 1 that, intheaggregate, Medicare Medicaid
2 MS. SCHWAB: Objection. Foundation. 2 reimbursement ratesdo not cover providers--
3 THE REPORTER:: Canyou -- I'm -- can you 3 hospital provider costs?
4 restate the question? 4 A Medicaid | did. | didn't say that for
5 BY MR. BURKE: 5 Medicare.
6 Q Youreferred -- wediscussed earlier the 6 Q Isit your podtion that a
7  viability question in Paragraphs 7 through 9. 7 comprehensive -- a hospital providing comprehensive
8 A | beievethat was referring to a health 8  servicesdoesnot need commercially insured patients
9 plan. 9 tobeviable?
10 Q Viablehealth plan, fair enough. Soyou 10 A | mean, that is avery subjective
11 saidthat for aviable health plantobeor for a 11  question. It'sgoing to depend upon, | think, the
12 health plan to beviable, it needed to offer 12  hospitdl, the locality and the country, the mix.
13  comprehensive services, accessto comprehensive | 13 Q Insouthwest Georgia?
14  services, and that Phoebe provided that, correct? | 14 A | don't know.
15 A Paragraph 7, just let me go back and read 15 Q What did you mean by " viable hospital”
16 the statement. 16  downin Paragraph 11, thelast sentence?
17 Q Eight. 17 A A hospital actively open and providing
18 A Eight. The statement of viability here 18  services.
19  wasabout the health plan. It was about 19 Q And onethat would be ableto do that
20  dedrahility, aswe clarified earlier. 20  would need to cover itscosts?
21 And so we fdlt, in order to have the 21 A | havetoread the statement. Can you
22  datement -- stating in order to have adesirable 22 restate the question?
23  hedth plan product, it was important to include 23 Q Doesthat mean it would need to cover its
24  ¢ther or both. 24 costs?
25 Q Wadll, you tetified earlier that providing o 25 A Correct. | mean, | can't say. | don't
7 81
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1 know. 1 participating in our networks.
2 Q Soyou don't remember what you mean by -- 2 Q What werethe employer groupsthat you
3  what you meant by " viable hospital" ? 3 refer to? Can you name some of them?
4 A No, | dorecall that. 4 A | can't. | don't recall their names.
5 Q Doesit include covering costs of 5 Q Noneof them?
6 operation? 6 A No, | can't recall right now.
7 A That was not the point of the statement. 7 Q When wasthe exclusivity ultimatdly, if it
8 Q Sothecosts of the hospital operation was 8  hasbeen, removed from your contract with Phoebe?
9 irrdlevant to the statement? 9 A | believeit was removed in the amendment
10 A Correct. 10 Marchof 2011.
11 Q Okay. Paragraph 12, you begin with it's 11 Q How would adding Paimyra ddliver cost
12  my understanding that thereimbursement ratesfor | 12  savingsto your customersin Dougherty County?
13  Phoebe are among the higher for all hospitalsin 13 A Therates-- the negotiated price with
14  Georgiaon a case-mix-adjusted basis. 14  Palmyrawas -- for services was significantly lower
15 What wasthat under standing based on? 15 than the prices we were paying Phoebe.
16 A Ourandysis. 16 Q That would reveal Blue Cross-Blue Shidd
17 Q Whoseanalysis? 17  having acost savings, not necessarily that the
18 A Blue Cross-Blue Shield of Georgias. 18 patientsgetting service at Palmyra would be -- not
19 Q And how doyou perform a 19 thepatients getting serviceat Palmyrarealizing
20  case-mixed-adjusted analysis? 20  cost savings?
21 A Using clamsdata. 21 A Okay. Sothe patientsrealized cost
22 Q And how do you use claims data? 22  savingsfor anumber of ways. The premiums, aswe
23 A How dowe-- in Access or Excdl. 23  taked about, the projected cost of the services
24 Q Wadll, how isit used to make it 24  that we'regoing to pay, the medica costsarea
25 case-mix-adjusted? What doesthat term mean? 25  component in setting the premiums.
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1 A Case-mix-adjusted refers to a process of 1 So the premiums would be lower. Benefit
2 adjugting for the effects of the acuity of a 2 design often has amember paying a percentage of the
3 population so you can provide an applesto apples 3 pricethat we have negotiated for the service,
4 comparison on the payment rates. 4 either through deductible, co-insurance.
5 Q Doyou perform that analysis? 5 And all of thosethings arelessif the
6 A | don't personally perform that analysis, 6 priceyou pay for the serviceisless.
7 no. 7 Q Sotheexisting PPO product that Phoebe
8 Q Doyou have an under standing of whether 8 wasamember or participant in, you're saying that
9 that'sdtill the casetoday? 9  when Palmyrajoined the premiums were reduced or
10 A  What isstill the case? 10  would have been reduced?
11 Q Theaccuracy of thefirst sentence? 11 A | don't know what the premiums ultimately
12 A | don't know. 12 were. You know, | changed rolesjust shortly after
13 Q Paragraph 12 continuesto say that in 2009 | 13  thisamendment was completed.
14 you decided to move away from the exclusive 14 Q Soyoudon't know if the premiumswere
15 arrangement. 15  reduced oncethe Palmyrawas-- became a
16 Why did you makethat decision? 16  participant?
17 A There -- we had an ongoing significant 17 A | don't know.
18 interest from employer groupsin the area having 18 Q InParagraph 13, you refer toaplan for
19 dternative accessto Pamyra. 19 Palmyrato begin participating as an in-network
20 So it was afrequent request. We had 20  provider for Blue Cross Blue Shield's POS plan,
21  concerns about the cost of care we were paying, the 21 right?
22  cost of the relative case mix adjusted cost of what 22 A Uh-huh.
23  wepaid Phoebe. 23 Q Effective May 2010?
24 And Palmyra offered more cost effective 24 A Uh-huh.
25  pricing. And Pamyrahad significant interestin 25 Q And Phoebewas not a participant in that
83 85
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1 planat thetime, right? 1  higher discount, 20 percent?

2 A Correct. 2 A Uh-huh.

3 Q Itrefersfurther toaplan of joining -- 3 Q Andanon-exclusiveratefor the lower

4 Palmyrajoining the PPO plan in March 2011. 4 discount of 15 percent?

5 Did that requireremoval of the 5 A Correct.

6  exclusivity provision in the Phoebe contract? 6 Q Did theexclusive offer include your

7 A The amendment that removed the exclusivity 7 maintaining an MFN provision?

8  inthe Phoebe contract was effective the same date 8 A | don't remember.

9  that Pamyra participated. 9 MS. SCHWAB: Objection. | don't think she
10 Q InthePPO? 10 testified that there was an MFN provision -- |
11 A Uh-huh. 11 don't believe that Ms. Cheslock testified that
12 Q How many POSsubscriberswerethereinthe | 12 there was an MFN provision previoudly.

13  southwest Georgia area at thetimethat Palmyra 13 BY MR.BURKE:
14 becamea participant in the network? 14 Q Thequegtionwas: Diditincludean MFN
15 A | don't know. 15 provision, not whether the prior contract did or
16 Q Doyou know if the premium for the POS 16 didn't.
17  plan washigher or lower than the PPO plan? 17 And you said you don't recall; isthat
18 A | don't know. 18 correct?
19 Q Paragraph 14, you refer to offering a 19 A | don'trecal.
20 "sandard hospital contract". 20 Q Anddid the 15 percent non-exclusiverate
21 What doesthat mean? 21 includean MFN provision torun to your benefit?
22 A When werefer to standard hospital 22 A | don'trecall.
23 contract, we have atemplate contract that isa 23 Q What did Blue Cross ultimately agreeto?
24 darting -- you know, would have been the contract 24 Which proposal did they accept?
25  weprovided, sort of our standard template. 25 A | dontrecdl therate. But the

86 88

1 Q And what isthe purpose of the standard 1 proposa -- the contract we ultimately agreed to was

2 contract? Isit tobegin from the lowest 2 anon-exclusive contract. | don't recall the exact

3 reimbursement rate? 3 price

4 A No. Thestandard part isredly the 4 Q Soyou'renot sureif it wasthe

5  language of the contract. So al the provisions 5 85 percent discount all charges method that'sthe

6 that governtherelationship as -- you know, outside 6  non-exclusive proposal you described in Paragraph

7  of pricing. 7 15?

8 Q Isitordinary for a standard hospital 8 A | don't recall the exact pricein the

9  contract to be offered in a situation whereyou have | 9  final amendment.

10 long standing existing contractsin place? 10 Q Paragraph 16 providesthat you agreed to
11 A Yes 11  somethingthat you don't recall on the same day that
12 Q Doesyour standard contract include an 12 theAuthority'sacquisition of Palmyrawas
13 MFN? 13  announced; isthat right?
14 A | don'trecal. 14 A Yes Wasitthesameday? | don't know
15 Q InParagraph 15, you describe Phoebe's 15 if it wasthe same day or the day before. It wasin
16 responseto your proposal and what wasultimately | 16  advance of the announcement.
17 st out, two offers. A non-exclusive proposal and 17 Q Okay. And what -- you say in thelast
18 an exclusive proposal; isthat correct? 18  sentenceyou weresurprised by the public
19 A | just had to read the sentence. Canyou 19  announcement of the Authority's planned acquisition
20  restate the question? 20  of Pamyra.
21 Q Theresult of your negotiationswith 21 What did you say to Phoebein responseto
22  Phoebe, asdescribed in Paragraph 15, resulted in 22 learning about that? Do you recall?
23  two proposals, right? 23 A | don't recall specificaly, but | recall
24 A Phoebe made two proposasto us. 24 sayingthat we were not willing to move forward with
25 Q Oneproposed an exclusiverate with a 25  the agreement that had been made, you know, hours
87 89
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1 before. 1  agreement on on December 20th or 19th.
2 Q Why wasthat? 2 But | recall that the amendment we
3 A We had been negotiating the removal of 3 ultimately agreed upon in March of 2011, which was
4 exclusivity with some kinds of concessions. | 4 non-exclusive, was more favorable than the one we
5  believethey were price concessions. 5  werepotentialy agreeing upon in December.
6 | don't recall the exact price. And that 6 Q Okay. Paragraph 17. Did you, at the
7  hadtakenavery longtime. It wasalot of 7 time, have knowledge about the share of Blue Cross
8  negotiating over many months. 8 inthehealth plan within a given geographic area?
9 And Phoebe had said, sort of on the 9 | mean, did you track your market share?
10  20th, we're ready to go, sign this but we have to 10 MS. SCHWAB: Objection to form.
11  haveit doneby 9:00 in the morning. 11 THEWITNESS: | was not responsible for
12 And at that point we were close to a 12 tracking market share personaly, no.
13  contract. We agreed that we were preparing the 13 BY MR.BURKE:
14 final documents and we prepared the final documents. 14 Q Wereyou familiar with it?
15 And an hour-and-a-half later, they 15 A | had some familiarity -- some
16  announced they were buying the hospital which was 16 familiarity. I'msorry.
17  the subject of the exclusivity discussions we were 17 Q Earlier | think you said that you were --
18 having. 18 you beieveit wasthelargest in Georgia?
19 Q Sothen it soundsto methat your 19 A Yes
20  recollection isthat you agreed to the non-exclusive 20 Q Okay. I think you said you thought it was
21  proposal beforethe announcement? 21 alsothelargest in southwest Georgia?
22 A Correct. We agreed to anon-exclusive. 22 A Yes
23 Q Okay. And sowhen you said you alerted 23 Q And doyou think that having the largest
24 Phoebeyou wouldn't go forward with that agreement, | 24  market sharein a given geography provides Blue
25  what then happened? 25  Crossmore leveragein negotiations with providers?
90 92
1 A | don't recall specifically what happened 1 A It'spossible.
2 next. Theperson | wasworking with took that 2 Q And, | mean, that'sjust afact of
3 message back and some time passed, as| recall, 3 competition, right? | mean, itisor itisn't?
4 before-- you know, ultimately we signed the 4 A Not necessarily.
5  amendment in March. 5 Q Why? What would it be dependent on?
6 So some time passed between December and 6 A If you have alarge market share but you
7  March. 7 don't have aternatives -- that there's no
8 Q Do you remember what wasagreed toin 8  aternative to provide coverage, your leverage,
9 termsof theamendment, in termsof whether itwas| 9  despite your market share, is greatly diminished.
10 exclusiveor non-exclusive and what the 10 If you have alot of members but nowhere
11 reimbursement rate was? 11  esefor themto gofor care, the market share --
12 A Thefina amendment we signed in March was 12 effective market shareisgreatly diminished.
13  non-exclusive. 13 Q Youused theterm, in paragraph 17, as
14 Q ThisisMarch 20117 14 "must have' -- you characterized Phoebe Putney asa
15 A Yes Butl believethe pricing termswere 15 "must have' in aprovider network.
16 favorableto those that we werediscussingin 16 Was Phoebea " must have" in your network?
17  advance of the announcement. 17 A Yes, we considered Phoebe a"must have'.
18 Q Favorable. And what do you mean, 18 Q And that wastruebeforethe Hospital
19 favorable-- 19  Authority'sacquisition of Palmyra?
20 A Favorableto Blue Cross-Blue Shidld, our 20 A  Wefélt that it was important to have
21  membersor customers. 21  Phoebeinthe network, yes.
22 Q Okay. Soit wasn't -- it was something 22 Q Did Phoebe Putney and Palmyra ever
23  lessthan 85 percent of the percent of charges? 23  participatein the same Blue Cross-Blue Shied
24 A | don't recall the specific percent that 24 product network prior to the acquisition by the
25  wasagreed -- that we were moving forward in 25  Authority of Palmyra?
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1 A With BlueCross, | don't recall. It would 1 second.
2 havebeen prior to 2000 if that's the case. 1'm not 2 (Whereupon, a discussion ensued off the record.)
3 certan. 3 BY MR.BURKE:
4 Q Would the premium -- if they did, would 4 Q Okay. You'refamiliar with the fact that
5 thepremiumscharged for a POS member vary depending 5 therewasalimited number of bedsthat Palmyrawas
6  upon whether they got the care at Phoebe or Palmyra? 6  authorized, the maximum capacity under Georgialaw?
7 A Isthe question would the premium charged 7 A | mean, | don't disputeit. | don't
8  for each member vary depending upon if that member 8 disputethat. | just-- 1 don't recall
9 inthat year went for care at one versus the other? 9  gpecificaly, you know, what | understood at the
10 Q | asked it adifferent way. If they both 10 time
11  weremembersor participantsin the POS plan, would 11 Q Right. But -- okay, so you under stand
12 your POS premium vary depending upon whether the 12  there'salimit. They can't just have bedsbeyond a
13  actual patient visited -- got -- received services 13 certain limit?
14 asPhoebeor Palmyra? 14 A Yes
15 A I'mnot sure. 15 Q Youjust don't know what that number is?
16 Q Isitnormal for membersin the same 16 A ltisatrue statement that | don't recall
17  geographic areathat subscribe to the same health 17  the number of beds.
18 careplan, Blue Cross-Blue Shield, to have a variety 18 Q Okay. And relative to the maximum they
19  of premiums? 19  fully staff up and service, they could go up to that
20 A |If it'salarge employer that's 20 number or some lesser number.
21 individualy underwritten, their experience -- their 21 Areyou familiar with that concept as
22 actua experienceisgoing to be the basis of the 22 wdl?
23 premiums, S0... 23 A Yes. Inconcept, yes.
24 Q Okay. Soif thetwo employeesareat that 24 Q Okay. Would it surpriseyou tolearn that
25  sameemployer, would their premium -- you know, 25  Palmyra staffed approximately 50 percent of its
94 96
1 assumingit'sthe same plan, the POS plan, would 1 fully -- of itsmaximum number of beds?
2 their premium vary based upon wherethey got the 2 A No.
3  service? 3 Q It would not surpriseyou tolearn?
4 A | can'tsay. | don't know. It would be 4 A No.
5  how the employer manages that. 5 Q Andwould it surpriseyou that, of the
6 Q |Ifitwasafully-insured product. 6 bedsthat it did staff, its utilization rate was
7 A | can't-- 1 don't know. 7 approximately 50 percent?
8 Q InParagraph 18, you statethat your 8 A | don't know -- | don't know that | would
9 network would be mor e attractive with both hospital 9  sayI'msurprised or not surprised. It wasn't a
10 alternatives, Phoebe and Palmyra. 10 fact, you know, that | recall focusing on, | guess
11 Why did you believethat? 11  iswhat | cansay.
12 A Atthetime, intheyears| wasin that 12 Q It seemstome, and tell meif you
13  position, we had alot of ongoing requests from 13 agree-- wel, back up.
14 brokers or employersto have accessto Pamyrain 14 Do you agreethat if those numbersare
15 addition to Phoebe. 15  true that that's somewhat inconsistent with a
16 It's avery common thing that we heard. 16  dgnificant demand in theareafor servicesfrom
17 Q Waereyou familiar with thefully staffed 17  that facility?
18 bedsat Palmyra, the number of fully staffed beds 18 MS. SCHWAB: Objection, form.
19  that they had? 19 THEWITNESS: Say that again.
20 A | may have been. | don't recall. 20 BY MR.BURKE:
21 Q Areyou familiar with thelicensed -- the 21 Q If thenumbersl just told you weretrue,
22 number of licensed bedsthey have under their 22 that they fully staff up and service half of their
23  Georgiaauthority? 23 maximum allotted amount and the utilization rate of
24 A | dont recall. 24 thosefully staffed bedsis approximately
25 MR. BURKE: Can we go off therecord for a 25 50 percent, if those numbersaretrue, doesn't that
95 97
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1 suggest that therewasn't much demand for service 1 MR. BURKE: Theonein March 2011.
2 from that hospital? 2 THE WITNESS: With who?
3 A From my perspective and from thetime | 3 BY MR.BURKE:
4 gpentinthat position and speaking with the 4 Q With Phoebe.
5  hospital, there were challenges associated with them 5 A With Phoebe? That amendment provided
6  not having a contract with Blue Cross. 6  coveragefor the PPO product and also made them an
7 And so, you know, from my membership's 7 in-network product for the Point of Service product,
8  perspective, the demand was limited by the fact that 8 Ibdieve
9  they couldn't receive services on an in-network 9 Q And those members of those products have
10 bease. 10  accesstothefull servicesavailable at Phoebe?
11 Q Wadl,it'salsolimited by thefact that 11 A They should -- right, correct. Accessto
12 they didn't offer the servicesthat your members 12 those-- | mean, thosethat are covered under their
13  wanted? 13  bendfit plans.
14 MS. SCHWAB: Objection, form. 14 (Whereupon, a discussion ensued off the record.)
15 THE WITNESS: | wouldn't agree with that 15 BY MR.BURKE:
16 Statement. 16 Q Paragraph 20. Sincethe Authority's
17 BY MR.BURKE: 17  acquisition of Palmyra, isit your under standing
18 Q Widll, Phoebe, you testified earlier, 18 that the contract with Phoebe agreed toin
19  providesaccessto comprehensive services and 19  March 2011 hasremained in place?
20 Palmyradoesnot? 20 A | don't know.
21 A Correct. There are servicesthat Phoebe 21 Q Doyou know what has happened to the
22 provided that Palmyradid not provide. 22  premiumsfor the products, the PPO, POS products
23 Q And your membersdesire accessto 23  sincethe 2011 contract was signed?
24 comprehensive services? 24 A | don't know.
25 A Insdling aproduct, yes. But the two 25 Q Inthelast paragraph, how much of Blue
98 100
1 hospitals, where they provided like services, the 1  Cross-Blue Shield'sbusinessin the area that
2 same service, members from Blue Cross -- from my 2 includes Albany, Georgiais self-funded; do you
3  perspective, our members were not able to access the 3 recal?
4 services offered by Palmyra because we didn't have a 4 A No, | don't.
5  contract to provide them on an in-network basis. 5 Q Wasitalot? Alittle?
6 So their benefit plan from Blue Cross 6 A | don'trecall.
7  afforded them accessto Phoebe's. 7 Q But doesBlue Cross market and sdll or
8 Q And if amember of the PPO plan that 8 attempt to sdll its self-funded productsto
9  Phoebewas a network of obtained service at Palmyra 9  employersin and around the Albany, Georgia area?
10  duringthat time, what would be -- what wasthe 10 A Yes
11  reimbursement rate, if any, that Blue Crosswould 11 Q Phoebe also marketsand sellsa health
12 provide? 12  planto employersin Albany, Georgia, too, right?
13 A Wewould provide areimbursement. | don't 13 A | --theydid at thetime. | don't know
14  recal what therate was. 14  today.
15 Q Wasit equivalent to what you provided 15 Q Okay. Soat thetime, Phoebe and Blue
16  Phoebe? 16  Crosscompeted in the marketing of those plansto
17 A | don'trecall. 17  employersinthearea?
18 Q Under your current contract or the 18 A Yes | guessso. It wasn't an areathat
19  contract that was executed in March of 2011, what 19 [ highly focused on. Sol believe so.
20  services--wdl, I'm sorry. 20 Q In adding the Phoebe North campus, for mer
21 Do you recall what products -- Blue 21  Palmyra, tothat Phoebe health plan list of
22 Cross-Blue Shield products are covered by that 22 in-network providers makesthe Phoebe managed plan
23  contract? 23  moreattractive to potential customers?
24 MS. SCHWAB: Which contract are we talking 24 A I'mnot sure | understand the question.
25 about? 25 Q Would the addition of the former Palmyra,
99 101
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1 Phoebe North now, campus makethe offering by the 1 interestinthe Albany area?
2 Phoebehealth plan more attractiveto employersin 2 A Right. The E-mail was primarily to people
3 thearea? 3 whoworked in salesin some capacity, either small
4 A | don't know. 4 group, large group, €t cetera.
S Q Itdid --you thought it did for Blue 5 Q And you report upon the -- Palmyrajoining
6 Cross, though? That it would have been? 6  or becoming a participating provider effective
7 A Yes. Atthetimel wasworking there, we 7 March of theyear 2011?
8  were-- wethought that having a contract with 8 A Yes
9 Pamyra, which was a separate hospital from Phoebe, 9 Q And theacquisition by the Authority and
11 e Would mekelt moreatircliveto ployers 10 then Phoebe'salso ] aining the open access HMO, POS
12 something the empl gyers were asking of Us 11  networkseffective the same o_Iay; right?
13 Q Do you recall, again, which emplo.yers’7 12 A Yes It'san E-mail stating that, yes.
o P ) 13 Q And at thebottom there, you say theseare
14 A | really don't recall specifically. There 14 reat developmentsfor the Blue Cross-Blue Shield
15  were brokers that would ask for it. It would -- 15 o pmen’s
16  oftentimes these requests would come to me through network expansion’
17  salesand account managers on behalf of customers 16 A Uh'hl{h'
18  and brokers. 17 Q Flipping forward, Page 2, you get an
19 MR. BURKE: Okay. Can we take abresk for ig E-mail from someone named Paula Scott. Whoisthat?
20 two seconds please. A I'msorry.
21 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 20 Q OnPage2?
22 (Whereupon, marked by the court 21 A Okay. She'saregiona salesexecutive,
reporter for identification 22 smdl group.
23 purposes, Exhibit No. 3.) 23 Q Okay.
24 BY MR.BURKE: 24 A | didn't know her.
25 Q Okay. What | just gaveyou isa document 25 Q Youdidn't know her?
102 104
1 that's marked with what looksto be a WellPaint CID 1 A | had known her alittle bit.
2 number at thetop. Seemsto have been produced in 2 Q Sosheasksyou two questions. Oneis
3 responsetothe FTC CID to you back in 2010 time 3 about whether Palmyra would remain in the network it
4 frame? I'm sorry, 2011 time frame? 4  wasalready participating in and the other iswhat
5 A Isthis-- isthat aquestion? 5 theratewasfor Phoebe; isthat right?
6 Q Yes 6 A  Sheasked -
7 A | honestly don't know where this came 7 Q Yes, for clarification on the developments
8 from. TherewasaCID and we did provide 8 that you reported.
9 information. 9 A Yes, she'sasking about the rates at
10 Q Okay. Flip to Page 3 at the bottom. 10 Phoebe. She'ssaying the discounts at Phoebe are
11 A Okay. 11 not good.
12 Q Sothisisan E-mail from you dated 12 Q And then your responseto her isto
13  February 21, 2011? 13  confirmthat Palmyra--it'son Page 1 -- isto
14 A Uh-huh, yes. 14 confirmthat Palmyraremainsin the network that
15 Q Which would have been after the 15 they werealready apart of, the POS.
16  announcement of the Hospital Authority'sacquisition | 16 And then you cite something called the
17 of Pamyra? 17  Hewitt discount study?
18 A Yes 18 A Uh-huh, yes.
19 Q Andthisisan E-mail to your team about 19 Q And you say that, according to that study,
20  an Albany market update? 20  thediscountsyou have arethe best overall for both
21 A Itwasan E-mail to -- primarily focusing 21  of theplansthat Phoebe and Palmyraare
22  thesdesorganization. 22 participantsin and, therefore, you say you don't
23 Q Right. That reported toyou? 23  bdieveyou have a network of great disadvantage;
24 A No. 24 right?
25 Q No. Okay. That haveresponsibility or 25 A Correct.
103 105
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1 Q What isthe Hewitt discount study? 1 December.

2 A It'sastudy that athird party, Hewitt -- 2 Q Thesamethat it was before?

3 Hewitt and Associates performs quarterly, | believe, 3 A It wasthe same rate but we removed the

4 maybe annually, that basically compares insurance 4 exclusivity.

5  companies, WellPoint and others, aggregate network | 2 Q Soisthat theratethat wasin the

6 discounts-- 6  bottom -- thelast sentence of Paragraph 10 of your

7 Q From providers? 7 declaration, Page 4? _

8 A - from providers. They useit asatool 8 A Y@ﬁ I would -- yes, it must be. _

9 incounsding employers. 9 Q _I Il now mtrod_uceanother <_jocument. This
10 Q Hewitt does? 10 lookslikea Power Point pr@elntatlon that was
LA Uriun 1y Gy seper of el P sresponeto e FTC
ig Q AndWdIPaint relieson it? 13 (Wher eupon, marked by the court

A We purchase access to that so we can ; e

) "y . reporter for identification
14  understandit. It doesn't identify other payers, 14 Exhibit No. 4
o e pur poses, Exhibit No. 4.)
15 butit |dent|f|&sthem§el_vea _ - 15 BY MR. BURKE:
16 Q And you useitin -- WeéllPoint usesit in 16 Q And thiswasa presentation dated
17 thecourseof itsdealings? _ 17 June25th, 2010 that lookslike you prepared or
18 A Yes weuseit to understand our relative 18  delivered it along with your successor, turnsout,
19  network discounts and how they compare to our 19  Alexandra Leopold.
20 competition. 20 Do you remember this presentation?
21 (Whereupon, aluncheon recess was taken.) 21 A | don't remember this presentation like
22 BY MR.BURKE: 22 very specifically. But the presentation -- this key
23 Q Canwelook back at thedocument wewere | 23 stakeholder mesting was something we did, you know,
24  talking about just beforelunch? 24 regularly with people, other than network management
25 A Yes. 25  personnel and Blue Cross, in advance of major
106 108

1 Q Wetalked before about your recollection, 1 negotiations as a planning tool.

2 inyour declaration, about what theratewasin the 2 Q And doyou remember if thiswasdelivered

3 contract that was agreed to with Phoebe, ultimately 3 in person at Phoebe Putney or --

4 in 2011 timeframe? 4 A | don't think that this presentation was

5 A Uh-huh, uh-huh. 5  onethat we did with Phoebe Putney. | think it was

6 Q And your E-mail to Paula Scott here and 6 onewedid-- it was an internal meseting, aBlue

7 Lynn Zimmerman, Becky Slappey concludeswith the 7 Cross meeting.

8 statement " Phoebe discountsremain the same' . 8 Q Youdon't think thiswasdelivered to

9 Doesthat refresh your memory asto what 9  Phoebe Putney?

10  theagreement was? 10 A No. I'll havetolook. Thereare

11 A | think it does. The proposal that Phoebe 11  presentations we would have done, but | don't recall

12 had made, the exclusive and non-exclusive proposal 12 obvioudy, but ...

13  around the end of December, both of those rates 13 Q Okay. Just to go back to your --

14  offered were worse than the contract we currently 14 A It could have been, | guess.

15  had with them. 15 Q Goback toyour declaration again, in

16 So the non -- the exclusive rate was worse 16  Paragraph 12 whereyou had said that -- it

17  than the one we currently had and the non-exclusive 17  references 2009, at the bottom of Page 4.

18 rate was even worse than that one. 18 And then it says. "BCBSGa decided to move

19 So | didn't recall exactly what we -- what 19  away from our exclusive arrangement with Phoebe

20 we had agreed upon in principle on the 20th, in 20  Putney and to seek a contract -- to seek to contract

21  termsof the price point. 21  with Palmyra."

22 But this, you know, statement confirms, 22 Thisdate seems-- at least it's between

23 you know, my recollection that the contract we 23  that point and the December 2010.

24 ultimately signed, the amendment in March of 2011, 24 A Uh-huh, uh-huh.

25  wassuperior to the one we had been discussing in 25 Q Sothismay or may not have been delivered
107 109
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1 toPhoebePutney? 1  decisionsabout whereto go for care, and we
2 A Yes. | mean, wewould prepare 2 generaly call that steerage.
3 presentations as part of a planning process to 3 So one example of that kind of steerageis
4 discussinterndly and we would oftentimes prepare 4 when we get apresearch for ahigh cost imaging
5 presentations, aswdl, you know, to discuss, you 5  servicefor amember, we have -- we know the
6  know, those plans with the hospitals, as well. 6 relative cost and quality of aternatives for that
7 I'mjust not sure which -- | would have to 7 imaging servicein general. We would contact the
8  look through this, what this -- 8  member and inform them that they may have a equal
9 Q Takeyour time. 9  qudity offering at alower price. We consider that
10 A --wasfor. | believethiswasan 10 steerage asan example.
11  interna presentation used by internd -- well, Blue 11 Q Atalower pricefor theserviceor with
12  Cross-Blue Shidld of Georgiapeople. 12 respect to the premiumsthat they're paying on the
13 Q Okay. 13  product that they have?
14 A | don't believe we shared this with 14 A Lower pricefor the service, because
15 Phoebe. 15 they'regeneraly paying -- their benefitsare a
16 Q On Page 3, thethird bullet down, it says 16  percent of what we -- they have to pay a percent of
17  thepoint of your contracting goalswas" protecting | 17  our contracted rate.
18 product flexibility and transparency" . 18 If you're paying 10 or 20 percent
19 | just would like you to explain to me 19  co-insurance on a service, the price we pay, it
20  what that means. 20  would be less expensive for the member.
21 A Okay. Thispage, asl readit, | think -- 21 Q Thisisalittlebit of atangent. Do
22 wéll, generaly, you know -- generdly, aprinciple 22 your productstypically have an out-of-pocket
23 by which we would contract, and thiswould havebeen | 23 maximum for any given calendar year, for example?
24 trueinthisinstance, aswel, isthat we wanted to 24 A ltvaries.
25  insure we had the ability to introduce products. 25 Q Would you attempt to steer -- might you
110 112
1 And product is aterm we used -- we used 1 attempt to steer members, even if they had the
2  generaly and specificaly. Sowevetak about a 2 out-of-pocket maximum as part of their product?
3 PPO product, but there could be things we would 3 A | don't know.
4 referto asaproduct as a subset of PPO products, 4 Q Inthebullet abovethe product
5  different types of PPOswith different kinds of 5 flexibility bullet, there'sa main second bullet:
6  benefits. 6 "Maintain healthcare affordability morethan
7 So having -- you know, insuring that we 7 competitiveness."
8  haveflexihility to introduce products to meet the 8 What doesthat mean?
9  demands of the customers was dways important to us. 9 A Oftentimes we would find oursalvesin a
10 And insuring we had the ability to mest 10 negotiation where a provider would say well, the
11  customer expectations around transparency, youknow, | 11  rate you're paying is competitive with the rate
12 about the relationship, whether it's putting -- we 12 other payorspay for service.
13  hadatool caled Anthem Care Comparison that 13 Therefore, if I'm making you pay a
14 provided some comparison on what we paid providers | 14 significant increase or if I'm -- you know, in our
15  soconsumers could be informed in advance of 15 minds, if we're paying you too much margin on the
16  receiving care. 16 carewe're providing, the argument that smply
17 We wanted to insure those kinds of efforts 17  competitiveis not good enough.
18 werealowed in our relationships. 18 Because the truth is people can afford
19 Q Inthefirst sub bullet isthe singleword 19 insurance. And so our objective has been to advance
20 "Steerage'. I'dlikeyou to explain tomewhat that | 20  affordability. You know, it's not just about paying
21 referstoandisthat part of the sort of sub PPO 21  thehighest price possible.
22 product that you were describing? 22 Q Affordability in the sense of driving
23 A No. | mean, we have, in recent years, 23 reimbursement ratesdown to providers?
24 beenfocused alot on our ability to provide 24 A Yes, wherereasonable.
25  information to consumers so they can make informed 25 Q Andjust amoment ago you mentioned the
111 113
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1 Anthem Care Comparison tool. Could you explain that 1 A Correct.
2 alittlebit morefor me? 2 Q Sothosewould be out-of-network benefits?
3 A It'saweb based tool -- it was at the 3 A Yes. | mean, I'd haveto -- you know, I'd
4  timeandit dill is-- that provided -- a member 4 havetopull thedata. But certainly some of that
5  could goinand view information about the price, 5 gpendislikely claims paid out-of-network.
6  the codt difference of services depending upon where 6 Q You testified earlier you did not recall
7 they went for the care, aswell as some quality 7 what the out-of-network benefit payment would beto
8  information about the comparisons of quality 8 Palmyra?
9  between -- soif you were going to have aknee 9 A Yes, | don't recall specifically what that
10  arthroscopy, for instance, you could view online 10  out-of-network payment rate was.
11  providersinageographic areathat would provide 11 Q What isthe CMI column?
12 that and the relative price for that service. 12 A Casemix index.
13 Q And when you said " geographic area”, if 13 Q And thebottom of thedide says: " Data
14  somebody wasresiding in a particular area, then the 14 Source HoPPA and AHD.com."
15  only providersthat would be accessibleto that 15 What isHoPPA?
16  patient or member would be limited by some 16 A It'satodl that -- it'san interna tool.
17  geographic area? 17  Wecdl it HOPPA. That it claimsinformationis
18 A No. The member would define the 18  used to provide comparisons across hospitals.
19  geographic areathey wanted to look at. 19 Q And that'sthe sourcefor the case mix
20 Q Page5. Doesthismap reflect the Albany 20  index datathat'slisted in thetable?
21 market from Blue Cross Blue Shield's per spective? 21 A | believe so. I'm not 100 percent
22 A | believe thismap isreflective of the 22 certain, but | believe so.
23 market aswe thought about it in network management. 23 Q And can you trandate those numbersfor me
24 Sowereferred to some counties, | think, earlier, 24 intowhat it generally means? What does 1.3 mean
25  andthat was sort of the southwest territory aswe 25  versus1.6 mean?
114 116
1  hadthought about the geography. 1 A It'sthe general acuity of the patient
2 Q You'retalking about the southwest Georgia 2 served. Generally, the higher the case mix the
3 areareferenced in Paragraph 5 -- 3 higher the acuity.
4 A Yes, | believethose are the same. 4 Q And acuity means?
5 Q --of thedeclaration, okay. Continuing 5 A Acuteness. How sick the underlying
6 tothenext page. So, again, this presentation 6 patientswere.
7 would have been delivered in June 2010. 7 Q Andoneisthemean or the average?
8 And according to your declaration that we 8 A Yes, | believe - yes, | thinkitis. |
9  went over, Palmyra M edical was out-of-network for 9  don't know exactly the derivation of one, but
10  all BlueCross-Blue Shield productsuntil May 2011; | 10  greater than oneis ahigher acuity and less than
11 isthatright? 11  oneisalower acuity.
12 A They were not in the PPO product, correct. 12 Q Okay. And what does ALOS mean?
13 Q Andthey weren't in the POS, either, until 13 A Averagelength of stay.
14 May 2011? 14 Q And arethesedaysor weeks?
15 A | think it's May 2010 for the POS product. 15 A Days.
16 Q I'msorry, 2010, sorry. Yes, you're 16 Q Days. And thebed column?
17  correct. May 2010. Sothisis, you know, probably 17 A That is probably from -- I'm guessing and
18 alittlebit morethan a month after their joining 18 | don't recall specifically. But | think that
19 thePOSnnetwork. 19  that'sfrom AHD.com isthe published number of beds.
20 And this dide seemsto show that -- in 20 Q Right. And if you recall back to our
21  thetotal spend column that Blue Cross-Blue Shield 21  discussion of the beds perviously, the 248 number is
22 hasspent 14,000,000 point -- 14.3 million at 22 themaximum authorized beds at Palmyra.
23  Pamyra. 23 And then thetotal spend column isthe
24 Isthat what that column means, the" Total 24 amount that Blue Cross paid to each of the providers
25  Spend"? 25  listed hereover what period?
115 117
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1 A | don't--itdoesn't say. | mean, we 1  margin, e cetera?
2 would generaly look at 12 months, but I'm not 2 A It would have been -- I'mlooking at this
3 cetan. 3 andthinking about it more. It would have been
4 You know, | don't recdl specifically. 4 something we would try to understand to the extent
5 Butif | had to guess, | would say it's 12 months. 5 itwasavailable and we could understand it, yes.
6 Q Do you guys operate on a calendar year, 6 I'mguessingit's not populated because we didn't
7  generally? 7 havetheinformation for some reason, when thiswas
8 A No, wedon't -- we operate on a calendar 8  produced.
9  year asacompany. But when were viewing things 9 Q Isthissomething you track or attempt to
10 likeclaims paid over a12 month period, it's not 10 track, if it'savailable, for all your providers
11  caendar year based. 11  that areparticipating in your networks?
12 It's generaly 3to 4 monthsin arrears 12 A Yes. Wewouldtry to look at it for
13  and 12 months prior to that. 13  hospitas.
14 Q Okay. Sothismight have been through, 14 Q Right. Acrossthe state of Georgia?
15 for example, April '09 to April 30, 2010? Or maybe| 15 A Uh-huh. Yes. Thiswould have been
16  March? 16  standard things we'd want to look at, if we could.
17 A It probably was not that recent. Soit, 17 Q Slide10. Now we'reback to the Phoebe
18  you know, would depend on the period in which the 18 Putney Memorial Hospital. And it lookslikeit's
19  HoPPA tool was updated. 19  tryingto measureexpense and revenuetrends.
20 And so it could have been cdendar year 20 Can you explain the relationship between
21 '09. | don't know. | would havetolook t it. 21  thetwo tablesand how the conclusion at the bottom
22 Q A rolling number of months, whenever you 22  isreached?
23  requested? 23 A | mean, the relationship between the
24 A Based upon when the tool was updated, yes. 24 two -- | mean, thefirst tableis revenue
25 Q And thefollowing dides are essentially 25 information and the second tableis expense
118 120
1 thesamedatafor thedifferent Phoebe network 1 information.
2 hospitalsthat areidentified on Page4, right? 2 Q Whoserevenue? Thehospital'srevenue?
3 A Thenext page-- 3 A Yes, thiswould be the hospital or the
4 Q Widl, thenext several pagesare-- 4 hospita system. | don't recall specificaly if it
5 essentially thenext two arethesamedata. They're 5 wasthewhole system or just the one hospital.
6 just different -- you know, thefirst one wasfor 6 Q Itlookslikeit'sjust the hospital,
7 Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital; isthat right? 7 based on the next page. Sothiswould berevenue,
8 And the next two arefor the -- 8 irrespective of whether it wasfrom Blue Cross-Blue
9 A Uh-huh. Phoebe southwest, Phoebe -- yes. 9  Shidd, that whatever sourcethisiscoming from
10 Q And Slide9, it'sback to Phoebe Putney 10  would have attributed to Phoebe Putney M emorial
11 Memorial Hospital. It says: " Key statistics', but 11 Hospital; isthat right?
12  there'sacolumn that'sblank. 12 A Yes. Wewould generally be trying -- yes,
13 Do you know what that might have 13 | believe we would have been looking at this -- the
14 represented or wasit smply incomplete? 14 hospitd asawhole, not just specific to Blue
15 A Morethan -- | mean, | don't think it 15 Cross.
16  represented anything that | can think of as 16 Q And theexpense, aswell?
17  important. 17 A Uh-huh.
18 | think it was probably -- this was pulled 18 Q And wherewould you get thisinformation?
19 from aspreadsheet somehow and not -- 19 A  Wewould generaly pull it from financia
20 Q Somehow didn't get populated? 20 statements.
21 A That wasn't populated for this section of 21 Q Issued by the hospital?
22  the spreadshest. 22 A Yes, issued by the hospital. | don't know
23 Q Thisissomething that you keep track of, 23  thesourcefor thiswhether that information was on
24 theBlue Cross spend as a per centage of the 24  AHD or GuideStar.
25 facility's commercial business, overall business 25 We would work with publicly available
119 121
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1 sourcesof information on hospital financia 1 facility --
2  daements. 2 A Uh-huh.
3 Q And again, thisis something you would 3 Q --onPagel2. Andthen 13, another
4 track for all hospitals? 4 facility?
5 A Yes. Thesewere the kinds of things we 5 MS. SCHWAB: Are these questions?
6 would look at routinely, correct, for hospitals. 6 MR. BURKE: If she can answer what the
7 Q For theentire state of Georgia? 7 trend statement meansin looking at these other
8 A Yes By "track”, | mean, wewould -- 8 dlides, then that would be great.
9 therewas an effort in advance of arenewal of a 9 THE WITNESS: I'm not sure | understand.
10  contract or renegotiation. 10 Isit why were we looking at thisis your
11 While we would look at things regularly, | 11 question?
12  can't say wewould look at al of thisevery weekon | 12 BY MR. BURKE:
13  every hospital. 13 Q No. I'mjust tryingtointerpret the
14 In advance of a negotiation, we would 14 information in thetable and reconcileit with the
15  spendtimelooking at lots of information to 15 satement at the bottom of the slide of each dide.
16  understand the hospital. 16 A  What isthequestion? | just -- it's been
17 Q Andcanyou--I'msorry. Theconcluson | 17 sometime. | don't recal al of thework that went
18 inthedide, how doesthedatain thetablereflect | 18 into this specificdly, so ...
19 that? 19 Q Widl, intheSides10, 11, 12, and 13 and
20 A 1 dont recall specificaly -- "revenue 20 9--sorry. 10, just starting 10, hasthe same
21 trendsare exceeding expensetrends.”" It's been so 21  information, it revenue and expense comparing two
22 long, | don't recal the conclusion specifically 22  yearsand then it hasa number -- it'seither
23  here. 23 positive or negative -- stated as a per centage.
24 I'm sorry. | would have to spend some 24 Then there'sa conclusion at the bottom of
25  timethinking about this. 25 thedidethat sayseither based upon -- presumably
122 124
1 Q Okay. It lookslikeit -- and just on 1 based upon theinformation in thetablesthat a
2 thisdideat least, | know it gets--it's 2 trendisoccurring and that one category, either
3 inconsistency across. 3 revenueor expense, isexceeding the other.
4 But looks like Phoebe Putney, accor ding to 4 And it'sjugt difficult for meto
5 this, Memorial Hospital derived about $28 million 5 understand how that conclusion isreached with
6 lessin, | presume, the 12 month period ending 6  respect to each of these dides on a consistent
7 July 31, 2008 ver susthe previous year. 7  Dbass.
8 And then the expenses wer e about 8 And if you can providethat, then that
9  25millionless. Sothedrop in expenses, in real 9  would begreat.
10 ddllar terms, wasn't the same -- it waslessthan 10 A | don't know that | can provide clarity
11 therevenue. 11  beyond that without spending sometime looking at it
12 Isthat what that means? 12 and remembering.
13 A | mean, | agree with what you've described 13 | just don't recal, you know. | know,
14 hereaswereadit -- asyouvereadit. I'd have 14 you know, we wanted to look at these things and
15 to give some thought to the change on the revenue 15  understand them.
16 and expenseside. 16 But specifically how -- | don't think |
17 Q Okay. Thenext ong, it saysthe same 17  can provide darity in looking for them. I'm not
18 information for a different Phoebe. | think it's 18 sure
19 Sumter. Isthat not what it is, Phoebe Sumter, 19 Q Why wastheidentification of atrend, one
20 SU-M-T-E-R. 20  way or theother, meaningful to WellPoint? Do you
21 Same information, same question we would 21  remember that?
22  haveabout what thetrend in infor mation means? 22 A Yes. | mean, generaly we'd want to
23 A Uh-huh. 23 understand how things were trending from arevenue
24 Q And then continuing expensetrendsarenow | 24  and an expense perspective.
25  exceeding revenuetrendswith respect to this 25 They were al indicators of financia
123 125
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1 management, financia health, trends. | mean, no 1 generdly quite small.

2 onethingis-- you know, there's not one piece of 2 Q Andthen the HMO isthe health

3 information that we would look at. 3 maintenance?

4 We just -- we were working to understand 4 A Uh-huh.

5 therelative operationsfinancialy of hospitals. 5 Q Now, based upon your prior testimony, it's

6 And we would use publicly available 6  my understanding that Phoebe Putney M emorial

7  information. So trends on revenue expenses were a 7 Hospital was out-of-network for everything but the

8  pieceof that. 8  PPO product?

9 Q Would that data be something that you 9 A And potentialy that Indemnity. | just
10  would usein contract negotiations? 10 didn't recal.

11 A | mean, not in asignificant manner. | 11 Q Okay. Soat least thisHMO information

12 mean, wewouldn't spend alot of time negotiating 12 would have been out-of-network; isthat correct?

13  that or something. 13 A Wedid not have a contracted -- a contract

14 Q No, no. What | mean iswe see your 14 with Phoebe Putney for HMO. But inthe case-- it's

15 revenuesincreasing and your expensesdropping, we'd | 15  possiblethat -- | would have to look into this --

16  liketolower our reimbursement rate, something like 16  that an HMO member without out-of-network benefits

17  that? 17  had an emergency service while they werein Albany

18 A No, wewould just useit to understand, 18  wherewe may have processed and paid the claim as an

19  you know. What would be the -- you know, despite 19 in-network level benefits for them, because of the

20  what you maybe thought, we generally wanted to 20  nature of the emergency.

21  understand what's happening with hospitals. 21 Q Okay. Would that require some sort of

22 Because that would usually inform the 22 negotiation with Phoebe?

23  position they would take with us and sometimes it 23 A No.

24 wasindicative of -- we may have had a difference of 24 Q Sothey would be out-of-network for that

25  opinion about something involving how they were 25  procedureand you would reimbur sethem at --
126 128

1 performing or we may have concurred based upon what 1 A It'sredly amatter of what the member's

2 weunderstood. 2 benefit was. Was the benefit level in in-network

3 It was genuinely used to understand what 3 levd benefits and out-of-network level benefits.

4 was happening. 4 And typically HMO products don't have

5 Q Okay. Movingto Slide 14, what does -- at 5  out-of-network benefits at all.

6 thetop table, second columniin, it says. " ASO." 6 Q What does" FI" stand for in the next

7 What doesthat stand for? 7 column?

8 A Administrative Services Only. Generally 8 A Fully Insured.

9  it'sused interchangeably with self-insureds. 9 Q Okay. Thebottom tablethefirst column
10 Q Okay. Sothiswould reflect the revenue 10 isdenoted asbeing a percent of state-wide hospital
11  that Blue Cross-Blue Shield paid to Phoebe Putney 11  market share?

12 Memorial Hospital for self-insured PPO, 55,924,000. | 12 A Uh-huh.

13 Isthat what that means? 13 Q What doesthat mean relativeto thetwo

14 A Yes. Wewouldn't call it revenue. We 14 rowsthat follow that?

15  would say that our claims expense, what we paid in 15 A | believethat this was the percent. So

16  claimssplit between fully-insured and self-insured 16  what that 89 million reflected as a percent of al

17 and by product, was laid out here. 17  of our hospital spend state-wide.

18 Q Soclaimsexpensefor Blue Cross, revenue 18 So what we spend on hospital services.

19  for Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital? 19 Q Innetwork? Out-of-network? Not case

20 A Right. 20  mixed? Just total spend?

21 Q Andwhat does" IND" stand for in the 21 A Yes. Casemixirregardiess, | think it

22 product column? 22 wasprobably -- | don't know, | would have to check.

23 A That would be that Indemnity product. 23 But | would think it was more weighted towards what

24 Q Isthat the POS? 24 we spend on in-network level.

25 A No, it'sanother product atogether. It's 25 But I'm not certain of that. -
127 1
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1 Q Yousaidit's-- the89 million would be 1 having this conversation with people in national
2 reflected asa 2.6 percent that's shown in the 2 accountsand non national accounts.
3 bottom table? 3 Q But just not people -- not the names of
4 A Right. 4 any personsor the company they were affiliated
5 Q And then the bottom table has 2008. Does 5 with?
6 that mean that thisrevenue data up top isfrom 6 A | don't recall which employer
7 2008? 7 specificaly, no.
8 A I'msorry. | don't see 2008. Oh, year. 8 Q dlide19ligsfiveservicesthat are
9 | don'tknow. I don't know. 9 characterized asuniqueto Phoebe Putney Memorial
10 Q Okay. Thenext few dides state the same 10  Hogspital; isthat correct?
11 datafor thedifferent Phoebe hospitals; right? 11 A Correct.
12 A Appearsto be, yes. 12 Q Isthisintended to be an exhaustivelist?
13 Q Pagel8lists, apparently, Blue CrossBlue 13 A 1 would -- | don't think there was an
14 Shidd'stop ten PPO employer groups; isthat right? | 14  intention to be exhaustive.
15 A Correct. 15 Q Did it mean to be unique to Phoebe Putney
16 Q And these are employersin the Albany 16 relativetotheother hospitalsin the Albany
17 market? 17  market?
18 A They would be employers with a significant 18 A You know, thiswas probably intended to
19  presencethere. They may or may not be actually 19 saytheseare servicesthat are not readily offered
20  physically headquartered in them or -- 20 by someone very close by, readily available within
21 Q Which one of these do you recall, if any, 21  Albany asan alternative to --
22 approaching you to request theinclusion of Palmyra | 22 Q And thesewould be servicesthat your
23 inyour PPO network? 23 memberswould want to have accessto in their health
24 A Asl said, | don't recall the customer 24  plans?
25  gpecific. | dorecal clearly that it was an 25 A Tothe extent they were available.
130 132
1  ongoing request that we had over thetime | was 1 Q Right. And they were available at Phoebe
2  there. 2  Putney?
3 Q Soyou don't have any specific 3 A Correct.
4 recollection with respect to any of these companies 4 Q For themembersin thearea?
5 listed on the Slide 18? 5 A Correct.
6 A Irecdl -- no. | recall working alot 6 Q Movingto Slide 20, could you describe for
7 with our national accounts area, but | don't recall 7 mewhat thistablein the diderepresents?
8  gpecificaly which employer. 8 A Thiswould have been reflective of rates
9 And | recall getting the question, as 9  of increase made. Ther€'s blanks here because
10  wadl, fromlike peoplein small group saesand 10  obvioudy wedidn't have dl the information
11  locd sales. 11  entirely populated or it didn't populate at the time
12 So my sensefromthat isthat it wasa 12 wepulled thistogether.
13  variety of employers, not just one employer, because 13 Q Meaningthat there may or may not have
14  itwasdifferent people. 14 been annual increasesfor Phoebe Putney Memorial
15 Q Which employer groupslisted on Slide 18 15 Hospital or the other two at the bottom?
16 arenational accounts? 16 A Right. | mean, the payment rate was a a
17 A I'mnot totally sure. 1, you know, 17  percent of charges. So the increase would have been
18 certainly would think Proctor and Gamble would be, 18 asaresult whatever changes they made to their
19  but I'mnot certain of that. | think Kroger isa 19  charges.
20  national account. | can't say for certain. 20 We either didn't have exact clarity on
21 Q And why would -- isthere anything about 21  that or wedidn't populateit here. I'mnot -- |
22 national accountsthat would makethem morelikely | 22  don't recall necessarily.
23 tomaketherequest for Palmyratobeincluded than | 23 Q It might mean that thereweren't any?
24 non national accounts? 24 A If therewas literally no increase and we
25 A No, not necessarily. | mean, | recal 25  knew that, | believe we would have put azeroin
131 133
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1 there 1 Q Okay. Fair enough. And then the Slide 24
2 Q dide?21. What dothenumberson theY 2 showswhat?
3 axisindicate? 3 A A case-mix-adjusted outpatient rate
4 A | believe they're percentages. 4 comparison.
3) Q Percentages. And looking at thelegend on 5 Q Thissays, " Allowed per Service' isthe
6 theright side, thefirst linesays. CPI All Items.” 6  header of that table.
7  It'sred onthecolor version. 7 What doesthat mean?
8 Consumer Pricelndex for everything; is 8 A It would be the closest proximity of our
9 that what that means? 9  contract allowance as opposed to what's paid after
10 A | don'trecal specificaly. | believe, 10 member benefits.
11 based upon this, it's referring to the general 11 Q Soaccording to this, Archibald Medical
12  sandard CPI as opposed to something more specific | 12 Hospital Center, a peer facility of Phoebe Putney
13 thanthat. 13  and Palmyra, had an allowed per service outpatient
14 Q Okay. Thegreenline: "CPI-U Medical." 14 limit of about $160?
15 Doyou know what the" U" standsfor? 15 A Correct.
16 A | think it'surban. 16 Q Okay. | don't haveany more.
17 Q Sothat would betheurban medical 17 MR. LOWREY: Just go straight through?
18 component of the CPI? 18 MR. BURKE: Uh-huh.
19 A | believe so, but | am not certain. 19 EXAMINATION
20 Q Andthelighter bluelinewould bethe 20 BY MR.LOWREY:
21  urban hospital component of CPI? 21 Q Ms Chedlock, I'm Frank Lowrey. |
22 A Yes | believe so. 22 represent the Hospital Authority of Albany-Dougherty
23 Q Andwhat doesLine4 -- 23 County. My colleague has cover ed most of the
24 A | don't know. 24 information I'm going to obtain, so thiswill be
25 Q Okay. Slide22, thisfirst bullet says: 25  hort.
134 136
1 PPMH case mix index isin linewith their peer 1 Do | understand correctly that Blue
2 hogspitals." 2 Cross-Blue Shield of Georgia signed itscurrent
3 Would that bullet point correspond to the 3 pricecontract with Phoebe, including the final
4  table the CMI numbers, on Page 6? 4 priceterm,in March 2011 for the PPO?
5 Isthat what that'sintended to correspond 5 A Wesigned an amendment in March of 2011.
6 to? 6 I'mnot sureif it's still the amendment governing
7 A Yes | believe so. 7 theréationship today.
8 Q And Slide 23, thisisatabledepicted in 8 Q Thelast oneyou know about isthe
9  bar graph format of dollarsup theY axisand 9  March 2011 amendment?
10  hospitalsalong the X axis. 10 A Correct.
11 Could you tell mewhat this depicts? 11 Q Andthat March 2011 amendment setsa price
12 A Thisisthe case mix adjusted inpatient 12 term, correct? A reimbursement rate?
13  caserate we pay at Phoebe compared to these peers. 13 A | bdieveitdid. | believe so.
14 Q Thisisaper case? 14 Q And, infact, your recollection isthat it
15 A Per case-- it's case-mix-adjusted per 15 isamorefavorablereimbursement rateto Blue
16 case 16  Cross-Blue Shield than the contract that Blue
17 Q And thiswould bethe HoPPA dataisthe 17  Cross-Blue Shield waswilling to sign the morning
18 source? 18 beforetheacquisition was announced; correct?
19 A | can't say for sure. 19 A Yes
20 Q Wadll, the HoPPA data wasthe data that you 20 Q Soyou got a better price from Phoebe
21  indicated wasthe sourcefor the CMI informationon | 21 Putney Memorial Hospital after the acquisition was
22 thedide6, correct? 22 announced than the price you werewilling to pay
23 A Yes. Andl haveto clarify: I'm stating 23 beforethe acquisition was announced?
24 that because that's the footnote on the slide, not 24 A Thehospital had offered us arate that
25  becausel actually recall that. 25  washigher than the rate we currently paid for a
135 137
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1 non-exclusive ded the day they announced the 1 That iswhat | recall.
2  acquisition. 2 Q Theraterequested of you beforethe
3 Q And beforethey announced that 3 acquisition was announced was higher than therate
4 acquidition, you were preparing to sign that 4 that Phoebe agreed to after the acquisition was
5 contract; correct? 5 announced?
6 A Wewere preparing to sign a contract with 6 A So--1 mean, | need to be clear about the
7 arate. | dont recall specifically what the rate 7  experience| had in negotiating the contract. They
8  wasinthat December 20th amendment. 8  wererequesting usto sign a contract at a higher
9 | recall that the deal we ultimately 9  rate before 9:00 am. the morning --
10  signed in March was more favorable than that. | 10 THE REPORTER: I'm sorry, whoa, whoa,
11 just dont recall specifically what the price was 11 whoa. | need you to slow down.
12 that we were drafting up in that December 20th 12 MR. COHEN: Just go through where you were
13  amendment. 13 going through with the dates but slower.
14 Q Fair enough. I'mnot goingtoholdyouto | 14 THE WITNESS: So we were attempting to
15 answers. It'sreally thereationship tothetwo 15 negotiate a contract with Phoebe Putney and
16 that I'mcuriousabout. | just want to makesure | 16 there was arequest of -- ultimately the
17 I'mclear onthis. 17 parties were working on adeal.
18 Therewas someratethat Blue Cross-Blue | 18 And the request of Phoebe, at the very,
19  Shield waswilling to agreeto in December 2010? | 19 very end of that process a that point intime,
20 A Yes. December 2010, yes. 20 was -- like December 19th, that we had to
21 Q And then the acquisition was announced; 21 draft up and have final documents ready for
22 correct? 22 them and they needed them before 9:00 am.
23 A Correct. 23 December 20th.
24 Q Andthen March 2011, Blue Cross-Blue 24 And it was on December 20th, following
25 Shidd signsafinal contract with Phoebewitha | 25 that 9:00 am. period, that amerger was then
138 140
1  better ratethan the contract rate that you would 1 announced.
2 havebeen willing to agreetoin December 2010 2 BY MR. LOWREY:
3  beforetheacquisition was announced? 3 Q AndI'm not going to cut you off. | am
4 A To beclear, the amendment we signed in 4 goingtolet you finish the whole sequence, but |
5 March of 2011, | believe, was the same rate we had 5 want totakeit step-by-step to make surel
6 inplacein the current agreement. 6 understand.
7 It removed the exclusivity, alowed usto 7 So how far did you get towards drafting a
8  contract with Palmyraand it added Phoebe as a 8 final entire agreement before the merger was
9  participating in-network provider to the Point of 9  announced?
10  Service product. 10 A | believe--if | recall correctly, | do
11 Q Soitwasthesameratein March 2011that | 11  beievethat we had drafted amendment documents that
12 you werepaying under the 2000 contract? 12 wefdtwerein astate of preparednessfor
13 A I'mnot sure about the 2000 contract. 13  dignature, and we sent them to them like that night,
14 Q Itwasthesamerateyou werepayingunder | 14 maybe, or early that morning of the 20th.
15 the 2004 contract? 15 Q Then the acquisition isannounced?
16 A It was certainly the same rate we were 16 A The acquisition was announced the same
17  paying currently, which | think was from the 2004 17  morning.
18 contract, if | recal correctly. 18 Q And then ultimately, in March 2011, a few
19 Q Theratedidn't change before and after 19  monthsafter the acquisition was announced, you
20  theacquisition was announced? 20  enter acontract with Phoebe calling for the same
21 A Therate requested of us during -- you 21 rateasthe 2004 contract, as best you recall?
22 know, right around the acquisition was higher. But 22 A Yes
23  ultimately the rate we signed in the amendment in 23 Q Thank you. I'm clear now.
24  March of 2011 was the same rate as we were currently | 24 A Okay.
25  paying. 25 Q And then, after March 2011, at some point
139 141
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1 you went on toenter a Point of Service contract 1 A Sotheway | would answer your question is

2 with Phoebe; isthat correct? 2  tosay -- my feding fromthetimel joined the plan

3 A If | recall correctly, | think that they 3 isthat therewasalevd of anxiety over the

4 occurred in the same time frame. So they joined the 4 exclusivereationship in Albany.

5  open access Point of Servicein that same March of 5 In asense, there was many requests from

6 2011 amendment. 6 employersto add Palmyra, was something | routinely

7 Q Soat thesamereimbursement rate? 7  heard.

8 A | don't recall. 8 We had concerns about the cost. And |

9 Q Okay. 9  think that there were some things that we felt were
10 A | thought we looked at that today, though. 10 not asfavorable aswe wished to seek from a quality
11 | think so. 11  perspective.

12 Q Andyou'renot aware of any subsequent 12 | don't recall specificaly, but | do
13 contracts, subsequent rateincreases; areyou? 13  recdl, in preparing that presentation and thinking
14 A | don't know. 14  about the quality, that there were some outliers
15 Q Oneway or theother? 15 relativeto what you would -- publicly available
16 A Correct. 16 information, CMS, Care Compare and other things.
17 Q Wetalked alot about cost of care, talked 17 So therewas alot of thought that went
18  briefly about quality for amoment. | assumel'm 18 intothedecisionto not continue an exclusive
19  right that Blue Cross-Blue Shield of Georgia cares 19 rdationship and it wasn't instantaneous process,
20  about the quality of carethat its membersreceive, 20  but it was something that was discussed for some
21  notjust what's paid for the care; isthat fair? 21  time
22 A Sure, yes. 22 Q And Phoebe continuesto be in-network
23 Q And for it seemslike about a decade, 23  today, asfar asyou know?
24 Phoebewasthe exclusivein-network hospital for 24 A | don't know. | think -- | assume so, but
25  BlueCross-Blue Shield's PPO program; isthat right,| 25 | don't know.

142 144

1 inAlbany? 1 Q When last you left a position of

2 A Correct. 2 responsibility, which | believe would have been

3 Q So, fair to say that Blue Cross-Blue 3 May 2011, Phoebewasin-network?

4  Shidd was satisfied with the quality of care Phoebe 4 A They werein-network, correct.

5 wasrendering its membersduring that period? 5 Q Whatever concernsyou did or didn't have,

6 MS. SCHWAB: Objection. Foundation. 6 they weren't sufficient to take Phoebe

7 THEWITNESS: | can't say. | don't know. 7 out-of-network?

8 BY MR.LOWREY: 8 A Right, they were in-network.

9 Q Madeno€ffort tofind out? 9 Q IsBlueCross-Blue Shied willing to pay
10 A It's--it'sdifficult to answer. | mean 10 higher reimbursement ratesfor higher quality of
11 what the whole company felt about that. 11 care?

12 Q Wdl, for adecade the company was 12 A It'sadifficult question to answer,

13  seeringits Albany membersto Phoebe Putney 13  because quality isnot -- it's not singularly

14  Hospital asthe exclusivein-network hospital; 14 measurable. So, you know, quality is an important

15  correct? 15 factor.

16 A We had an exclusive agreement with Phoebe, 16 But if it was simply easy to measure, you

17  correct. 17  know, quality on ascae of oneto ten and compare

18 Q Sofromyour members standpoint, you were| 18 it to everyone else, there would probably be amuch

19  tdling your membersif you want a hospital, the 19  more exact one-to-one relationship between those two

20  in-network hospital is Phoebe Putney; correct? 20  things.

21 A Correct. 21 It's certainly an element that's taken

22 Q | assumethat that meansyou were 22  into consideration, but it's a very, very complex

23  satisfied with the quality of carethey would 23  thingto measure.

24 receivethere, otherwise you wouldn't have done 24 Q Soistheanswer that they arewillingto

25  that, right? 3 25  pay morebut quality isdifficult to measure? Or is
14 145
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1 that they aren't willing to pay mor e because quality 1  expect tohavemore MRI images; yes?
2 isdifficult to measure? Or somethingin between? 2 A Themore patients you have at the hospital
3 MS. SCHWAB: Objection. Form. 3 -
4 THE WITNESS: | mean, | don't think that 4 Q Themore MRI imagesyou would likely have?
5 my answer fitsinto any of those buckets. 5 A | mean, | don't think that's an
6 BY MR LOWREY: 6  unreasonable thing to say, but, you know, the care
7 Q Help meunderstand that. | understand 7 that's needed is based upon the care that the
8  what you'resaying about quality being difficult to 8  patients present with, so ...
9 measure so | agreewith you. 9 Q Fair enough. Over time, over a broad
10 So the question, then, is -- however you 10 rangeof experience, you would expect, generally,
11 measurequality, is Blue Cross-Blue Shield willing 11  hospitalswith greater patient volumesto have more
12 topay higher reimbursement ratesif it believes 12  MRIs?
13 that it'sobtained the higher quality of services 13 A | mean, | don't think that's an
14 for itsmembers? 14 unreasonable thing to say but, you know, the care
15 A | can't answer that question, because 15  that's needed is based upon the care that the
16  quality isnot smply measurable by one number. And 16  patients presented with, so ...
17  sotherefore the scenario you're suggesting isn't 17 Q Fair enough. Over time, over a broad
18  something | actually, you know, worked under. 18 rangeof experience, you would expect, generally,
19 Q Le'sswitch topicsfor asecond. And | 19  hospitalswith greater patient volumesto have more
20  want tomakesurel understand your testimony about | 20 MRIs?
21 scaleanditsrolein lowering health carecosts. 21 A | mean, | don't think that's an
22 Do you remember that? 22 unreasonable statement, but if you were an MRI
23 A Yes 23  gpecidty facility -- | mean, there's ways you could
24 Q Thebasic premisg, | think -- you tell me 24 consider why something is smaller might be alot --
25 if I'mwrong -- isthat thelarger the scalethe 25 THE REPORTER: I'm sorry, you're going to
146 148
1 lower thecost? 1 have to dow down. You'e just going to have
2 Do | understand that to bethe principle 2 to slow down. You guys are both redlly fast.
3  you weredescribing? 3 "I mean, | don't think that's an
4 A | believeit was somewhat more nuanced and 4 unreasonabl e statement but if you were an MR
5 complex thanthat. It was aresponseto agenera 5 Specidity --
6  statement that if you offered more services you had 6 THE WITNESS: You can envision -- you
7  tobehigher costs. 7 know, someone that might speciaizein MRIs and
8 And | was saying not necessarily. 8 therefore be small but do a high volume.
9 Q Becausewith scale can come cost savings? 9 | don't think what you're saying is
10 A Scaeisonething that might cause cost 10 unreasonable. | just wouldn't say it's
11  savings. 11 universally applicablein every posshile
12 Q And one aspect of scaleisthe number of 12 scenario.
13 patientsyou serve; agree? 13 BY MR.LOWREY:
14 A It could be one aspect. 14 Q | think that'sa fair answer.
15 Q Sojust totakeyour exampleof the MRI 15 A Okay.
16  machine-- | don't remember the exact numbersyou | 16 Q Andtotakeit onesep further, if you
17  gave, but they were hypothetical anyway. 17  saff aradiology unit 24/7 that readsthose MRIs,
18 A Correct. 18 again, the moreimagesthey read the lower the cost
19 Q Itwastotheeffect that if you ran one 19  perimage
20  MRI machine 24/7 and you take oneimage a day, 20 Isthat what you'retalking about with the
21  obviously your costs per imagearegoingtobemuch | 21 effect of scale and cost?
22 higher than if you take, say, 100 images a day? 22 A | think that would depend upon the
23 A Correct. 23  rdationship the hospital had and the way they paid
24 Q And sothemore patientsyou have at the 24 for thoseimaging reads.
25  hospital, all other things being equal, you would 25 There's multiple ways that might happen.
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1 Q Dol understand correctly that you don't 1 BY MR.LOWREY:
2 know if the premiumsfor Blue Cross-Blue Shidld's 2 Q I think it was marked as Exhibit 2. In
3 PPO product decreased when Palmyrajoined your PPO 3 Paragraph 6, the second sentence, you write: It is
4  network? 4 my sensethat our employer groupsand membersvalue
5 A | dontrecdl. 5  health plansthat provide them accessto
6 Q Leavethat question aside and let me ask 6  comprehensive, cost-effective health care provider
7  thisone: You were-- you had moredirect 7  networks."
8  responsbility for the Albany market from about 2007 8 Do you seethat?
9 tospring 2011; isthat right? 9 A Yes | do.
10 A Correct, yes. 10 Q Sointheperiod that you were familiar
11 Q Over that range of time, were Blue 11 with Albany, 2007 to 2011, an insurer marketing
12 Cross-Blue Shield's premiumsfor its PPO product 12  healthinsurancein the Albany areathat had only
13  trending up, trending down or staying flat? 13 Palmyraasan in-network hospital wouldn't have been
14 A | don'trecal. 14  offering a comprehensive cost-effective health care
15 Q Youdon't recall that they were 15  provider network; isthat true?
16 increasing, for example? 16 A You know what | can say about that iswe
17 A It would seem to me that they were 17  felt that we couldn't have only Palmyrain-network
18 increasing, but | can't say for certain. 18  and not Phoebe, because there was a number of
19 Q You believethey wereincreasing in 2007? 19  servicesprovided by Phoebe, such as maternity,
20 A | don't recdl specificaly. | mean, 20  which were not provided by Pamyra.
21  hesdlth care costs and our premiums were increasing 21 Q That'shelpful. That'swhat I'm asking
22 over that time period across the state, specificaly 22 about. Soinyour --it says: Blue Cross-Blue
23  inAlbany. 23  Shield, Phoebe and Palmyra wer e not substitutes.”
24 And by what percent, | don't recall. 24 They weren't equivalents?
25 Q Doyou know if Phoebe's chargesto Blue 25 A They were not exact equivalents. They
150 152
1 Cross-Blue Shield wereincreasing or decreasing 1 werethe closest things to substitutes for one
2 duringthat period? 2 another, but Pamyra provided a subset of the
3 A | don'trecall. 3 servicesprovided by Phoebe.
4 Q Soasyou sit there, you certainly 4 Q Andyou didn't enter contractswith
5 couldn't attribute any increasein your premiums 5 hospitalsfor a subset of servicesthey provide.
6 that may or may not have been occurring to any 6  You enter contractswith hospitalsfor thefull
7 increasein charges by Phoebethat may or may not 7  rangeof servicesthey provide; isthat true?
8  havebeen occurring; isthat fair? 8 A That ismost typically true. | can't
9 A I'mnot sure | understand the question. | 9  think of an exception at the moment.
10  don't recal what was happening specifically to 10 Q Wearenearingtheend.
11 premiumsin Albany in that time. 11 A Okay.
12 So beyond that, | don't know what else | 12 Q Page4, Paragraph 10 of your declaration,
13  could say. 13  last sentence. In so many words, it saysyour
14 Q Fair enough. 1'm going to take onemore 14  exclusive reimbursement rate with Phoebe Putney was
15 shot at forming a better question, which issimply 15  78.32 percent of chargesor list prices.
16  you wouldn't be ableto testify that premiumswere 16 Areyou with me?
17  going up from 2007 to 2011 dueto anything involving | 17 A Yes
18  PhoebePutney; isthat fair? 18 Q Andthat is, tothe best of your
19 A | would have to go back and refresh my 19  recollection, therate that was memorialized in the
20  memory significantly on what was the state of things 20 2004 contract?
21  atthattime. 21 A Tothebest of my recallection, | think
22 Q Okay. Can | ask you totake alook at 22 o
23 your declaration? | think it was marked as Exhibit 23 Q Andtoyour best knowledge, that'swhere
24 17 24 you aretoday?
25 MR. COHEN: Two. 25 A | don't have knowledge of the contract
151 153
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1 today. 1 seethedataunderlying your statement?
2 Q You leave the market effectively in 2 MR. COHEN: | would object to that to the
3  March 2011; correct? 3 extent that if you're asking her about a
4 A Andit wasMay of 2011, just afew weeks 4 specific objection we may have had to a
5 ofter. 5 subpoena request.
6 Q So,yes. Solet meask aclean question, 6 MR. LOWREY: Nothing that's not in my
7  then, because! think | got the date wrong. 7 question isin my question.
8 You'rebasically -- you leave your 8 BY MR.LOWREY:
9  respongbility for the Georgia market in May 2011? 9 Q Do you have my question in mind?
10 A Correct. 10 A Yes. | don't have an opinion on "fair".
11 Q Sowhen you left Georgia, to the best of 11 | don't know what that meansin this context.
12 your knowledge, the 78.32 percent wasthe going rate 12 Q Soinwhat formisthedatathat you
13 for Phoebe? 13 reied on when you wrotethat sentence? That'sa
14 A Yes 14  terriblequestion, wasn't it.
15 Q Okay. Now drop down to Paragraph 12, if 15 Istherea computer database maintained at
16 youwould, for me. Yousay: "Itismy 16 BlueCross-Blue Shigld that containsthe data that
17 understanding that BCBSGa's contracted reimbursement | 17 you relied on when you wrote that sentence?
18 ratesfor Phoebe Putney are among the higher for all 18 A | don't know today. | mean, the process
19  hospitalsin Georgia on a case-mix-adjusted basis." 19  would have been one where we pulled information from
20 Do you seethat? 20  clamsexperienceto perform some anaysisto state
21 A Yes 21  that.
22 Q Allright. Soareyou comparing the 22 So asto wherethat actually sits at the
23 78.32percent ratefor Phoebewith ratesfor other 23 moment, | don't know.
24 hospitalsin Georgiawhen you say that? 24 Q Fair enough. You werewillingto pull
25 A No. 25  that data and do that analysisto givethis
154 156
1 Q Tédl mewhat you'redaing. 1 declaration?
2 A We're comparing the effect of the 2 A | don't believe we pulled -- | don't
3 78.32 percent rate on a case-mix-adjusted basis to 3 recdll that we pulled that data and did that
4 therates were paying other providers. 4 andysisfor purpose of this declaration.
5 Q Soit soundslikethereissome database 5 | recall that that was information we had
6  behind that sentence? 6  pulled and understood in the context of the
7 A 1 don't know if | would say there'sa 7  negotiation. That'swhat | recal most about it.
8 database. There'san anaysis performed. 8 Q Wevetalked someabout tertiary care
9 Q There'sdata, evidently, about what Blue 9  sarvices. Sothat we'retalking about the same
10  Cross-Blue Shield paysall hospitalsin Georgiaona | 10  things, give me some examples of what you consider
11  case-mix-adjusted basis; correct? 11 tobetertiary careservices.
12 A Correct, created from our claims 12 A Generdly wewould refer to tertiary care
13  experience. 13  ashighly speciaized acute care services performed
14 Q And that would bethe data that you would 14 by only asubset of hospitalsin the country.
15 haveredied on when you wrotethe sentencel readto | 15 Soin any given state, there's generaly a
16  you; correct? 16  subset or ahandful of tertiary based hospitals.
17 A Correct. 17 They're generdly providing, you know,
18 Q Doyou think it'sfair for meto beable 18  very advanced kinds of cardiac surgeries or
19 toseethat data? 19  transplants.
20 A | don't have an opinion on that. 20 Q Cancer surgeries?
21 Q AstheVice-President of Blue Cross-Blue 21 A Thereareafair number of community
22 Shield and, as| understand it, cost of careand 22 cancer hospitals. Sol can't say for certain that
23 planning responsibility for 14 states, including 23  wewould say al cancer surgerieswould fal into
24 Georgia, and someone who gave this declaration to 24 tetiary.
25 theFTC, doyou think it'sfair for metobeableto 25 Q Somewould, somewouldn't?
155 157
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1 A Yes, | would think so. 1 BY MR LOWREY:
2 Q Sametrueof neurosurgery? 2 Q Eveninlocalitieswheretertiary care
3 A | would say that we would generally 3 sarvicesareoffered, patients will sometimestravel
4 consider complex neurosurgery, brain, very complex 4 farther for those services because they prefer to
5 things, astertiary. 5 receivethem esewhereg; isthat true?
6 There's neurosurgeries that are -- 6 A Yes, | think there'sinstances of people
7 surgeries performed by neurosurgeonsthat are less 7  travelingfor carein general. | think it's
8  complex and donein generd acute care hospitals. 8  going-- in my experience, it depends upon if they
9 Q Will patientstravel farther for tertiary 9  havethe ahility to do that, the time to do that,
10 careservicesthan they will for what you've been 10  knowledge to do that and the network of physicians
11  calling primary care services? 11  they're working with to do that.
12 A Inwhat context are you asking that? 12 Q BlueCross-Blue Shield has a statewide
13 Q Wél, will apatient travel farther to get 13  network? Almost nationwide, but certainly statewide
14  ascheduled heart bypass operation than he or she 14 network of physicians; correct?
15 would bewillingtotravel to, say, get a 15 A Blue Cross-Blue Shield of Georgia
16  tonsillectomy? 16  contracts a network in Georgia statewide.
17 A | think that the answer to that depends 17 Q And so going to my example of scheduled
18  very much onthe person. And there's awide range 18 cardiac bypasssurgery, for example, you might have
19  of willingnessto travel for care. Individuasfed 19  apatient travel from Albany to Columbus, Georgia
20  differently about that. 20  for that procedure?
21 Q InParagraph 9 of your declaration, you 21 A Isyour question isthere a patient that
22 talked about the preference of patientsto stay 22 would ever do that?
23  closeto home. 23 Q Would that be uncommon?
24 So you felt comfortable making a general 24 MS. SCHWAB: Objection, speculation.
25  statement based on your knowledge of patientsinthe| 25 THE WITNESS: Yes, | don't know
158 160
1 industry in that paragraph; yes? 1 specificaly.
2 A Yes 2 BY MR.LOWREY:
3 Q Sodoesyour general knowledge base allow 3 Q | recall acoupleof pointsin the
4 youtosay whether patientsarewilling to travel 4 deposition, | think perhapstwo, you referred to
5 farther for tertiary care servicesthan they are 5 Phoebeasa" must have' hospital.
6 primary care, asageneral matter? 6 Did | hear that correctly?
7 A So sometimes patients have to travel 7 A Yes
8 farther for tertiary services because they are 8 Q Canyou identify other marketsor cities,
9  damply not offered in the community in which they 9  your choice, in Georgiawherethereareother " must
10 reside 10 have' hospitals, from Blue Cross-Blue Shield's
11 And so that would be an instance where 11  standpoint?
12 that isthe common practice. 12 A Thereare other "must have' hospitals.
13 Q And even if they are offered, they will 13  I'd haveto give some thought to who else would be
14  sometimestravel farther becausethey might prefer | 14  qualifiedin that context.
15 toreceivethem elsewhere? 15 It would certainly be aprovider -- the
16 MS. SCHWAB: Frank, when you say "them”, 16  soleand only provider of carein agiven geography
17 you're talking about tertiary care services? 17  would often fall into that "must have" bucket.
18 MR. LOWREY: Them would be the patients 18 I'd have to give more thought to that.
19 receiving tertiary care services. 19 Q | don't want tointerrupt your thought
20 MS. SCHWAB: When you said "travel for 20  process. Sowherea hospital is, you say, the sole
21 them", | just wanted to make sure | understand 21 provider for a geographic market, you would regard
22 what services you're referring to. 22 itasa"must have' hospital for your network?
23 MR. LOWREY: Yes, the question was about 23 A Yes
24 tertiary care services. But let me seeif | 24 Q Andthereareother instances of that in
25 can do a better job, then. 25  Georgia? When | say " other instances', | shouldn't
159 161
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1 saythat. 1  reflect the projection of what claims costs are
2 Thereareinstances of that in Georgia 2 expected to be, inclusive of what increases we
3 that have nothing to do with Albany; correct? 3 expect to pay.
4 A Yes, | would say there's other -- 4 And so that would be factored into the
5  potentidly other areas, yes, where we felt like we 5  increase that's ultimately analyzed in the premium.
6  had to have -- the hospital isimportant to have. 6  The premiums reflect those projected claimant
7 Q Thoseareall my questions. 7  expenseincreases.
8 A Okay. 8 Q And wealsotalked alittle bit today
9 MR. COHEN: Do you want to take afive 9  about providersbeing in-network and out-of-network.
10 minute break. 10 Do you remember that?
11 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 11 A Yes
12 EXAMINATION 12 Q Andif aprovider isout-of-network, how,
13 BY MS. SCHWAB: 13 if at all, doesthat affect your members
14 Q Ms. Chedock, thanksagain for joining us 14 out-of-pocket expenses?
15 today. I'm Jennifer Schwab. I'm an attorney with 15 A Generally, it would depend upon the
16 theFederal Trade Commission representing complaint | 16  benefit plan that they have. If they have an
17  counsd in thisparticular litigation. 17  out-of-network benefit -- PPO plans generally have
18 Hopefully | won't keep you heretoo long, 18  out-of-network benefits, they generally pay a higher
19  but | dowant to go through and ask some clarifying 19  portion themselves of the care that's received at an
20  quedtionsabout the testimony that you provided to 20  out-of-network provider than for care that's
21 Mr.Burkeand Mr. Lowrey and ask afew other 21  received a an in-network provider.
22 quedions, aswell. 22 Q "They" being your members?
23 A Okay. 23 A The member themselves.
24 Q Firgt, Mr. Burke asked you a number of 24 Q And | believe you werethe Vice-President
25  questionsabout Exhibit 2, which is-- the 25  of Provider Engagement and Contracting from about
162 164
1  attachment, at least, is your sworn declaration 1 2007to2011; isthat correct?
2 which isdated March 29th, 2011. 2 A Yes
3 Do you generally stand behind the contents 3 Q Soaspart of your former job
4 of that declaration? 4 responsibilitiesin that role, that included
5 A |do. 5  negotiating contractswith hospitalsand providers
6 Q Andiseverythingintherewastrue, to 6 in Georgia, correct?
7  thebest of your knowledge, at thetime you signed 7 A Yes
8 iton March 29th, 2011? 8 Q And did your negotiationswith providers
9 A Yes itwas 9  includeboth nonprofit and for-profit systems?
10 Q And wetalked alittle bit today about the 10 A Yes
11 term sdf-funded and fully-funded or fully-insured. | 11 Q And based on your number of years of
12 If reimbursement rates go up, how, if at 12  experienceworking at Blue Cross, in your view, are
13  all, doesthat affect your self-funded members? 13 thereany differencesin the way that Blue Cross
14 A Sdf-funded members are responsible for 14  negotiates with nonprofit hospitals versus
15 theclamsexpense, for the clamsincurred. Soif 15 for-profit hospitals?
16  their members receive care at a hospital, they're 16 A No, not generdly. We would go through a
17  paying the cost of that hospital care based upon our 17  similar processto try to prepare and understand,
18  contract. 18  and the negotiation themselves would commence along
19 Soif theratein our contract were to go 19 avey similaridentica process, regardless of
20  up, their claims expense would go up. 20  whether they were for-profit or not for-profit.
21 Q And for your fully-insured members, if the | 21 Q Sowould it befair to say --
22 reimbursement ratesthat you havewith the 22 MR. LOWREY: Object. Leading.
23  particular provider go up, how, if at all, does that 23 BY MS. SCHWAB:
24 affect your fully-insured members? 24 Q When aprovider negotiateswith Blue
25 A So our premiums for fully-insured members 25 Cross, theprovider generally triesto seek the
163 165

Pages 162 to 165

Premier Reporting

404.237.1990




Amy Cheslock

May 16, 2013
1 highest possiblereimbursement rate, regardless of 1 thetablewhen it negotiates with Blue Cross?
2 whether it'sa nonprafit or afor-profit provider? 2 A They have leverage, for one, because they
3 MR. LOWREY: Object again. Leading. 3  havea-- provide aunique set of servicesin that
4 THEWITNESS: | don't know that -- you 4 community than another provider -- thereisn't
5 know, it's hard for me to say whether or not 5  another provider of those services specificdly in
6 they would clarify that as seeking the highest 6 ther geography. And so that givesthem leverage.
7 possiblerate. 7 They, you know, are amgor tertiary
8 But it's been my experience that 8  hospital with alot of relationships with the
9 not-for-profit hospitals and for-profit 9  physicians and that -- that helps to provide
10 hospitals negotiate equally vigoroudly for a 10 leverage.
11 rate with their commercial carriers. 11 Because if you wereto not contract with
12 BY MS. SCHWAB: 12  them, thereareanct alot of redly suitable
13 Q When Blue Crosscomestothetableto 13  dternativesfor everything that they provide.
14  negotiatewith a hospital for reimbursement rates, | 14 Q We'vealsotalked a bit today about
15 what aretheformsof leveragethat Blue Cross 15 different typesof reimbursement rates, fixed rates,
16 bringstothetable? 16  percent of charges.
17 A | mean -- | mean, leverage -- obvioudy 17 Do you recall that discussion?
18  what we bring to the relationship is the people that 18 A Uh-huh.
19 weinsurein payingtheir claims expensetimely and 19 Q And|I don't think we got a definition of
20 accurately. 20  what percent of charges-- what types of ratesthose
21 And that would be -- the services that 21  are
22 those membersreceive at the hospital createsvolume | 22 A That would be where our payment isa
23  that hospitals generaly count onin ng their 23  draight percentage of whatever ishilled tous. So
24 financia situation. 24 if they bill $100 and the percentage chargeis 85
25 And so, you know, that sort of helps us 25  percent, we would pay $85 on that claim and
166 168
1 haveadiscussion, relationship and negotiate a 1 85 percent of every other claim that's billed.
2 contract. 2 Q What arethechargesbased on?
3 Q And then, conversely, when Blue Cross 3 A | cantsay.
4  again comestothetableto negotiate with a 4 Q Arethosechargesthat areset by the
5  particular provider or hospital, rather, for 5  hospital?
6  reimbursement rates, what arethe forms of leverage 6 A | mean, generally speaking hospitals
7  that ahospital generally bringsto the table? 7  governwhat they charge. Yes, the hospital would.
8 A You know, leverage would be, you know, if 8 Q Soif the-- assuming you have a contract
9  they wereto have unique services, if they were the 9  with aprovider that'son a percent of charges
10  soleprovider and, you know, just the general fact 10 bass, doesthat mean, then, that theratesthat
11  that -- aswe sdll to employer groups, they 11  BlueCrosspays may fluctuate depending upon if the
12 generaly desire to have broader access than 12 hospital changesor revisesits chargemaster ?
13 narrower access. 13 A It could mean that. We generaly would
14 And so for that reason, more often than 14  tryto have something called chargemaster protection
15  not we have an interest on behalf of our employer 15 inthecontract that tries to provide some
16  groupsto contracting, aswell, and that gives them 16  protectionto usfor changesin chargemasters.
17  leverage. 17 So we do what we can to, you know,
18 Q And then focusing specifically on the 18 minimizethat if possible. Chargemaster protection
19  Albany area, would you say that Phoebe Putney brings | 19  isnot perfect.
20  leveragetothetable when it negotiates 20 Q And | believeyou testified earlier to
21  reimbursement rateswith Blue Cross? 21  this. | apologizeif I'm repeating it. Do you
22 MR. LOWREY: Object, leading. 22  recall whether -- during your tenurein the
23 THEWITNESS: Yes. 23  southwest Georgia market, whether Phoebe Putney had
24  BY MS. SCHWAB: 24  changed itschargemaster at all during the pendency
25 Q How does Phoebe Putney bringsleverageto 25  of theduration of the contract?
167 169
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1 A | don'trecal. 1 Q Doyou recall the split for the State of
2 Q And wetalked a good bit, aswell -- today 2  Georgiaoverall?
3 Mr. Burkeasked you a number of questionsand | 3 A Overdl for the state of Georgia, we --
4  believe Mr. Lowrey did, aswell, about what a 4 and| believe | have thisin my declaration, as
5  marketable network and viable network contains. 5 well. It was65 percent self-insured.
6 Do you recall that discussion? 6 Q Doyou have any reason to believe that
7 A Uh-huh. 7  that percentageisdifferent for any reason than the
8 Q Could Blue Cross offer a marketable 8  Albany market?
9  network to residents of the Albany area today 9 A | don't know.
10  without Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital? 10 Q Mr. Burkealso asked you about community
11 A | would be most comfortable speaking for 11  rating.
12  thetimethat | wasthere. 12 Do you recall that?
13 Q Sure 13 A Yes
14 A Asopposed to today. 14 Q And| beieveyou tegtified that a
15 Q Let merephrase my question, then. At the 15  healthier population my correlateto lower premiums.
16 timethat you were Vice-President of Provider 16 Do you recall that?
17  Engagement and Contracting, in your view, could Blue | 17 A Yes
18 Crossoffer amarketable network to residents of the 18 Q Arethereany other factorsthat may
19  Albany areawithout having Phoebe Putney Memorial 19  affect the community rating of a particular area?
20  Hogpital in-network? 20 A Ithink | testified that I'm not an expert
21 A Wefdt that we would be significantly 21 incommunity rating, and so | don't set those rates.
22  challenged to have adesirable product in a 22 But my general understanding is they would
23  marketable network without Phoebe Putney Memoarial 23 bereflective of the costsin that area. Sothe
24 Hogpital. 24 hedth and population, the cost of the care, our
25 We felt that that would be very 25  contracted ratesin that area, that's my general
170 172
1  challenging and something that would not be 1 understanding.
2  attractive generally to employers. 2 Q And, again, isthis something that Blue
3 Q Wealsotalked about the services offered 3  Cross-Blue Shield sets?
4 by Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital in Palmyra. 4 A The community rates?
5 Do you remember that? 5 Q Uh-huh.
6 A Uh-huh. 6 A | don't know.
7 Q Do you know approximately what per centage 7 Q Earlier Mr. Burke asked you the member ship
8  of servicesaresimilar or overlapping between 8  of BlueCross-Blue Shield, and | believe you
9 facilities? 9 tedified it'sin therangeof threeto
10 A | don't recdl. 10 three-and-a-half million members?
11 Q Isitfair tosay it'sthemajority of the 11 A | think so.
12 services? 12 Q For what geographic areaisthat range?
13 MR. LOWREY: Object. Leading. 13 A That was a statewide number.
14 THE WITNESS: | don't recall. 14 Q Do you recall the range of member ship for
15 BY MS. SCHWAB: 15 theAlbany area?
16 Q Going back to discussion of self-insured 16 A | donot recal.
17  or sdf-funded customersof Blue Cross, | believe 17 Q Earlier you also testified, and correct me
18  youtestified that you do not recall the exact 18 if I'mwrong, that employersvalue access; isthat
19  percentage of sdlf-insured and fully-insured 19  correct?
20  customersin the State of Georgia; isthat correct? 20 A That's correct.
21 A Asl recall that question, it was specific 21 Q Based on your discussions over the -- over
22 totheAlbany geography. And | don't recall the 22 theyearsin your position asVice-President of
23  gplit-- 1 didn't -- in that question, | don't 23 Provider Engagement and Contracting, what isyour
24 recall the split, fully-insured self-insured, for 24 understanding asto why employer s value access?
25  that Albany region or the southwest Georgiaregion. 25 A What is my understanding -- you know, a
171 173
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1  coupleof things. You know, employersaregenerally | 1  of inflation of other things.
2 purchasing insurance on behaf of aemployee 2 So affordability is very much on the top
3 population of people with different needs and 3 of minds of employers, because they wish to continue
4  desires. 4 to provide access and hedlth insurance for their
5 And so, from an employer's perspective, 5  employee population, but it's increasingly become a
6  becausethey'retying to meet the needs of a 6  more costly benefit.
7 population of people, having access-- it's 7 And so they have astrong interest in
8 dedrableto have access to a broad range of 8 insuring that were providing affordable offerings,
9  savices, becausethat is most satisfying to the 9  becauseit's better business for them and they're
10 diverse needs of their employee population. 10 ableto provide better benefits for their employees,
11 Y ou know, that would be, you know, one 11  generdly.
12 reason. | mean, it provides away for them to have 12 Q Now, earlier wetalked about your
13  anattractive health care offering for their 13 negotiations, " you" being Blue Cross negotiations
14  employees. People have different needs and wants. 14 with Phoebe Putney in and around July 2010.
15 Q You mentioned that'sonereason. Are 15 And you had mentioned the presentation of
16 thereany other reasonsyou can think of? 16 astandard hospital contract or atemplate hospital
17 A Onwhy employers value access? 17  contract?
18 Q VYes 18 A Yes
19 A You know, | think employers would 19 Q Doesthetemplate mention anything about
20  desire-- wdll, they value access for ease of use. 20  thereimbursement methodology?
21 Soefficiency for peopleto be ableto get the care 21 A Isthe question generally the template or
22 they need, you know, closer to where they live or 22  gpecificaly with the template that we presented to
23 work. 23 Phoebe?
24 And to the extent having accessto lots of 24 Q Let'stakethem both in turn. How about
25  servicesprovides an opportunity for creating 25 generally? Doesthetemplateordinarily mention
174 176
1 environment that's more cost effective, that is very 1 anything about reimbur sement methodology?
2 much -- cost effectivenessis aso very much an 2 A Sowe have -- the template contract is
3 interest of employers. 3 comprised of severa parts. But importantly, abase
4 Q And how would Blue Cross go about 4 contract that is primary language driven that talks
5 providing a network focusing on cost effectiveness? 5  about how -- you know, how we will relate to one
6 A Canyou clarify the question? 6  another, relationship and how we interact.
7 Q You had mentioned that having accessto 7 And then there's something we call, you
8 lotsof services provides an opportunity for 8  know, like arate sheet appendix or a payment
9  creating an environment that's more cost effective. 9  gppendix. Wecall it variousthings.
10 How does Blue Cross go about making sure 10 And that payment appendix is generally the
11  that -- strikethat. Bad question. 11  sourcethat governsthe actual pricefor the
12 MR. LOWREY: Guilty of that myself. 12 serviceswe pay.
13 BY MS. SCHWAB: 13 Our standard template lays out preferred
14 Q Soyou had also previoudly testified, if 14  waysin which we would contract under arate --
15 I'mdatingit correctly, that employersvalue 15  under therate appendix.
16  paying an affordable pricefor health care services; 16 Our preferenceisto pay afixed payment
17  isthat correct? 17  rate, but the standard rate sheet appendix would lay
18 A Yes 18 out the categories at which you would contract, not
19 Q And again, based on your discussionswith 19 generdly the actua price you're going to pay.
20  employersover theyearsin your former position, 20 Q Andagain, your preferenceisfixed rates
21  what isyour understanding asto why employerswant | 21 because of the predictability of therates?
22 topay an affordable pricefor health care? 22 A  Wegenerdly prefer fixed rates because of
23 A You know, hedth insurance is an expensive 23  thepredictability and, long term, they have proven
24 lineitemfor themin running abusinessand it is 24 to be generally more affordable over time.
25  onethat has historically grown faster than the rate 25 Q Sogoingtothetemplatethat was provided
175 177
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1 toPhoebe Putney in July of 2010, how, if at all, 1 CMI meansCase Mix Index?
2  did that template deviate from the normal onethat 2 A Correct.
3 youjust --thestandard onethat you just described 3 Q AndIPisinpatient; isthat correct?
4  tome? 4 A That's correct.
5 A | don't recall specifically. 5 Q Based on Side 23, lookslike Palmyrais
6 Q Doyou recall whether it had a particular 6  about $4,000 less expensive than Phoebe, according
7 reimbursement methodology set forth? 7  tothisparticular graph; isthat correct?
8 A | don'trecal. | seemto recal that 8 A It does appear to be correct.
9 | -- that we had proposed some fixed pricing as 9 Q And then goingtothepreviousdide,
10  opposed to percent of charges. 10 dide22, thesecond bullet, " PPMH", which | assume
11 But I'm not 100 percent certain of that. 11  isPhoebePutney Memorial Hospital; isthat correct?
12 Q Doyou recall why that was? 12 "Inpatient ratesrank the highest in their
13 A  Wehad, in principle, adesire to have 13  peer grouping.” Isthisasimilar typeanalysisto
14  fixed rate contracts with providers, because they 14 what you explained earlier to Mr. Lowrey related to
15  were-- because they were more predictable in terms 15 theclaimsdata?
16  of the cost and they proved to be more affordable 16 Or let me ask you thisquestion: Do you
17  overtime. 17 know how this deter mination was made?
18 Q Mr. Burkealso asked you earlier today 18 A | don't recall specifically the basis of
19  about the Phoebe Putney health plan that Phoebe 19 thisanalyss, but | can say that the analysis would
20  Putney markets-- markets some health services. 20  have been done based upon claims data
21 Do you recall that? 21 Exactly which, you know, tool or database
22 A Somewhat yes. 22 that camefrom, | don't recall specifically. But
23 Q Doyou know if Phoebe Putney marketsand | 23  thebasisof thisinformation would be our claims
24 <l itshealth plan servicesto anyone besides its 24 experience, claimsthat we had paid.
25  employees and the employee dependents? 25 Q Did BlueCrossroutinely do these sorts of
178 180
1 A | don't know. 1 analysestolook at therélative rates between
2 Q Atthetimethat you were Vice-President 2 providers?
3 of Provider Engagement and Contracting for Blue 3 A | mean, | would say we did this routinely.
4  Crossin Georgia, did Blue Cross consider a Phoebe 4  Wemaintained atool called the HOPPA tool, which
5  Putney health plan a competitor to Blue Cross? 5  wasaways available and routinely updated.
6 A | don't recall specifically. | don't 6 | don't recdll the exact frequency that it
7 recal that being asignificant area of emphasis, 7  wasupdated, but it was always available to look at.
8  but | don't recall. 8 And we would pay close attention to these
9 Q Doyou recall any analysisthat you or 9  relative comparisons in advance of negotiating a
10 anyonein your department would havedonerelatedto | 10  contract.
11  any sort of competition with Phoebe Putney health 11 Q Turningtothe 2011 Blue Cross-Blue Shield
12 plan? 12 contract amendment with Phoebe Putney, | believe you
13 A | dontrecal that we did analysison 13 tedtified that you recall that it wasthe -- the
14  that. 14 ratewasthesameasin your declaration at
15 Q Ifyoudon't mind, let'stake a quick look 15  Paragraph 10, which isthe 78.32 per cent of charges;
16  at Exhibit 4, which isthe Network Contracting Key 16 isthat correct?
17  Stakeholder Meeting presentation that Mr. Burkewent | 17 So it would have been -- to your
18 through with you earlier today. 18  recollection, that same 78.32 per cent would have
19 A Yes 19  been set forth in the 2011 contract amendment?
20 Q Andin particular, | want to show you 20 A Youknow, | don't -- I'm alittle fuzzy on
21 dide2s. 21  theexact price, and this has come up a couple
22 A Okay. 22 times.
23 Q Again, thisdideistitled " Phoebe and 23 | do believe it was the same rate as we
24 Peer Hospitals|P CMI Adjusted Case Rates". 24 hadinplace and | think that that was also
25 | believe you testified earlier today that 25  referenced in adocument we looked at today.
179 181
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1 So sort of reinforced my belief that it 1 areathat BlueCrosshas.
2 wasthesame. | don't have an exact recall onthe 2 And | believethat'sreferenced in your
3  percentage. 3 declaration, aswdll, at Paragraph 5.
4 Q But again, the 2011 contract amendment 4 A Yes
5  with Phoebe Putney did remove the exclusivity 5 Q Besdessplitting up the state into
6 reguirement in Dougherty County; isthat correct? 6 administrativeareasfor the purpose of employee
7 A Thatiswhat | recal. 7  workload and that sort of thing, arethere any other
8 Q And that removal of the exclusivity 8 reasonsthat Blue Cross uses the administrative
9  requirement, that was a benefit to Blue Cross; is 9 areas?
10 that correct? 10 A What | recall about this administrative
11 A  Wefdt that it was. 11 aea-- 1 don't recal therelevance of thisareaas
12 Q Andwhy did you fed that it wasa 12 it pertainsto products or community rating or those
13  ben€fit? 13  kindsof things.
14 A Youknow, | think we had stated earlier 14 What | recall most is that thiswas how we
15 that we had adesireto provide broader accessin 15 defined geographic territories for purposes of, you
16 the Albany market and that we, sort of over the 16  know, assigning employees responsibility for
17  years, had routinely had requests from the employer 17  managing.
18  groupsthrough salesfor accessto PAmyraasan 18 And part of the benefit -- from a network
19 dterndtive. 19  perspective, one of the benefits of having people
20 And so, for that reason, when we set about 20  manage geographic areas is because it would allow
21  beginning that negotiation, we had an objective of 21  themto understand the marketplacein that
22 bringing PAmyrain-network, which would necessitate | 22 geography.
23 removing that exclusivity. 23 Because there are differences, you know,
24 So from our perspective, that was a 24  asyoutravel acrossavery large state. And sowe
25  benefit. 25 hadinterest in assigning people, where possible, to
182 184
1 Q Mr. Lowrey asked you earlier about the set 1 haveresponsibility for providers, you know, ina
2  of servicesthat Phoebe Putney provides and that 2 genera geography.
3 Palmyraprovides. 3 It wasn't dways possible, but it wasin
4 Do you recall that? 4 thecase of the southwest territory.
5 A Uh-huh. 5 Q Andisit possiblethat Blue Cross might
6 Q And | beieveyou testified that Palmyra 6 havelooked at a subset or smaller portion of that
7 providesa subset of the servicesthat Phoebe Putney 7 administrativeareafor purposes of putting together
8 provides? 8 aviable-- aswetalked about earlier, aviable
9 A Thatiswhat |, yes, recall. It provides 9  health plan network for its members?
10 asubset of them. 10 A Yes. | mean, when we would think about if
11 Q But Blue Cross-Blue Shield of Georgia 11  theproduct was viableto the members, we would be
12 enteredintoacontract for all servicesthat 12 thinking about that viability in a subset of -- you
13  Palmyraprovides, correct? 13  know, for instance, this geography here.
14 A Yes. What | recdl, and it'stypically 14 Thiswas not laid out because we
15 thepractice most commonly, isour contract covers 15 considered this geography, any one place, to be
16  all the services provided by the hospital. 16 equally viablefor al the memberslivingin the
17 Just to be clear, exclusions would be 17  whole geography.
18 thingsthat might be excluded in the member benefit 18 Q Sol want tomakesurel understand you on
19 plan, like experimental or investigational type 19 that point. Soif I'm a member that'slivingin
20  thingsthat wewouldn't say were a benefit where we 20  Dougherty County, you, then -- " you" being Blue
21  wouldn't cover it. 21  Cross-Blue Shidd -- aretrying to put together a
22 But the contract itself would lay out the 22 viablenetwork of providersthat | can reasonably
23 totality of the servicesthey provide. 23  accessand that may or may not -- that may not
24 Q Wealsotalked earlier today about -- or 24  includeall of these counties; isthat correct?
25  you did about a southwest Geor gia administrative 25 A Let mebesurel understand. Canyou
183 185
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1 restatethe question? 1 remember.
2 Q Sure Ididn'taskitverywell,sol'm 2 MS. SCHWAB: | have nothing further.
3 happy torestatethat. 3 Thank you.
4 For those membersthat livein Dougherty 4 FURTHER EXAMINATION
5  County, Blue Cross may belooking at a viable health 5 BY MR LOWREY:
6  plan network for them that encompasses a smaller 6 Q Thetestimony you just gave about
7 subset of the countiesthat arelisted in the 7 negotiating dynamics and Phoebe Putney's lever age,
8 administrative area? 8  you weredrawing on your experience from 2007 to
9 A Yes. | mean, theviability for uswould 9 May 2011, isthat correct?
10  bemoreafunction of marketability, desirability 10 A Canyoujust -
11  for membersresiding in ageography, which isvery 11 Q Sure Without trying torephraseit, in
12 much asubset of thisterritory here. 12 responsetothe FTC's question, you gave some
13 Q And that, again, depends on thelocal 13  testimony about what Phoebe's lever age would be and
14  conditions of each of these areas? 14 what negotiating with Phoebe was like.
15 A Uh-huh. 15 And | just want to confirm that all of
16 Q Thenumber of providers, the number of 16  your knowledgeisthat period of 2007 to May 2011,
17 members, that sort of thing? 17  whereyou areactually responsible for arranging
18 A Yes 18 Georgiaprovider networks; isthat right?
19 Q Any other factorsthat you can think of? 19 A Yes. | mean, I'm sorry I'm blanking on
20 A That would what? 20  the specific testimony. But | would have been
21 Q That would factor into the marketability 21  speaking about my experience negatiating with
22 or viability of a particular health plan network? 22 Phoebe.
23 A Wewould look at -- you know, employers 23 But depending upon what | was saying, also
24 would generally desire access to a broad range of 24 sort of generally my experience managing and
25  services. 25  negotiating contracts sort of over the 10 year
186 188
1 So we would understand what was the 1  period.
2  available servicesin that market and what subset of 2 Q Fair enough. Thechargemaster protection
3 thosedid we contract with and what our competition, 3 you referenced, therewas such provision in the
4 peoplethat would be offering health plansin the 4 Phoebe Blue Cross-Blue Shidld contracts; correct?
5  same geography, the type of accessthey provided 5 A | don'trecal.
6  would be something we would also consider in 6 Q You testified about the difference or lack
7 thinking about marketability or desirability. 7 of differencein negotiating with a not-for-pr ofit
8 Q Ms. Chedock, prior to today and our 8 and afor-profit hospital.
9  conversationswithin thisroom, have you had any 9 Do you recall?
10  conversationswith anyone at Baker & McKenzie, 10 A Yes
11  counsd for Phoebe Putney? 11 Q DoesBlue Cross-Blue Shield analyze that
12 A Notthat | recall. 12 quantitively? In other words, do you look at your
13 Q And haveyou had any conversationswith 13 claimsdatabase and see whether thefact that a
14  anyoneat Bondurant Mixson & Elmore, counsd for the | 14  hospital isfor-profit or not-for-profit, whether
15 Hospital Authority? 15 that makesany differencein the cost of care?
16 A Not that | recall. 16 A That isnot something | believe was
17 Q And haveyou had any conver sations with 17  anayzed, no.
18 anyoneat Simpson Thacher, counsd for HCA Palmyra?| 18 Q Theclaimsdatabasethat you described
19 A Notthat | recall. Just to be clear for 19  earlier, if someonetook that database and they knew
20  dl of those questions, isit like ever in the whole 20  which hospitalswerefor-profit and not-for-profit,
21 timel washere? Or like -- 21  they could do analysislikethat, you presume?
22 Q Reélated tothisparticular matter. 22 A They could anayze the case mix adjusted
23 A Oh, okay. No, not that | recall. Didwe 23  cost comparison between the two similar to what we
24 evertak? 24 did - if you knew, yes. Yes.
25 MR. LOWREY: I've heard that you don't 25 Q Andinthat claims database we were
187 189
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1 talking about earlier it'sthe same claims database 1 Excel or Access, because| don't know the
2  that would underlie Page 23 of Exhibit 4 that 2 difference, you could use the HoPPA tool -- isthat
3 complaint counsel asked you about; correct? 3 -
4 A Yes. | don'trecal the specific genesis 4 A HoPPA model, we cdl it.
5  of that, but it would have come from the underlying 5 Q --theHoPPA model to extract claims data
6 clamsdatabase system that we have. 6 from thismassive databasefor, for example, all
7 Q Soif | wanted to understand or test or 7 Georgiahospitals?
8  run comparisonsreated tothischart on Page23of | 8 A TheHoPPA model does nat extract data.
9  Exhibit 4, | would need your claims databaseto do 9  TheHoPPA modd isthe expression of information
10 that; correct? 10  after it's been extracted.
11 A Youwould need a subset of information 11 It'san analysisand it has information
12 fromtheclaimsdatabase. It's massive. 12 about all hospitalsin Georgia
13 Q HoPPA isthenameof it? 13 Q Right. But some smart person who knew how
14 A  Wecdl it HOPPA. 14  toask for theright information from your claims
15 Q Andyou say it'sa massive database 15 database could extract the claimsinformation for
16  becauseit probably coversall 14 stateswhereyou 16  all hospitalsin Georgia?
17  dobusiness? 17 A Yes
18 A TheHoPPA database -- | was referring to 18 Q Wadll, I think from our perspective we can
19  our claims database, whichis a-- would be every 19 et you goandthe FTCisnodding. Sol think the
20 clamthat weve paid for along, long time across 20  war isover for you.
21 Al states. 21 MR. COHEN: Shell be happy to read and
22 The HoPPA mountain called the HOPPA moddl | 22 sign.
23 isnotredly -- | don't think of it as adatabase. 23 MR. LOWREY: | guessthat's FTC procedure.
24 It's an analysis of information contained 24 Isthat right?
25 inthedatabase. | believeit'sin Excel. 25 (Deposition Concluded)
190 192
1 Q Okay. That'sagood correction. | don't 1
2 wanttocall it thewrongthing. Claimsdatabase, | ) AV M CHESLOGK
3 guess, isabetter word. S
4 And you can sort that by state, by 3 tsi\1{votrt21 toand S(‘j‘bscrf'bed before me, 013
5 hospital; isthat right? 4 ISthe e : '
6 A Theclaims database or the HOPPA model? 5
7 Q TheHoPPA modd. Notary Public
8 A Okay. Sosay that again. 6 My commission expires:
9 Q Yes I'mnot surel exactly understand 7
10 thedifference between the HOPPA model and the 8
11 claimsdatabase. 9
12 Maybe you could help me under stand that. 12
13 A Theclamsdatabase, asit existstoday in 12
14 someform there, isamassive relational database. 13
15 | don't know, it's terabytes and terabytes of 14
16 information. 15
17 And you pull -- you know, programmers 16
18  would pull information back from that, you know, 17
19 joining tablestogether to create an anaysis. 18
20 And the HOPPA model would be an analysis %g
21  pulled from information contained in the claims 21
22  database. That would bein an Excel format, | 22
23  bdieve. It may bein Access, but | think it'sin 23
24  Excd. 24
25 Q Allright. Leaving asidewhether it's 25
191 193
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CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

| hereby certify that on the 13" day of October, 2014, atrue and correct copy of the
foregoing Motion to Quash Subpoena Duces Tecum was filed el ectronically with the FTC E-
Filing System and will be delivered to:

Donald S. Clark

Office of the Secretary

Federal Trade Commission
Room H113

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20580
dclark@ftc.gov

| further certify that on the 13" day of October, 2014, atrue and correct copy of the
foregoing Motion to Quash Subpoena Duces Tecum was delivered via el ectronic mail and sent
by Federal Expressto the following:

The Honorable D. Michael Chappell
Chief Administrative Law Judge
Federal Trade Commission

Room H1110

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20580

oalj @ftc.gov

| further certify that on the 13" day of October, 2014, atrue and correct copy of the

foregoing Motion to Quash Subpoena Duces Tecum was delivered via el ectronic mail to the

following:

MariaM. DiMoscato, Esg. Alexis J. Gilman, Esq.

Federal Trade Commission Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580 Washtington, D.C. 20580

mdi moscato@ftc.gov agilman@ftc.gov
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Mark Seidman

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580
mseidman@ftc.gov

Stelios Xenakis

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580
sxenakis@ftc.gov

Christopher Abbott, Esg.

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580
cabbott@ftc.gov

AmandalLewis, Esg.

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580
aewisl@ftc.gov

Emmet J. Bondurant, Esg.
bondurant@bmelaw.com

Ronan P. Doherty, Esq.
doherty@bmelaw.com

Frank M. Lowrey, Esqg.
lowrey@bmelaw.com

Bondurant, Mixson & Elmore, LLP
1201 West Peachtree Street, N.W.
Suite 3900

Atlanta, GA 30309
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Joshua Smith

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580
jsmith3@ftc.gov

Jennifer Schwab

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580
jschwab@ftc.gov

Lucas Ballet, Esg.

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580
|ballet@ftc.gov

Douglas Litvack, Esqg.

Federal Trade Commission
Bureau of Competition

600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washtington, D.C. 20580
dlitvack @ftc.gov

Michael A. Caplan, Esg.
Caplan Cabb

1447 Peachtree Street, N.E., Suite 880

Atlanta, GA 30309
mcaplan@caplancobb.com
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LeeK. Van Voorhis, Esg.

L ee.vanhoorhis@bakermckenzie.com
Brian F. Burke, Esqg.
Brian.burke@bakermckenzie.com
Jennifer J. Semko, Esq.
Jennifer.semko@bakermckenzie.com
John J. Fedele, Esq.

John.fedel e@bakermckenzie.com
Teisha C. Johnson, Esg.
Teisha,johnson@bakermckenzie.com
Jeremy W. Cline, Esqg.
Jeremy.cline@bakermckenzie.com
Baker & McKenzie LLP

815 Connecticut Avenue, NW
Washington, D.C. 20006
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Kevin J. Arquit, Esqg.
karquit@stblaw.com

Peter Thomas, Esg.
pthomas@stblaw.com

Jeff Coviello, Esq.
jcoviello@stblaw.com
Jayma Meyer, Esq.

jmeyer @stblaw.com
Abram J. Ellis, Esqg.
aellis@stblaw.com
Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP
425 Lexington Avenue
New York, NY 10017-3954

/9 Lindsey B. Mann
Lindsey B. Mann

TROUTMAN SANDERS LLP
Counsel for BCBS
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CERTIFICATE FOR ELECTRONIC FILING

| hereby certify that the electronic copy filed through FTC E-Fileisatrue and correct
copy of the paper original of the foregoing Motion to Quash Subpoena Duces Tecum.

October 13, 2014.

/9 Lindsey B. Mann
Lindsey B. Mann

TROUTMAN SANDERS LLP
Counsel for BCBS
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